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REAUTHORIZATION OF THE NATIVE HAWAIIAN
EDUCATION ACT

TUESDAY, MARCH 30, 1994

U.S. SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS,

Honolulu, HI
The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 8:05 a.m. in room

6118, Prince Kuhio Federal Building, Honolulu, HI, Hon. Daniel K.
Inouye (chairman of the committee) presiding.

Present: Senators Inouye and Akaka.
Also present: Representative Mink.

STATEMENT OF HON. DANIEL K. INOUYE, U.S. SENATOR FROM
HAWAII, CHAIRMAN, COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS

The CHAIRMAN. Before I begin officially, the fact that we are in a
bankruptcy court should not be symbolic, that we are going out of
business, but this was the only room available.

The Senate Committee on Indian Affairs meets this morning to
consider a matter of great importance to all of us who are con-
cerned about the future of our Native Hawaiian children. Today
the committee will receive testimony on the reauthorization of the
Native Hawaiian Education Act.

Over the last few years, there have been many Native Hawaiian
issues that have captured the attention of the citizens of Hawaii.
For example, almost every day there is some article on sovereignty,
or health care, or the Hawaiian homeland, or religious freedom.
But I believe that there can be no other issue of greater impor-
tance, no issue which is more important, more profound in the
impact it will have on the future of Native Hawaiian people in the
State of Hawaii, than the education of Native Hawaiian children.
Because without a sound educational foundation, without a means
of assuring that our Native Hawaiian children develop a confi-
dence of spirit and intellect, sovereignty and self-governance may
never be fully realized. And today more than ever before, our chil-
dren and youth face challenges that we as parents and grandpar-
ents never hac' to confront.

Sn as their elders, I believe it is our duty to advance the care, the
protection, and education of our children to ensure that Native Ha-
waiians are at parity with all other children, and to make certain
that Native Hawaiians have the same educational opportunities
and support that all other children enjoy.

We must recognize that Native Hawaiians have not fared well
under the traditional Western educational system.

(1)
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The Kupuna will remember a time when the native language
was banned from our schools, and Native Hawaiian children were
punished for speaking the language of their ':upuna. Not very long
ago Hawaiian language, religion, and culture came dangerously
close to extinction. For a while it appeared that those who wanted
to see the assimilation of Native Hawaiians into a multi-ethnic so-
ciety might soon see their goals realized.

But Native Hawaiians should not and cannot be treated merely
as another ethnic group. While many have sought refuge here,
these islands remain the traditional homelands of the Native Ha-
waiian people. It is from this source that Hawaiians have for cen-
turies drawn their mane, their energy, and it is to this source that
future generations will return to reimmerse themselves in the cul-
ture which is uniquely their own.

It is, I believe, fitting and right that the educational system be
the means by which the cultural bond is re-established.

Sadly, there is some in the Government of the United States who
believe that the Native Hawaiian Education Act is unnecessary.
There are misinformed individuals who believe that the Native Ha-
waiian Education Act provides services that are available through
other national programs and who have accordingly deemed Native
F qwaiian education programs to be duplicative.

ft is on this basis that they have sought to deny funding for the
rograms established under the Native Hawaiian Education Act.

.'hey have further sought to eliminate the programs funded under.
the act in an effort to streamline our Government.

This kind of thinking culminated in an action in the U.S. House
of Representatives earlier this month when an amendment to
eliminate the Native Hawaiian Education Act from the reauthor-
ization of the Elementary and Secondary Education Act narrowly
failed to pass by a margin of only 10 votes, 203 to 213.

These efforts to eliminate the Native Hawaiian Education Act
should be of great concern to everyone assembled this morning.
Currently, Native Hawaiian children and youths represent the
single largest ethnic group within the State educational system-
23.6 percentand their numbers are growing. Yet, they represent
more than 50 percent of youth committed to the Hawaiian Youth
Correctional Facility.

In special education programs, Native Hawaiian students repre-
sent 32.7 percent of the total special education enrollment with fig-
ures in some school districts approaching 42 percent.

In achievement tests of basic skills, Hawaiians score below na-
tional norms and score the lowest of the four major ethnic groups
in Hawaii.

These are only a few examples of the over-representation of
Hawaii children and youth in the at-risk group. They also servo as
indicators of a school system that has failed to meet the needs of
Native Hawaiian people.

In 1983 this educational status was documented. The report sub-
mitted by the Federal Office of Education entitled, "Native Hawai-
ian Educational Assessment Project," found that Native Hawaiians
scored below parity in education, and that this low achievement
was directly related to their cultural situation.

6



3

It was in recognition of the educational needs of Native Hawai-
ians and the fundamental connection between culture and educa-
tion that the Congress enacted the Native Hawaiian Education Act.
These programs are successful because they recognize, respect, and
rely upon Native Hawaiian culture and values, such as the impor-
tance of the 'ohana in education. Programs designed to address the
needs of other American children simply cannot provide the criti-
cal component of the learning experience in which Native Hawai-
ian children thrive.

Thankfully, and largely through the efforts of my distinguished
colleague, Representative Mink, H.R. 6, a bill to reauthorize the El-
ementary Lnd Secondary Education Act for 6 years, passed the
House of Representatives last Thursday. That bill does incluLLe the
Native Hawaiian Education Act.

We in the Senate will do our part. Following this hearingand
this is an important hearingI will be directing my staff to draft a
bill reauthorizing the Native Hawaiian Education Act. I will then
call upon the Chairman and Committee of the Senate Committee
on Education to make certain that this Native Hawaiian Education
Act is included in the Senate's version of the Elementary and Sec-
ondary reauthorization effort.

So this hearing is a critical part of this process. We have to make
a record for our case. It is imperative that we document the accom-
plishments of the Native Hawaiian Education Act and we identify
areas of expansion. Because even though these native Hawaiian
education programs have proven to be extraordinarily effective,
there is still much left to do. And so we are here to learn, not only
what this act has accomplished, but what remains to be achieved.

I would like to emphasize that this hearing is an important part
of the legislative process. It is necessary, and as soon as the hear-'
ings have been placed in proper record and transcribed, we will
proceed with the legislative process of drafting a measure. And,
hopefully, within a month we will have a measure on the Senate
desk.

So may I now call upon the first panel. I have been told by my
colleague that Senator A kaka is at a function at this moment. He
will be coming shortly. I have a statement submitted by Congress-
man Abercrombie and Congresswoman Mink, and I am certain
they will try their best to be here.

The first panel, the Director of the Punana Leo Project of Hilo,
Namaka Rawlins;

The Director of the Early Education Division, Kamehameha
Schools Bishop Estate, Robert Springer;

The Acting Superintendent of the State Department of Educa-
tion, Dr. Herman M. Aizawa, accompanied by Maggie hanohano,
Project Coordinator, Pihana Na Mamo;

The Director of Na Pua No'eau the University of Hawaii at
Hilo, Dr. David Sing;

And the Director of the Kamehameha Schools Bishop Estate
Native Hawaiian Higher Education Program, Alvina Lopez.

Ms. Rawlins, Mr. Springer, Dr. Aizawa, Dr. Sing, and Ms. Lopez,
welcome.

Ms. Rawlins.
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STATEMENT OF NAMAKA RAWLINS, DIRECTOR, PUNANA LEO
PROJECT, HILO, HI

Ms. RAWLINS. [Opening remarks given in native tongue.] Hi, I'm
very excited and a little nervous to be up here representing the
families and children of the Punana Leo. The whole concept of
Punana Leo and everything is--right now, I'm feeling like I'm very
nervous and I would like to, first of all, recognize that in the audi-
ence today we have here our families from the Punana Leo right
across the State from Hawaii to Kaua'i. And I would like to thank
them for being here today in support of what I'm going to be testi-
fying for on behalf of the Punana Leo.

Also in the audience we have the president of the Punana Leo
here, along with bcard members of the Punana Leo. And this is for
your record, thank you.

Aloha, my name is Namaka Rawlins, and I'm the director of the
Punana Leo Project and a part-time guava farmer on Hawaiian
homelands in Panaewa, Hawaii.

Thank you for giving me the opportunity to speak about the
Punana Leo. It has been over 11/2 years that the President of the
Aha Punana Leo, Kauanoe Kamana, wrote to all of you expressing
our concerns that we be notified of any proposed wording changes
in the reauthorization bill for the Native Hawaiian Education Act
so that the Punana Leo would be able to provide input. So, again,
thank you for this opportunity.

The Punana Leo is a unique program, the only full day indige-
nous language education preschool program ;n the State and even
the nation. The Family-Based Education, using Hawaiian as a
medium of instruction, has resuscitated, revitalized, and reestab-
lished Hawaiian education in Hawaii, and, beyond this feat, pther
benefits have come as a result of the natural process of growth. It
is imierative that the Native Hawaiian Education Act be reauthor-
ized, as our only other source of funding is from parents.

One Punana Leo started in 1984, and today there are seven sites
across the State. They are located in Hilo and Kona on Hawaii;
Wailuku, Maui; Ho'olehua, Molokai; Honolulu and Waianae,
O'ahu; and Puhi, Kaua'i. We are presently working with the
Waimea, Hawaii parents and community, as well as Lahaina,
Maui; Kahana Valley; Waimanalo, Kaneohe, and another site in
Honolulu, O'ahu, and Waimea, Kaua'i in establishing sites at these
locations.

There are over 300 applicants awaiting acceptance statewide into
the seven existing sites, although we will have only 55 openings for
the 1994-95 school year. The number of applicants will increase as
we work with other communities in establishing Punana Leo. It
should be noted that s.,,me parents submit applications when their
babies are only a few months old in hopes of a first-come first-serve
basis. The Punana Leo provides support to 155 site children and
families and to 877 children and families in the DOE's followup
program, initiated by Punana Leo parents, as well as children from
the island of Ni'ihau and the Ni'ihau community in Kakaha.

Of the 155 children in the Punana Leo, 92 percent of the families
are receiving scholarship assistance from the Punana Leo available
only because of the Federal Native Hawaiian Education funding. A
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survey of families indicated that '3. majority of them would be
unable to finance their child's early education if it were not for
this assistance. These families would typically not be eligible for
outside assistance as the State's project, Open Doors, assists fami-
lies from designated areas in the State. And Queen Lili'uokalani
Trust assists orphaned and single-parent children. These children
will be denied the opportunity to be educated at this vital develop-
ment stage.

When the Punana Leo started, 100 percent of the staff had no
preschool training or early childhood education. Today, due to
funding, we are able to in service our staff, provide assistance for
them to continue their education, and some of them even receive
their elementary teacher certification and are now teaching
Punana Leo graduates and others in the DOE. The staff in the
Punana Leo, as well as the support center, are made up of families
of Punana Leo graduates and students.

Families are required to attend weekly Papa Makua, Hawaiian
language classes, at the Punana Leo. Upon the families' instance,
these classes were increased from 1 hour a week to 2 and 3 hour
classes with levels of readiness. Some of our Punana Leo parents
have returned to school to learn Hawaiian at an even faster pace.
Once enrolled, they often times end up seeking degrees in Hawai-
ian, as well as other areas.

Parents are also required to provide Hana Makua, in-kind serv-
ice, to their schools as well as organize the Komike Makua, parent
affiliation of each Punana Leo. In today's audience, this is what we
have. We have the representation from the Komike Makua.

We appreciate our congressional delegate's firm stand on the
long overdue recognition of the special status of Native Hawaiians
through the Native Hawaiian Education Act, as debated on March
9. The Native Hawaiian Education Act has been a shot in the arm
for the Punana Leo program in enabling us to assist many more
families and communities in Hawaiian education. We are grateful
that we are able to let you know some of our concerns in the lan-
guage of H.R. 6 so that changes that reflect our needs are met.

We have talked about a melt-down or slow-down of the project,
should the act not be reauthorized. And we are very worried that
we may still need to melt -down as H.R. 6 stands now. There's a
lack of substantial findings in section 3802 regarding Hawaiian lan-
guage to warrant section 3805 emerging project. Also very worri-
some in section 3805, is that the Punana Leo is to continue its
family-based education centers along with two other entities in-
volved in Hawaiian Medium Education with an appropriation
figure of $1.5 million.

In Myron Thompson's, Trustee-Kamehameha Schools/Bishop
Estate, testimony before the U.S. Senate Appropriations Committee
on March 2 he indicated that interest in the Hawaiian culture and
language is strong, and of all the educational trends we have fol-
lowed, this is the most positive. The Punana Leo was the example
of the Family-Based Education Center making the impact. The top
priority recommended for Native Hawaiian Education is early
childhood education or family-based education centers. The in-
creased funding in H.R. 6 section 3806, Native Hawaiian Family-
Based Education Centers, indicates that this is a priority. However,

y.
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the Punana Leo, as it stands in H.R. 6, is no longer able to contin-
ue its family-based education centers under section 3806.

I have added in this testimony, and it goes pretty long, but the
Punana Leo supports adding some things into H.R. 6 that would
substantiate and give credit to our language and a little bit of our
history so that in the findings we can talk aboutand thank you,
Senator Inouye, for your part in the Native American Languages
Act and that legislation in getting that passed in Congress, and we
really, really appreciate that.

So I'll just leave that.
The CHAIRMAN. Well, I can assure all of you that your prepared

statements and your documents will be made part of the record. So
if you do not wish to present it at this hearing, do not worry. It will
be in the record.

Ms. RAWLINS. Okay, I would like tobecause it is rather long,
but, first of all, we appreciate Congresswoman Mink's H.R. 6 and
that it even passed, like you said, by 10 votes, which is very slim.
A nd we would like to let it be known that we appreciate the im-
mersion section of 3806.

However, the wording in there that the Family-Based Education
Centers be attached to the immersion project is what we would like
to have looked at carefully because, as I have stated, we would like
to continue in the Family-Based Education because that's what we
do. We do education, and we appreciate the fact that the Punana
Leo should beif there is going to be legislation for the immersion
sectionthat the Punana Leo would be able to continue or support
the immersion program, the Papahana Kaiapuni, and the DOE
with maybe curriculum development and other areas besides its
Family-Based Education Centers.

[Prepared statement of Ms. Rawlins appears in appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much.
After the panel completes its presentation, I will be asking ques-

tions.
Ms. RAWLINS. Okay.
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Springer.

STATEMENT OF ROBERT SPRINGER, DIRECTOR, EARLY EDUCA-
TION DIVISION, KAMEHAMEHA SCHOOLS BISHOP ESTATE,
HONOLULU, HI

Mr. SPRINGER. Good morning, Chairman Inouye.
My name is Bob Springer, and I'm Director of the Kamehameha

Schools Bishop Estate's Early Education Division. I'm here to offer
sincere thanks for your support of our efforts to serve Native Ha-
waiians, and then to report briefly on two projects which in part
were underwritten by Federal funds.

The first of these is the Native Hawaiian Family-Based Educa-
tion Centers, the second is the Native Hawaiian Model Curriculum
Implementation Project. Both are authorized by the Augustus F.
Hawkins-Robert Stafford Elementary and Secondary School Im-
provement Amendments of 1988. We are now into the fifth year of
operations under this authorization.

First, let me talk about the Family-Based Education Centers,
FBECs, as we call them.

1 0



The legislation was wise in its stipulations. There were four:
First, there were to be services for children, prenatal, through

age 3. Kamehameha's FBECs address this with two components
Parent Educational Services for expectant families through deliv-
ery through the baby's first 2 years, and our Traveling Preschools
For Toddlers, 2 and 3 years old, and their caretakers.

Second, there were to be preschools for 4- to 5-year old children.
Kamehameha's center-based preschools satisfies this stipulation.

Third, there was to be continued research and development. Our
project team has done this work, developing curriculum, providing
training, and conducting studies.

Fourth, there was a requirement for long-term followup and as-
sessment. Our Data Management and Evaluation Departments are
responsible for this.

So each one of the stipulations is being addressed. The purpose of
all of this work is consistent with the nation's first educational
goal; namely, to ensure that children are ready for formal school
when their time for this arrives.

The legislation calls for 11 Family-Based Educational Centers.
This means 11 centers with all four componentsservices for ex-
pectant families through the baby's third birthday, preschool class-
es for 4- to 5-year old children, continued research and develop-
ment, long-term followup and assessment.

This year 1993-94, we have 23 full FBECs and four partial
FBECs. They are located on all of the major islands of Hawaii,
except Lana'i, reaching from South Point on the island of Hawaii
to Kekaha on the island of Kaua'i. They are located in some of Ha-
waii's most challenging communities, where school success has not
been a pattern.

Let me illustrate:
In knowledge of vocabulary on the Peabody Picture Vocabulary

Test, students entering our center-based preschool classes score at
the 11th percentile. Their aggregated score is in the lowest percent-
ile, as low as children from impacted urban areas on the mainland
or in rural villages of Appalachia. When our students leave our
center-based classes, they score about the thirtieth percentile, a sig-
nificant gain after only 9 months of preschool work.

As we reap benefits of children who have been in the other com-
ponents, the Parent Educational Services and the Traveling Pres-
chools, we expect to see even more remarkable results.

The total number of participants for this school year will be over
7,000 families. The cost are shared. For this year they total some
$9.3 million. Of this, the Federal Government contributes $2.1 mil-
lion, and Kamehameha Schools Bishop Estate, $7.2 million.

This ha= indeed been a useful partnership, and we are grateful
for your continued support.

Now let me move to the Native Hawaiian Model Curriculum Im-
plementation Project. Th< legislation directed the Kamehameha
Schools to form a partnership with the State Department of Educa-
tion in implementing a language arts curriculum. The curriculum
has bean undergoing development by Kamehameha School staff
members and public school teachers. It has shown promise in as-
sisting Hawaiian children and others having difficulty with stand-
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and English and was to be used in 20 of Hawaii's public elementary
schools.

Two approaches have been taken to meet this requirement:
First is through retraining veteran teachers by working side by

side with them in their classrooms, and second is by training pro-
spective teachers. Graduates are then placed in schools with a high
percentage of Hawaiian children. Kamehameha's Elementary Lan-
guage Arts Program is in 20 of Hawaii's public schools. Some 160
teachers are affected, more than 3,400 students are involved.

At the same time, the program--KEEP, we call ithas been un-
dergoing major change. Assessment information of 5 years ago indi-
cated a need for this, and, therefore, for the past 5 years we have
been remodeling. KEEP's philosophy has been clarified, and it now
includes concern for student attitudes and feelings about language
arts in addition to the acquisition of k nowledge and skills. Its con-
centration has broadened from reading only to a full range of lan-
guage arts. Its methods have moved teachers beyond basal readers
to regular books and to the use of writing as an important feature
of language development.

All of this has involved enormous effort in three areasNo. 1,
the development of curricular structures and materials; No. 2,
training for effective implementation; and, No. 3, assessment to
note the effectiveness of the work.

Primarily, the Model Curriculum Implementation Project has
helped us with this last area; namely, assessments. A number have
been developed and administered, and we have learned from infor-
mation they provided. There are hopeful signs.

For example, we studied classes using KEEP and those using
more traditional methods. Looking at students from comparable
backgrounds, there is a wide range of achievement. Students in
some classrooms do considerably better than those in others. In
KEEP classrooms there is an indication that Hawaiian students do
better with what is called a `.`whole language approach" than those
with more traditional methods.

In one sense, however, the Model Curriculum Implementation
Project has been a disappointment. It hasn't shown KEEP to be ap-
preciably more effective than traditional methods of language arts
instruction.

Still, we think that the work of KEEP needs to continue in one
form or anotherafter all, the problems are still thereand we
support the concept of a Native Hawaiian curriculum imple-
mentation project. Nevertheless, we do not feel that KEEP should
be invol< Ti in such an effort beyond its current funding.

Let me conclude by once again thanking you for your long-term
support. You have demonstrated well your commitment to Native
Hawaiians and indigenous people that as a group have not enjoyed
educational success at parity with other ethnic groups. Your con-
cern has been that all people of our nation be given a chance not
ji)st to have equal educational opportunities, but, more important-
ly, that they be assisted in their efforts to obtain benefits from edu-
cation that society offers to those prepared to take advantage of its
opportunities.

12
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We have been bending every effort to make this happen. Your
assistance is deeply appreciated and has been enormously useful,
and we're grateful.

[Prepared statement of Mr. Springer appears in appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Springer.
Mr. Aizawa.

STATEMENT OF HERMAN M. AIZAWA, ACTING SUPERINTENDENT,
STATE DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION, ACCOMPANIED BY
MAGGIE HANOHANO, PROJECT COORDINATOR, HONOLULU, HI
Mr. AIZAWA. Good morning, Mr. Chairman. Thank you for this

opportunity.
The Hawaii Department of Education strongly supports the reau-

thorization of the Native Hawaiian Education Act. As a recipient
of funding from this Act for the past 5 years, the Hawaii Depart-
ment of Education firmly believes that continued funding of pro-
grams designed to assist students and families of Hawaiian ances-
try is critical to empowering the future generations of our native
population.

At. present, Hawaiian and part-Hawaiian students comprise 23
percent of our overall school population in the Department of Edu-
cation. However, students of Hawaiian and part-Hawaiian ancestry
comprise approximately 33 percent of all youngsters certified as
special education, most notably in the categories of learning dis-
abilities, emotional impairment, and mildly mentally retarded dis-
abled.

Over the past 4 years, the Hawaii State Department of Ed aca-
tion's Pihana Na Mamo Project has worked on a statewide basis in
seeking to improve services for special needs students. A major
component has been its pre-referral and main streaming efforts in
the Windward, Leeward, and Hawaii districts that enable schools
to support students in regular education settings.

Additionally, the project has funded parent facilitators in all of
the seven school districts who serve as direct liaisons between the
school, the community, and parents. The efforts of Pihana Na
Mamo have had a positive impact upon our project schools with a
resulting decrease in the number of Hawaiian and part-Hawaiian
students having to be served in separate special education pro-
grams. Their needs have been appropri; tely met through regular
education services. Parents of these students have also indicated
that significantly improved relationships and communication now
exist in the schools.

Continued funding of this project, as well as the other programs
under this act, is essential in enabling our State to meet its educa-
tional obligations to its Hawaiian people.

In regard to specific items in H.R. 6, Part G, "Native Hawaiian
Education," we ask that these comments be considered in your
committee's reauthorization of the Native Hawaiian Education Act:

First, the recipient for funding for the Native Hawaiian Special
Education Program should be the Hawaii Department of Educa-
tion. Pihana Na Mamo is the title of our Department's Native Ha-
waiian Special Education Project.
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Second, clarification be provided for section 3809(c)(1)(a) stipulat-
ing that the Secretary may not make a grant or provide funds pur-
suant to a contract exceeding 83.3 percent of the cost of providing
health services. The Hawaii Department of Education has utilized
funds under this authority to provide educational and not health
services to special education students of Hawaiian ancestry, and we
do not anticipate a major change in this arena.

Third, deletion of the requirement that there he a 20-percent
match of non-Federal funds. We know that this match is required
only for the Native Hawaiian Special Education Program and not
required for any of the other programs funded by this act. Current-
ly, the Hawaii Department of Education, as well as other State
agencies, provides the project with a significant amount of in-kind
contributions including office and classroom space in all of our
school districts, use of furniture, equipment, telephone services,
access to all DOE support services, as well as time commitments
from school, district, and State office personnel.

While we will continue to provide such in-kind contributions, the
inclusion of a specific amount of a non-Federal match in this Act
would place an undue burdnr upon our Department.

Last, addition of the statement "and students at risk for being
identified as in need of special education services," to section
3809(a)(1) to allow the Department to provide services and support
prior to students being identified as needing special education serv-
ices.

Such an emphasis on pre-referral interventions is in keeping
with best practices in the field of special education, as well as in
the Department's philosophy of prevention and early intervention.

I have another section that I would like to present testimony on,
and this is the section on Immersion of 3806:

The Department appreciates all efforts to support the Hawaiian
Language Immersion Program. The history of public education in
Hawaii extends back to the time of the Hawaiian monarchy. Public
education at one time was conducted and administered exclusively
in Hawaiian. In 1896 the use of Hawaiian was banned by law, fol-
lowed by the near extinction of the language.

The Department's effort to support the restoration of the Hawai-
ian language have led to the development of the Hawaiian Lan-
guage Immersion Program. Since 1987 the Department has offered
an opportunity for students in selected public schools to experience
the content of the regular education program through the medium
of the Hawaiian language. This initiative has been completely
funded by the State of Hawaii in response to community needs and
requests for Hawaiian medium instruction.

The program has played a vital role in statewide efforts to revi-
talize the Hawaiian language and culture, assisting people to
regain and maintain their language.

While enrollment in the program is open to all students, the ma-
jority of students enrolled are of Native Hawaiian origin. For many
of these students, enrollment in the Hawaiian Language Immer-
sion Program i- an opportunity to continue learning in a language
that they have begun to learn at home or in the Punana Leo
schools.
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Currently, the program services 621 students in six sites across
the State. It is the desire of the Hawaiian community to continue
to provide this opportunity to students through grade 12. The proc-
ess of planning for the educational needs of students as they
progress to the intermediate and high school grades reveals that
additional funds will be needed to develop instructional materials
and prepare teachers for secondary immersion education.

The Department has identified priority areas within the program
which will mean additional attention and efforts in its long-range
planning for the Hawaiian Immersion Program, just adopted by
the Board of Education recently. The Department welcomes the ef-
forts and contributions of other agencies and institutions in order
to increase funds needed to meet the personnel, curriculum and fa-
cility needs associated with developing the secondary component of
the program.,

In regards to Part G, "Native Hawaiian Education," we ask that
the Hawaiian Department of Education be designated the recipient
for funding the Hawaiian Language Immersion Program. The De-
partment appreciates the opportunity to support the re-authoriza-
tion of this act on behalf of the Hawaiian Language Immersion
Program.

Thank you, Senator.
[Prepared statement of Mr. Aizawa appears in appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Dr. Aizawa.
Dr. Sing.

STATEMENT OF DAVID SING, DIRECTOR, NA PUA NO'EAU, HILO,
HI

Mr. SING. Senator Inouye, I thank you for this opportunity to
present testimony before the committee in support of the reauthor-
ization of the Native Hawaiian Education Act.

My name is David Sing. I'm the Director of Na Pua No'eau, the
Center for Gifted and Talented Native Hawaiian Children at the
University of Hawaii at Hilo. I would like to begin by thanking you
for your leadership and support of this effort, which, as you have
said, is most important endeavor for all of those of Hawaiian ances-
try.

I would like to speak generally about the reauthorization and
support of it. The projects initiated through the authorization ad-
dresses unique needs of Native Hawaiian students. The education
activities provide resources to serve Native Hawaiians, but, more
important, help to redesign education activities that began to ad-
dress root issues of Native Hawaiians and not merely systematic
responses.

The education for Hawaiians are the result of a century of cul-
tural oppression. Previous attempts to address education of Hawai-
ian students the past 30 years are based on deficiency approaches
which places the Hawaiian as a problem rather than the victim.
Other programs defined by other broader legislation other than the
authorization would not be able to facilitate comprehensive and
long-term projects that deal with the unique issues and strategies
to raise the education status of Hawaiian students.
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The authorization has brought the awareness of issues and pro-
vided resources to design policy, programs, and activities. It assist-
ed in laying the foundation for broadening the scope of the impact

The Center for Gifted and Talented Native Hawaiian Children,
Na Pua No'eau, at the University of Hawaii has been working over
the past 5 years to address education issues specific to gifted and
talented Hawaiian children.

One of the major issues of Hawaiians in gifted education has
been the under-representation of them in education. Preliminary
information retrieved from the Office of Civil Rights in 1988 indi-
cates that participation of Native Hawaiian children are severely
under-represented in gifted education in the public schools. Al-
though Native Hawaiian children represent 23 percent of Hawaii's
public school population, they represent only 11 percent of the chil-
dren participating in State-sponsored gifted and talented activities.

In a survey conducted by the Center in 1990, over 90 percent of
Hawaiian students selected into the competitive gifted programs
with the Center were not identified as gifted in their regular
schools and not provided opportunities in gifted education. These
students' giftedness was validated through a process conducted by
the Center.

This survey implies that there are many Hawaiian students who
are gifted, and other than the activities conducted through the
Center, are not receiving education enrichment to optimize their
fullest potential.

Some of the issues that lead to their under-representation in-
clude, No. 1, that public education has limited resources in the
area of gifted education.

No. 2, students selected to participate in gifted programs at
schools are normally chosen based on successful behavior. Hawai-
ian students who are bright and with high potential but for some
reason are not achieving in school are not selected for gifted pro-
grams. The issue here in itself is not a gifted issue, but an issue
that impacts on Hawaiian students accessing gifted education.

Many gifted Hawaiian students are not identified through exist-
ing identification criteria and procedures. The criteria and proce-
dures do not necessarily take into account where and under what
circumstances Hawaiian students exhibit gifted behavior. The
Center has found that culture and areas of interest play a role in
the extent to which gifted Hawaiian students demonstrate their
giftedness.

School learning in most schools do not take into account the role
of culture in achievement-oriented behavior. Gifted education
should not assume that all gifted students learn one way or come
from similar backgrounds.

Hawaiian students do not access educational enrichment oppor-
tunities to the same degree that other children do. The history of
Hawaiians representing a high proportion of low achievers in edu-
cation and of low socioeconomic status translates to having less op-
portunities to programs and activities that facilitate higher learn-
ing and achievement.

Over the last 5 years, the Center has done the following to try to
address some of these issues:
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The Center has designed criteria for selecting Hawaiian students
that expands the exhibition of giftedness to incorporate Hawaiian
culture uniqueness. The students are allowed to demonstrate their
giftedness within the context of their culture. The traditional crite-
ria utilized by schools in general limit the *situations that students
can demonstrate their giftedness, and, thus, limits the pool of stu-
dents to those that represent a certain socioeconomic dimension.

The Center has developed procedures that access Hawaiian stu-
dents and families to information and applications for Center pro-
grams and activities. The Center considers the various ways that
Hawaiian families access information. Besides schools, the Center
allows students and their f-s-,,;1'es to access information through
other media. The Center has developed and implemented programs
that access large numbers of students to have opportunities to par-
ticipate in educational enrichment activities and to demonstrate
their potential and giftedness.

The Center has found that many Hawaiian students have not
had access to educational enrichment activities, and, thus, lack in-
formation and exposure that might enhance their potential to dem-
onstrate their giftedness. Thus, the Center has created a program
that facilitates large numbers of children to access such education
enrichment opportunities through university faculty and facilities.

Through this process, the students have expanded enrichment
and an opportunity they may not have had otherwise to demon-
strate their giftedness.

The Center has developed a program model and activities that
consider Hawaiian and gifted education issues. One of the most sig-
nificant and far-reaching applications that the Center has devel-
oped is the Hawaiian Education Program Mot el. All activities con-
ducted through the Center must apply this me

The result of 100 years of cultural oppression is reflected in the
demographics of our Hawaiian population in socioeconomic, and
education profiles. Today's circumstances of Hawaiians is a re-
sponse to society and its inability to acknowledge and work within
the culture of its indigenous population. In viewing how we deal
with the education issues for Hawaiians in the context of this
larger picture forces education to address "root" issues. Many of
the education programs attempt to address symptoms of these
broader issues through their activities.

A more detailed description of the program model is in the writ,
ten testimony.

The programs that the Center conducts spans super-enrichment
Saturdays to our chorus, summer youth program, summer residen-
tial program. We're in eight high schools along with year-round
mentoring, ;.-111 of that totalling students being impacted 1,737 stu-
dents per yeah

In addition to the programs listed above, the Center is engaged
in additional activities that address the issues described through
partnerships with other agencies. Our Center has now opened two
out-reach sites at Maui Community College and Kaua'i Community
College through funding from the Office of Hawaiian Affairs, and
in the Fall we'll open another site at the University of Hawaii at
Manoa. These are through partnerships with the Office of Hawai-
ian Affairs.
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The families of Na Pua No'eau students from these islands initi.
ated having the centers on their respective islands. In addition, one
of the long-range impact activities will be the development of edu-
cational and career pipelines for Hawaiian children. The first has
been implemented through a partnership with the University of
Hawaii School of Medicine and the Native Hawaiian Center for E.
cellence.

Through this pipeline early interaction with Hawaiian children
to raise their educational and career aspirations, the medical edu-
cation career pipeline will conduct activities for elementary, sec-
ondary, and college students in an effort to make the medical pro-
fession be something that they are capable of reaching.

Some of the outcomes I would like to share at this time has to do
with the activities that have been conducted through the Center.

The first is the raising of education career aspirations. Over the
past 5 years, the Center has been successful in raising the educa-
tional and career aspirations of Hawaiian children. In a recent
survey conducted by the School of Medicine, it was assessed that
both children who participated in Na Pua No'eau activities and
their families believe they could become medical doctors as opposed
to children and families from two other communities that Na Pua
No'eau had not served. These communities feltthose that Na Pua
No'eau had not servedthat it was not feasible for their children
to consider that profession.

In general, we find that those communities that have been di-
rectly impacted by Na Pua No'eau feel their children are capable
of a lot higher aspirations than other communities.

A second one is increasing opportunities for access for education
enrichment opportunities. The Center serves approximately 1,000
students a year for the current 1993-1994 year. In addition, the
school projects provides services to approximately another 600 stu-
dents. It is assumed that the teacher training and workshop pres-
entations conducted through the Center impact large numbers of
students indirectly. The partnerships with other organizations in-
crease the number of students that benefit from the Center.

Examples include the Medical School Program at the University
of Southern California, which the Center assists in selecting 9th
grade Hawaiian students to attend a 6-week summer pre-med pro-
gram. This summer the Center will also identify Hawaiian students
to attend the University of Hawaii School of Medicine Medical
Training Program for 11th graders. The Center has also facilitated
the access of Hawaiian students to other summer programs offer-
ing education enrichment.

Identifying gifted Hawaiian studentsthe Center has developed
identification criteria and procedures that allow students to exhibit
their giftedness through a broader range of cultural contexts and
situations than currently used. This allows students who are gifted
but for some reason not exhibiting their abilities in traditional
means to demonstrate their potential. The work of the Center in
this area has helped schools redesign some of their gifted identifi-
cation procedures. The result has been more Hawaiian students are
being recognized as being gifted and being supported in optimizing
their potential.

16
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Enhancing Talentthrough the Center's model and philosophy,
students participating in the Center's activities optimize their

fullest potential. The success of this experience has allowed the stu-
dents to blossom within their talent. Students and parents have all
testified to the raising of the level of performance both in the
talent and in their overall school and home activities.

Empowering a Community Through Educational Excellencethe
Hawaiian community has had increasing more opportunity to dis-
cuss and be a part of the educational experiences in the Center's
programs. The result is an increased awareness of what individual
families can do to support education and culture in the home. They
have empowered themselves to be conscientious in working with
schools in developing activities that support the culture foundation
of the Hawaiian community. The result has been a larger core of
families that have visions as to the possibilities of ideal educational
situations of their children.

I want to thank you at this time, Senator, for your continued
support, and I believe that without re-authorization many of the
programs that we have initiated we will have a difficult time con-
tinuing the efforts that have already been started.

Thank you.
[Prepared statement of Mr. Sing appears in appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.
Ms. Lopez.

STATEMENT OF ALVD LOPEZ, DIRECTOR, KAMEHAMEHA
SCHOOLS BISHOP EST ,fE NATIVE HAWAIIAN HIGHER EDUCA-
TION PROGRAM, HONOLULU, HI
Ms. LOPEZ. Good morning, Senator Inouye, members of the

Senate committee on Indian Affairs and guests.
My name is Alvina Lopez, and I'm the Director of the Native Ha-

waiian Higher Education Program at Kamehameha Schools Bishop
Estate. I appreciate the opportunity to speak on behalf of the
Native Hawaiian Higher Education Program and the reauthoriza-
tion of the Native Hawaiian Education Act.

The Native Hawaiian Higher Educati-:,n Program supports the
intent of the Native Hawaiian Educat .on Act. Since its inception in
1989, this program has been successful in, No. 1, increasing the
number of Hawaiian students enrolling in and completing college;
No. 2, helping scholarship recipients to identify barriers and formu-
late solutions; no. 3, including the students' family and significant
others in the decisionmaking and problem-solving process; No. 4,
training college faculty and staff on effective out-reach counseling
strategies that will enhance student r-Aention; and, No. 5, estab-
lishing and maintaining partnerships with the various post-high in-
stitutions in the State of Hawaii.

The program has provided financial assistance and counselin,T
support services to a total of 547 Native Hawaiian undergraduate
students attending colleges and universities in Hawaii, and 120
graduate level students pursuing degrees in Hawaii and on the
mainland.

Of these students, 98 undergraduates completed an Associate
and/or Baccalaureate degree and 57 graduates completed a post-
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baccalaureate degree. The program has been successful in raising
the college retention rates of its undergraduate recipients from 76
percent to 92 percent. The graduate recipients have maintained a
steady rate of retention at 94 percent.

By working closely with the scholarship recipients, their families
and, or significant others and in establishing partnerships with the
post-secondary institutions, the Native Hawaiian Higher Educath .n
Program staff have been able to effect changes at the student as
well as institutional levels. Because we have found this mode of op-
eration to be successful, especially with the undergraduate stu-
dents, we are concerned about maintaining the quality of counsel-
ing support services for students who attend schools outside of
Hawaii.

Over the last 4 years, the program has found that the undergrad-
uate students demand more frequent contacts. The barriers identi-
fied earlierfor example, academic or personal problemscontin-
ue to be the barriers as students progress toward their undergradu-
ate degrees. Having these students in local institutions have given
the program the opportunity to provide quality services and to
make early detections as problems arise. Thur, students stay in
school for another year.

While we do have these concerns for the undergraduates, we
don't have the same reservations for the graduate students. The
needs and demands of these students are less because they have al-
ready successfully completed one degree. Although they may expe-
rience the same barriers as the undergraduates, they are readily
able to identify viable alternatives and solutions. For the reasons,
the Native Hawaiian Higher Education Program is in complete
support of continuing to provide financial support for future gradu-
ate students who choose to attend post-high institutions outside of
the State of Hawaii.

We also continue to support the obligations of the graduate stu-
dents to provide service to the Native Hawaiian community.
Whether the graduate students attend school in or out of the State
of Hawaii, they will be held responsible to meet these commit-
ments.

The program knows that it can help students succeed, whether
they are undergraduate or graduate students. The program is also
aware that providing only financial support is not enough to moti-
vate or to keep students in school. Its initial efforts have shown if
early intervention and continuous counseling services are provided,
students stay in and complete school.

Another concern is how the program funds have been alloc .ed.
Currently, the budget is divided int_ two partsone for undergrad-
uate costs and the other for graduate costs. We recommend the
funds be allocated in one lump sum.

During the 4 years, there has been a larger numbfx of applicants
for undergraduate than for graduate programs. The Native Hawai-
ian Higher Education Program staff have been focusing their ef-
forts on helping the undergraduate students complete their degrees
and continue toward a higher degree. Still, only two to three stu-
dents per year have continued their education into the graduate
degree program. Most students decide to work because of the need
to gain experience and to overcome "burn-out".
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Before we can raise the number of Native Hawaiians in graduate
schools, more undergraduates need to complete their Jegrees. Cur-
rently, the program provides an average of 50 to 60 graduate schol-
arships per year. The program has not seen an increase in gradu-
ate applicants. The new applicants just replace those who have
graduated.

Having the appropriate funds combined instead of divided will
enable the program to focus more on the undergraduate students,
and yet be flexible in providing also for the graduate applicants.
The program realizes that the number of undergraduates far sur-
pass the number of graduates. However, as trends change, the pro-
gram would be prepared to accommodate the students if it has con-
trol over the budget.

I would like to reaffirm the support of the Native Hawaiian
Higher Education Program for the reauthorization of the Native
Hawaiian Education Act. And, again, in summary, it recommends,
however, that, No. 1, scholarships continue to be provided for un-
dergraduates attending schools in the State of Hawaii; No. 2, schol-
arships for graduate studies in or out of the State of Hawaii contin-
ue to be awarded; No. 3, all graduate students will provide service
to the Native Hawaiian community within the State of Hawaii
either during or after the completion of the degree; and, No. 4, that
funds be allocated in one lump sum.

Thank you, again, Mr. Chairman, to you and your committee for
your continuing support of the Native Hawaiians.

Aloha.
[Prepared statement of Ms. Lopez appears in appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Aloha.
I thank you all. Before I proceed with questions, I would like to

answer some of the questions that you have been asking the com-
mittee.

The Senate Committee on Indian Affairs has jurisdiction over
Native Americans. Native Americans are the indigenous people of
the United States. Officially, the Government of the United States
has recognized as Native Americans American Indians, Aleuts, Es-
kimos as Native Americans.

Throughout the years the Federal Government has resisted rec-
ognizing Native Hawaiians as Native Americans, although they are
the indigenous people of the State of Hawaii. That is at the crux of
the problem. That is why some of you have asked the question,
why do you have to make this Native Hawaiian Education Act part
of the Federal Elementary and Secondary Education Act? Why can
it not go by itself?

I am convinced that if we attempted to pass a separate measure
and pass it on to the President of the United States, it would be
vetoed because the Justice Department has throughout these
yearswhether they be Republican or Democratinsisted that
Native Hawaiians are not Native Americans.

This committee, the Committee on Indian Affairs, has during the
last 7 years, which coincides with my chairmanship, initiated acts
which admittedly are questioned by some of my colleaguesthe
Native Hawaiian Education Act, the Native Hawaiian Health Act,
the Native Hawaiian Cultural and Arts Act, and on, and on.
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For example, last year we appropriated over $100 million in
Native Hawaiian special program°, but we have done this in
tandem with other large measures. The Health Act has become
part of the National Health Act, cultural programs have become
part of the National Cultural Program. So while the nation official-
ly does not recognize Native Hawaiians as Native Americans, I am
pleased to report that we have been able to convince our colleagues
in the Congress of the United States that Native Hawaiians are
Native Americans.

In other words, as lawyers would say, we have bee/A able to con-
sider Hawaiians de facto Native Americans, but the administration
does not provide us with the de jure designation of Native Ameri-
cans.

Second, I would like to tell you why we are going through this
exercise, because many Americans have asked, do you not have a
school system? Is not the educational system adequate and suffi-
cient? Why do you have to have one for Hawaiians? Why not one
for Chinese, why not one for Japanese, and Koreans?

Well, first of all, I consider Native Hawaiians as being Native
Americans, and, therefore, there is an existence of a special rela-
tionship between indigenous people and the Federal Government of
the United States. There is a trust relationship. There is no special
relationship between the Government of the United States and
Japanese Americans, and Chinese Americans, and Korean Ameri-
cans. But there is, in my mind, a special relationship between the
U.S. Government and Native Hawaiians.

So as far as I am concerned, this i3 fully justified, and, therefore,
my colleagues have not questioned these measures as being racist
measures or racial measures.

Third, there are many who say that education is simply the
three R'sreading, writing, and arithmetic. But I agree with all of
you, especially Dr. Sing, that this act does not address the prob-
lems. It addresses victims.

Throughout the centuries, whether it be the United States or any
other country, the superpowers dealing with indigenous people
have followed the same process. In the United States, well-meaning
people, sincere peoplehonest, noble honorable people, have
always provided the answers and solutions to problems for indige-
nous people because the feeling was that men and women of Euro-
pean stock were superior.

And so with the Indians we christianized and civilized them. We
put them in special schools. We told them to cut their hair, wear
different clothes, do not speak their language, do not eat their food,
do not sing their songs, do not hit the drums, all of these little
things.

The same has been done with Native Hawaiians. We have chris-
tianized and we have civilized, and in the process, I am afraid that
what has happened to indigenous people throughout this world has
happened to Native Hawaiians. We have nearly destroyed their
culture.

Culture is very important, because without cultural awareness,
cultural knowledge, and from that arising self-identity, one cannot
have pride in oneself. Without pride, most things are not possible.



What we are trying to do through this system is to restore pride,
a very important but difficult process is to restore pride.

Throughout the years, we who are the leaders of this land have
been carrying out projects and programs without realizing the
damage it has been doing.

For example, 25 years ago I visited Nanakuli High School; 95
percent of the students are from Hawaiian homelands. The princi-
pal was of Japanese ancestry, the teachers were all of Caucasian,
Chinese, or Japanese ancestry. Not a single teacher was of Hawai-
ian ancestry. The only person of Hawaiian ancestry was a part-
time basketball coach. All other Native Hawaiian employees were
either working in the kitchen or pulling weeds.

One may look at that and say, what is wrong with that? But
imagine placing yourself in the shoes of that child going to school
every day and noting not a single Hawaiian teacher, and cannot
help but reach the conclusion that Hawaiians are failures. They
are not good enough to teach us.

Well, these programs have Hawaiian teachers.
Finally, I have found that if you are looking for solutions, you go

to where the problem is, and that is why this hearing is being held.
This act is not from my brain. It is from your brains. You are the
ones who have suggested these programsDr. Sing's programs, or
your programs. All these programs are unique because Native
Hawaiians are unique.

So when I said that this is an important hearing, I really meant
that.

I would like to ask a few questions, and then I will call upon my
colleague Senator Akaka and then the great heroine, Representa-
tive Mink. We have been singing -Jour praises all day long.

What if by chanceand I do not think it will happen, but any-
thing can happenwe failed to pass a reauthorization of the
Native Hawaiian Education Act? What will happen to your pro-
gram? Or, to put it another way, do you have other alternative
sources of funding that will make it possible for you to carry on
your program? Are you "make" after this one? [Laughter.]

Ms. RAW' INS. Yes; in fact I mentioned in my statement that we
have talked about that. We've talked about the melt-down and
what we're going what do. But I think for the Punana Leo, like I
said, Federal funding has been a shot in the arm. If we don't have
Federal funding, it would be very detrimental to the program be-
cause we have been able to assist more families.

However, when the Punana Leo started in 1984, we had no Fed-
eral funds and parents today would be able to testify and say what
they would do is sell more Portuguese sausages, come into the
school and maybe bring tutu into come and help teach in the
schools so that they don't have to pay tuition or work out some-
thing like that. But the ownership of the Punana Leo belongs to
the families. It is truly a family-ownership program, and I don't
think the families would let it fail because we don't have the reau-
thorization of the Hawaiian Education Act.

However, we are ver., appreciative and we're going to be pushing
for it and encouraging you, and doing all that we need to do to
make sure that it does get passed. We would not Se able to, I guess,
be sailing on this roll. We're on a roll right rh-,,4 and the kids are
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now going to be entering high school; that is, the kids that have
graduated from the Punana Leo. So it's not going to be easy, but I
think the parents here would all say [remarks given in native
tongue.]

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Springer, the question is if we fail to pass
the reauthorization, and, therefore, there would be no funding, that
is about $8.22 million, do you have alternative sources of funding?

Mr. SPRINGER. Kamehameha School Bishop Estate has a healthy
endowment, but I think that what we can say is that if we had not
had Federal funding in the past, we would not be working in areas
that we're into now. The funding itself has provided us with sup-
port in areas that are non-traditional for the institution, and I'm
referring in particular to the pre-kindergarten activities, the trav-
eling preschool and parent educational services.

Whether under stipulations of the will and tax laws the trust
would be able to continue to support parent educational activities,
is at least an open question. And if it were not supported in that
way, I don't know where we would get the funds to continue this
activity.

This has to do with working with the expectant mothers and
families and the babies' first 2 to 3 years of life. We think that of
the three components of our pre-kindergarten program, this is the
most important, and it's the time when the child is developing all
kinds of attitudes, developing language skills, and so forth. And if
you're not influencing at this level, you have a much more difficult
time later.

So, frankly, we are very eager to have funding, support, for par-
ticularly this part of the program.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.
Ms. Lopez, 1 suppose your answer would be the same?
Ms. LOPEZ. Yes; pretty close because when we first began, Kame-

hameha School Bishop Estate had a post-high program but not as
much money as today. And the new post-high scholarship program
does model what this program has done, and they have put 11 mil-
lion to providing for students going to colleges.

So we're working together in partner3hip and helping, and for us
to have the Federal money as well as the money from Kamehame-
ha, will only help more Hawaiian students.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.
Dr. Aizawa.
Mr. AIZAWA. In your words, Senator, we would make [die]. We

would have to, like Ms. Rawlins said, sell a lot of Portuguese sau-
sage, Portuguese sweat bread, sushi, and whatever else we could
do.

I say that because, for example, our budget for next year is $11.4
million short, which means we are going to have to rob Peter to
pay Paul within the department already. This act has provided ap-
proximately $500,000 for our special education students, and not
having that money means we're going to have to take a hard look
at what we have within our current budget to do that.

Second, our Hawaiian Language Immersion Program has been a
really positive program, for our students in the State of Hawaii.
Different parts of the State, different schools in the State, are
asking to get on board, which is why we implemented a long-range
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plan. And this is long-range relative to, again, looking at the con-
cerns of a slow economic situation in Hawaii, which is projected
over the next 5 years not to allow the Department of Education to
expand any of its programs. This is what we're faced with.

If you're thinking that $500,000 for special education student pro-
grams seem small for the DOE, it is a significant amount when you
look at our total needs.

If we don't provide opportunities for our Hawaiian Language Im-
mersion Programs to expand, I think we will be in a sorry state,
relative to the interest of the families support that we have for the
program, the willingness of people of Hawaiian ancestry to work in
the schools and to be teachers in these programs. To be able to con-
tinue to develop and make sure people fully understand, and our
students to understand the culture and the language, we strongly
support the Native Hawaiian Education Act.

So, yes, we would be greatly hurt by that fact if this program
v as not supported. Our funds would be very difficult to come by.

The CHAIRMAN. We are going to provide you with the funds, but
I hope you will not rob Peter to pay Paul. Do not take from the
Hawaiian programs to pay the non-Hawaiians.

Mr. AIZAWA. Right.
The CHAIRMAN. I have one other question.
Ms. Mink's bill, H.R. 6, has a provision that has not appeared in

the past bills, and that is the formation of a Native Hawaiian Edu-
cation Council to coordinate activities. Right now, Punana Leo, you
are on your own; Dr. Sing, you are on your own; and everyone else
is on their own.

Ms. Mink's bill has a council where programs are coordinated so
you know where you are going from, and from there, we can attach
to the gifted and talented program, and from that program to the
Kamehameha program, or Something like that.

Are any of you opposed to this council?
Ms. RAWLINS. Is anybody opposed?
The CHAIRMAN. Are you opposed?
Ms. RAWLINS. No, no, I'm not opposed. I do feel, though, that the

councilI'm not opposed to it, however, I think if there is the lan-
guage in making sure that the representation, how they are select-
ed, and if we can be reassured that the council is made up of so
many percent of Native Hawaiians are on itI think that was
brought up at the summit in April of last year. So the idea is good,
and also that the council is made up of a number of speakers. We
need to have speakers on the council too so that as we're growing,
our needs need to be reflected on the council so we do need speak-
ers, Hawaiian language speakers.

Mr. SING. I would like to support that idea. I think we found in
preparation for the Native Hawaiian Education Summit that we
learned a lot just by planning for it from each other, and so I
wouid think that that would be something necessary and would
support.

Mr. SPRINGER. I would like to say the same thing. The first time
that we ever got together as a group and talked about our various
programs was when we were planning for the Hawaiian Education
Summit, and I think all of us found that extremely useful.
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The CHAIRMAN. See what Punana Leo started? You talked every-
body else into it. [Laughter.]

Mr. AIZAWA. That's right, including 7 years when Larry Kimura
and Kauanoe Kamana came to see the former superintendent and
myself to sit down and talk about developing the Hawaiian Lan-
guage Immersion Program. But I would like to again support the
council approach, participants becoming involved from the very be-
ginning, because this is the basic thrust that the Department of
Education is currently using. We call it school community-based
management, but I think the concept of getting many minds to-
gether to work on an issue and help promote it once positions and
objectives have been developed, I think is an important way to go.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.
Senator Akaka.

STATEMENT OF HON. DANIEL K. AKAKA, U.S. SENATOR FROM
HAWAII

Senator AKAKA. Thank you very much, my senior Senator, Dan
Inouye, one who has had Hawaiians at heart in many ways includ-
ing education and one who has made a huge difference for Hawaii
in the United States Congress.

Whenever 1 have an opportunity I want people of Hawaii to real-
ize what Senator Inouye means to us and what he has already done
for us and what

The CHAIRMAN. Enough already. [Laughter.]
Senator AKAKA. [continuing]. He has done in looking forward to

the future. He has been very deliberate in trying to get things
done, and he has done them real well, and I tell you that as a col-
league of his in the U.S. Senate.

We also have a lady here from Hawaii who has done a great job
in the U.S. House. As you can tell by her bill, she understands, as
does Senator Inouye, the problems that Hawaiians have and are
trying to take steps to improve those conditions.

I come alongside them, and I want to tell you that I'm here to
support the Senator's programs and also Congresswoman Mink's
programs, and I want to work with them to ensure that these pro-
grams continue. I'm here to hear from you, as we all are, as to
progress reports of the current programs that we have now, and
also to try to get an understanding from you as to where we are
here with Hawaiians, what has been done, what progress was
made, and what there is in the future that we can do to help to
make it even better.

And so I join Senator Inouye in doini, 'bhis and Representative
Mink, and I also want to commend you folks because from what I
hear from grassroots is that improvements are being made in the
education of Hawaiians. They are beginning to no, fall into the
kind of categories that we often have seen in the past, and there
are differences. And we attribute this to what's coming about with
these special programs, and, of course, because of that, see the need
to continue these programs.

As you know, and I'm sure the Senator mentioned to you, the
straits that we are in now financially, Lind it will be a case of re-
structuring priorities with less money and trying to get the things



that we feel are very important funded. And so that's where we'll
be on this.

So I just want to say mahalo to all of you and to wish you well,
and we will try to do our part up there.

Thar& you very much, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. I thank you very much, Senator Akaka.
And now may I call on the madam of education.

STATEMENT OF HON. PATSY T. MINK, U.S. REPRESENTATIVE
FROM HAWAII

Ms. MINK. Thank you very much, Senator Inouye.
The task of educating the leadership in Congress and the nation-

al Administration is highlighted by the near-crisis situation that
we faced in the House when there was an effort to delete the
Native Hawaiian Education Program from H.R. 6.

Somewhat ironically with a Democratic President in the White
House we had to face the situation in the Congress, and I say it
tragically because what it, I guess, exemplifies is that we in the
Congress, the four of us, and leadership in Hawaii have a very big
job to try to inform and educate the American leadership on what
the Native Hawaiian movement is all about. In Hawaii we're strug-
gling to implement the feelings of the Native Hawaiian population
with respect to sovereignty issues, and we're spending time and
cif:1ft in educational activities to augment, promote, elevate,
strengthen these feelings so that it can come out into some sort of
a coherent conclusion.

So as Hawaii here has struggled to deal with the whole issue of
Native Hawaiians, you can imagine that Liere is zero perception of
what it is all about in Washington, D.C.

So while the four of us, we know where our thoughts are, what
direction we're heading, and what our priorities are, remember
there are 531 other guys in the Congress that need to be educated.
And so the benefit of these hearings led by Senator Inouye is that
your ti \oughts will be taken down, widely distributed in the Con-
gress, and we will have your help in putting in proper perspective
why this issue is so important, not just to Hawaii but to the coun-
try as a whole.

The re-inventing of government, the idea of trying to save bucks,
in the Clinton administration led by Vice President Gore targeted
132 education programs, and the outcome was that some 23 or 24
were eliminated from the budget. And one of them was the Native
Hawaiian Education Act. I say from ignorance; some of you might
say from stupidity. I'm being a little kind.

But in any event, we have a lot of work to do to make them un-
derstand, not just the administration but the American people in
general and the members of Congress what we're talking about.
See, they say, hey, we have title 1, chapter 1, billions of dollars
which are targeted for select communities where school authorities
decide how to use the money. Why can't the Native Hawaiians
take advantage of those billions of dollars that are allocated under
chapter 1? Why do we have to have this special program? Our
effort to try to explain itthe history of Hawaii, and the struggles
of the Native Hawaiians, the comparability with Native Ameri-
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cans, our struggles to be included in the Native American defini-
tion and not being able to get into that definition because of resist-
ance from the Native Americans themselves who don't want to
have to share some of the Federal programs with our community
here.

So I call upon you today to help us with this record to make
clear what our objectives are, what our distinctions are, and to
help us save this program.

I was not in the Congress in 1988 when these two gentlemen
made this law. What we are doing now is extending it after a 5-
year experience. It was first funded in 1989, and we have kept it
going. We don't want to lose it. It got through barely in the House
of Representatives with about a 10 vote margin, too close for com-
fort in my book. So we have a lot of work to do.

I have every confidence that it will be a much better vote in the
Senate, but we didn't have warning that this frontal attack was
going to come. We were told by the Republican leadership that
what was coming was an amendment to knock us out with four
other programs, and the amendment was printed in the record as
four grouped together. And so our whole strategy, our literature,
all the leaflets we had prepared for the floor grouped the four; to
save the four. We figured in grouping together we have strength to
save all of us. So that was our strategyClose up, civic education,
and territories educational funds and the Native Hawaiian Educa-
tion Program.

So we strategized together and we knew we were going to save
all four programs.

When we got to the floor that morning, almost without warning,
bang, only the Native Hawaiian Education Act was in the amend-
ment to cut. All the other three had disappeared. They were home
free. Obviously they were thrilled that they were not in it. They
didn't have to worry. So only Hawaii was left to carry the whole
message, and we were not exactly prepared for this sudden change
in strategy.

So it was kind of a moment of great anxiety, but there's a lot of
good will in the House, I must say, having been cultivated by the
14 years, was it, that Senator Akaka was in the House and helped
to put this together. And, certainly, everybody is aware of the
strength and political muscle that Chairman Inouye has in the
Senate. So I have every confidence that what you tell us here he's
going to put in the Senate version, then we come together and we
compromise the bill in the House-Senate Conference Committee. I
will be on the Conference Committee most assuredly, and we'll
work out a compromise that has your best interests and best
thoughts.

I'm hopeful that we'll keep the $15 million that we have pro-
grammed in our bill, and that all of it will remain intact.

The second round fight is in appropriations, and there we have
Senator Inouye on Appropriations. In the Senate, I know that he
will protect that money. Don't we all know that? So I think we're
off to a good start.

We need your support. You can write letters to Vice President
Gore and to the President about your thoughts on the importance
of Native Hawaiian programs like health and education. It will be
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very instructive. Don't hesitate to write to them. I think that they
have a long way to go to understand what we're talking about. I
keep writing, like, once every month and I just get the same polite
response. So I know I'm not quite making it yet so we need your
help to get this idea accepted.

Thank you very much, Senator.
The CHAIRMAN. In the House of Representatives, Patsy Mink is

on one side and 500 is on the other side. [Laughter.]
Ladies and gentlemen, I thank you very much.
Senator AKAKA. Mr. Chairman, may I ask one question please?
The CHAIRMAN. Certainly.
Senator AKAKA. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Before asking the question, I want to say aloha to the parents. I

know there are parents here from the Punana Leo who are out
here. I want to say thank you so much for coming and others of
you who are supporting the programs. It's really great for us to see
this kind of support.

But my particular questiononly because we're talking about
hearing from peopleI receive letters from parents and students
having to do with students attending the mainland. I think right
now we don't help or assist students who go to school outside of
Hawaii, and some students are askingand I don't know whether
you alluded to this, Ms. Lopez.

Ms. LOPEZ. Right now we give scholarships to graduate students
going to the mainland but not the undergraduates, and as our facts
have shown in my testimony, the undergraduate students have de-
manded a lot of need for close contacts and the graduate students
haven't. So by our results we have seen that the undergraduates
have done better being here so we can give that counseling support
that they need to stay in school. Otherwise, they drop out.

In the case of the graduate students, because they gained a
degree already and they're mature enough to go on to a degree and
they know their choices, we have supported the graduate students.

Senator AKAKA. Yes; these have been from parents and students
who are undergraduates who attend mainland schools from
Hawaii, Hawaiians, and hoping that they could get assistance from
you as well as they attend mainland school.

Ms. LOPEZ. I think if the program was to shift where it was only
to give scholarships, we could provide. But because we have found
that this is not enough in helping the students, I think that's why
the program has allowed only the graduate students to attend
mainland colleges. But I hear what you're saying because I hear
the same thing.

Senator AKAKA. Mr. Chairman, I just want to take a moment to
tell you why I was late. I had an 8 o'clock appointment to give a
speech so I had to do that before coming.

The CHAIRMAN. You gave a good one, did you not?
Senator AKAKA. Oh, yes. [Laughter.]
Ms. MINK. The point that Senator Akaka made is made to me

repeatedly. I know that I've talked to Kamehameha school officials
on various occasions about this.

I have written that policy into the new Native Hawaiian Educa-
tion Act, not to say that there must be assistance to those that go

23



26

outside, but not to exclude it. And I think that that's probably an
appropriate balance.

Ms. RAWLINS. This is in responseI forgot to mention thisnot
your response, but my response to your thing about sending in let-
ters to the President and to the Vice President. I have with me tes-
timony from our parents right across the State that supports the
continuation of Native Hawaiian education so I'll leave that with
you.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, before I call upon the second panel, since
we have mentioned the parents of the Punana Leo Program, would
you please stand up so that we know where you are.

[Applause.]
The CHAIRMAN. You are all in favor of continuing the program?
[Chorus of ayes.]
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much.
Now may I call upon the chairman of the board of trustees of

Kamehameha Schools Bernice Pauahi Bishop Estate, Myron
"Pinky" Thompson;

And the director of the program evaluation and planning divi-
sion of Kamehameha Schools, Dr. Ormond Hammond.

It is always good to see you, Pinky.

STATEMENT OF MYRON "PINKY" THOMPSON, TRUSTEE, KAME-
HAMEHA SCHOOLS BERNICE PAUAHI BISHOP ESTATE, HONO-
LULU, HI

Mr. THOMPSON. It is nice to see all of you again, as always.
Thank you for the opportunity to be here. I would just like to

express an aloha to you again for this opportunity to be able to
make a presentation before your committee. I also want to thank
you, Patsy, for you -e passionate plea before the House. And I know,
Dan, both of you, have used the phone to collect some chips to
assist your efforts, as well as Senator Abercrombie. I also want to
thank Eni Hunkin for assistance in this overall effort to get H.R. 6
through the House.

The preamble of your bill is of particular importance, I feel. It
sets the historical and the legal foundation for the special relation-
ship between the U.S. Government and Native Hawaiians. It clari-
fies that this legislation is not for a racial or ethnic minority group,
but for a once sovereign people who had a government to govern-
ment relationship with the United States.

In past testimony before this committee, I have described in
detail the educational needs which confront Native Hawaiian
young people. The Kamehameha Schools Bishop Estate has recent-
ly completed a 10-year update study of these needs, which Dr.
Hammond here will present to the committee. In a nutshell, the
report shows that the educational needs identified 10 years ago
continue today. Certain programs, however, have shown promising
results.

For example, as reported by some of our staff here, we have seen
vocabulary scores go up for those students in Family-Based Educa-
tion Center Preschools. This gives me the chance to state a high
priority. It is critical to continue to emphasize early education in
the Native Hawaiian Education Act.
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While we are heartened by the successes with which we are be-
ginning to see, we recognize that it will take time, and, according-
ly, I feel strongly that the Act should be reauthorized for at least
10 years. I do want to propose the inclusion of a new program at
the risk of what I've just heard about melting down and no money
here and there.

I learned a long time ago that if you don't ask, you'll never
know. So I'm going to ask, okay, Senator?

In the Native Hawaiian Education Act, this new program would
specifically focus on science and math education for Native Hawai-
ian students. It would be based on a form of Hawaiian cultural
studies which has proven extremely motivati "g, Polynesian voyag-
ing.

Math and science education in the United States is badly in need
of new approaches. National goals for education calls for the
United States students to be first in the world in math and science
by the year 2000. Studies have shown students in other counties to
be well ahead. Native Hawaiian students also perform poorly in
science and math.

We have seen, however, tremendous interest in Hawaiian cul-
ture, which had developed in recent years. And one of the reasons
for this interest has been the success of modern Native Hawaiians
in rediscovering Polynesian navigation. The voyaging' canoe is in
many ways like the ecosystems of our island state. Voyagers must
find ways to provide for their basic physical needs for extended pe-
riods of time. They must find ways to interact productivity and
care for one another emotionally. They must address their spiritual
needs. These needs are all interrelated. Islands are in turn like the
entire world. We are all like voyagers on a small ship.

One means to develop curriculum based on these concepts is
through what the Polynesian Voyaging Society calls an Explora-
tion Learning Center. It proposes to use the ocean and coast of
Hawaii as an intense interdisciplinary classroom. It connects stu-
dents of Hawaii's land, sea, and culture. It develops students as
leaders who can create models for a safe, healthy, sustainable
future for Hawaii.

While such a program would meet educational needs of Native
Hawaiian children, there are other groups of kids who science and
math education is so severely limited. Recently, while visiting the
MacArthur Foundation in Chicago, I was informed that this type of
program could be effective wit'i inner city kids. I believe it also
could work with other Native American students. Science needs
these kids. The new ideas and perspective that they could bring to
the field are sorely needed.

To summarize, Mr. Chairman, I strongly support the reauthoriza-
tion of the Native Hawaiian Education Act. Specifically, I recom-
mend that the committee retain the preamble in its entirety, reau-
thorize the act for a period of at least of 10 years, make pre-school
education a top priority, and include a new program to develop
math and science curriculum based on Polynesian voyaging.

Before I close, 1 want to acknowledge once again and I want all
Hawaiians to hear this. Your leadership, Mr. Chairman, and vision,
you have asked the question of what the U.S. Congress can do to
improve conditions for the Hawaiian people. You have followed
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through with support for key legislation, including the Native Ha-
waiian Education Act, and you continue to seek out the experience
and wisdom of the Hawaiian community to assure a better future
for all.

Mr. Chairman, future genes -lions will look upon the Native Ha-
waiian Education Act as a milestone. This legislation can lead the
way for our children and their children to take the challenges of
the future for a safe and healthy Hawaii.

Aloha.
[Prepared statement of Mr. Thompson appears in appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Mahalo, and I thank you for your very generous

remarks.
Dr. Hammond.

STATEMENT OF ORMONI) HAMMOND, DIRECTOR, PROGRAM
EVALUATION AND PLANNING DIVISION, KAM'THAMEHA
SCHOOLS BISHOP ESTATE, HONOLULU, HI
Mr. HAMMOND. Good morning, Mr. Chairman, Senator Akaka,

Representative Mink. Thank you very much for this opportunity to
testify on behalf of reauthorizing the Native Hawaiian Education
Act.

In 1983 the Kamehameha Schools Bishop Estate in conjunction
with the Federal Department of Education published the first
Native Hawaiian Educational Assessment Project Report. We call
it the NHEAP Report. This first report provided data to help plan
and support various educational programs, including the Native
Hawaiian Education Act. This year a 10-year update of the original
NHEAP report was completed, and I'm pleased today to present
the committee with the final draft of this 1993 report.

This new study shows, basically, that most of the needs that we
found in existence 10 years ago are still with us today. I'll just
mention a few of the most serious that came out of the study.

First is the area of school readiness. Educational risk factors for
Native Hawaiian children still start well before birth. Between
1980 and 1990 the percent of Hawaiian women who did not seek
early pre-natal care actually increased over that 10-year period,
from 31 to 34 percent.

In addition in Hawaii in 1990, about 45 percent of all teenage
mothers were Native Hawaiian, and 48 percentalmost halfof
all Hawaiian women giving birth were unmarried.

Native Hawaiian youngsters enter kindergarten with lower vo-
cabulary scores than other children. In 1990, about nine out of 10
of their peers were scoring higher than they were on a nationally
normed test, and this is something that has not improved in the
last 10 years.

A second concern is basic skills in school. On achievement tests
of basic skills Native Hawaiian students continue to perform below
national norms and below other groups in Hawaii. This occurs at
all grade levels in which the Department of Education conducts its
testing program, and in all sub-tests including reading, math, sci-
ence, and social science.

The third area of concern is high school completion. Actually,
the State of Hawaii as a whole is doing well among the States in
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meeting the goal of increasing high school graduation rates. As a
State, we're already above the national goal of 90 percent. For high
school, however, the Native Hawaiian drop-out rate of about 10
percent is still above the State rate of 8 percent.

Of more concern, perhaps, are high excessive absence rates. In
1991-92, approximately 18 percent of all Native Hawaiian second-
ary school students in public schools were considered excessively
absent compared with only 11 percent for the DOE as a whole.

A fourth area of concern is college enrollment and completion.
The 1990 Census Report showed that only 9 percent of Hawaiian
adults have completed college, compared with 22 percent of the
adults in the State as a whole. And that, again, hasn't changed ap-
preciably, that gap, since the 1980 Census.

Now, you know, when you do these studies, you sort of get inured
to bad news. With this study we did have some good news to
report.

As you've heard earlier some of the programs are having some
success. Preschool, for exampL, does improve school readiness. As
Mr. Springer reported, the Kamehameha preschool programs,
which are one component of the Family-Based Education Centers,
are seeing dramatic improvement in vocabulary scores among their
students. Preschool graduates scored about the 30th percentile on
national norms, well above the State score of about the 15th per-
centile and other DOE Hawaiian children who scored at the 10th
percentile.

Another good news area is enrollment at the University of
Hawaii. Native Hawaiian student enrollment is increasing. Hawai-
ian students now comprise 11 percent of the total enrollment at the
UH system, and over 6 percent of the student body at the Manoa
campus, and that's the highest it's ever been and it's continuing to
go up year by year. Scholarship and counseling programs like the
Native Hawaiian Higher Education Program seem to be paying off.

Interest in the Hawaiian culture is strong. There is community-
wide support for and interest in Hawaiian culture, values, religion,
'and language. As an example, enrollment in all of the Hawaiian
language programs including the immersion preschools conducted
by Punana Leo has dramatically increased in the last 5 years. And
other programs under the Native Hawaiian Education Act have
also had positive effects on their participants.

As we've heard earlier, fewer Native Hawaiian students are
being labeled as learning disabled, for example. This may be be-
cause Pihana Na Mamo, the Native Hawaiian Special Education
Program, has increased sensitivity and improved this kind of classi-
fication.

Similarly, Na Pua No'eau, the Native Hawaiian Gifted and
Talent Program, has increased the number of Native Hawaiian stu-
dents receiving special culturally sensitive programming.

The first needs study was done 10 years ago. Programs under the
Native Hawaiian Education Act have only been in existence about
five years. The new study shows that the needs identified 10 years
ago are still with us. There basically has simply not been enough
time for the new programs to reverse these trends that it took dec-
ades to establish.
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The key recommendation of the report is to continue these pro-
grams. It's also suggested that these must be parts of a larger
system. The community, family, parents, state and private agencies
must join together to accomplish the goals. My own hope is that
these kinds of studies in the future will be able to move away from
simply identifying needs to identifying more and more successes.

Mr. Chairman, you and your committee are to be especially com-
mended for seeking valid indicators of the effectiveness of the pro-
grams, and, again, for caring so much about their success.

Thank you.
[Prepared statement of Mr. Hammond appears in appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Dr. Hammond.
You have this report. Has it been formally presented to the Gov-

ernment?
Mr. HAMMOND. I hope this is the formal presentation of it. We're

still waiting for the final set or box of reports to come back from
the printers, but we'll certainly make the copies available.

The CHAIRMAN. So the U.S. Department of Education does not
have it yet?

Mr. HAMMOND. Not yet.
The CHAIRMAN. I would be curious to know what their response

would be. Obviously, I have not read this 1993 report, but you have
indicated in your testimony that many of the needs still exist. I
would not wane critics of this program to cite these statistics and
say we have been wasting money all this time; look at this, it has
not changed.

I hope the report clarifies those need areas, if you know what I
mean.

Mr. HAMMOND. I hope so too. You begin to see the effectiveness
of programs at the program level, and you realize that given
enough time and enough support, that will generalize out to having
that effect at the whole population level. That's what we hope to
see.

The CHAIRMAN. See, we have too many bottomline type of people.
They just look at the bottom line, and they want solutions tomor-
row or yesterday, not 10 years from now. And we all realize that
what we are trying to do is to undo the actions on the part of the
government over decades, and it cannot be done in 5 years, but I
want to make certain that this report makes some clarification.

So if you could, provide an addendum for the committee on the
so-called "no-change area," regarding what you attribute this
result to. For example, you would be kind of stretching it to say
that we failed in education, therefore, teenage pregnancy has gone
up. I realize there is some correlation but not that direct, if you
know what I mean.

So if you could address all of these no-change areas with further
assessment, I would appreciate that very much.

Mr. HAMMOND. Certainly.
Mr. THOMPSON. On that point, Senator, I recently had .the oppor-

tunity to see a video presentation by a Dr. Brazelton. Dr. Brazelton
is a noted pediatrician throughout the world. He demonstrated how
one can test a 7-month old infant and determine at that point that
the particular infant was going to have difficultly in learning in
the future because the infant showed signs of already being de-
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pressed. A chronically depressed teenage female is likely become
pregnant during adolescence.

The trouble is we are not accessing that group of 0 to 7 months
of age. We, in Hawaii, have a mechanism to start to do that, but
we haven't really expanded the program for effective coverage of
pregnant mothers. The name of our program is Healthy Start.

In our experience, we have found that it is possible to deal with
that issue of early pregnancy if we start taking it from a health
point of view also.

The CHAIRMAN. That is why I indicated in my statement that al-
though this hearing is just for education, education and health, cul-
ture all tie in together. Education does not start when the child is
3 years old or in kindergarten. It starts before the mother gets
pregnant, and if the mother is not healthy and she is not providing
proper nutrients for the child, that child is going to come out with
less cells that would be necessary.

Mr. THOMPSON. It's all explained in the report.
Mr. HAMMOND. I just want to also expand on that point just a

little bit. Just because a mother is a teenage mom and single, that
doesn't condemn the child to failure necessarily, and I didn't want
to suggest that. It's just seen as a risk factor, and it points out
broadly how these things all interrelatethe health area, the so-
cioeconomic area, and education.

Senator AKAKA. Mr. Chairman, thank you for this opportunity.
First, I want to say aloha to Pinky and to pay tribute to Pinky

Thompson, a person who has really been driving this issue of edu-
cation for Hawaiians for many, many years. And I know he has
been up in Congress, he has talked to us, and more importantly, he
has come to us with ideas and with programs in mind that made it
easier for us to comprehend and to try to craft in some of our bills.

Pinky, you've done a great job on this, and I know you will con-
tinue to do it, and I knew that you would come out with a new pro-
gram, as you have today, to suggest to us to continue to improve
the conditions in Hawaiian education. And, for that, I want to say
aloha from us and from the people of Hawaii.

And, Dr. Hammond, I want to commend you on the clarity of
your testimony, and we look forward to beginning to tie in the
progress that has been made through these programs to the gains
that Hawaiian children are making. And Pinky has mentioned this
many, many times that we've got to get these kids before they're
born, and this is what we're trying to do.

What I like about this and what Senator Inouye and Congress-
woman Mink is doing is that we are heading, I think, toward suc-
cess. And the success that we get, that we make, will really help
the rest of the country. I think we have a bigger mission that what
we're looking at here with the Hawaiians, but 1 feel Hawaii is a
great laboratory for creating new things. And with our people here,
I think we can do that and be a model for the rest of the country.

So my comments is just thank you to you, Pinky, and to Dr.
Hammond and wish you well and will continue to work with you.

Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.
Congresswoman Mink.
Ms. MINK. I have no questions, just a couple of thoughts.
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There is a parallel bill other than H.R. 6 that I think needs to be
looked at for possible participation and funding for some of your
ideas, and that's the Goals 2000 bill that just passed the House and
the Senate and went to the White House for signature.

While it's only funded this year at $100 million, the projections
for funding are going to exceed billions of dollars in future years. It
is the outcome of the 50 Governors who have been working on set-
ting up ideas for a critical look at the progress of education in
America, and, as Senator Akaka indicated, there are certainly
ways in which we can demonstrate through special programs that
we have initiated, special successes that we have achieved, to pave
the way for educational reforms in other areas. And that's what
basically the funding in Goals 2000 is for.

So I would hope that imaginative leadership in the public and
private sector in Hawaii would take a good look at it and plunge in
there and apply for the money. It's not money that's carved out
state by state. You have to go for it, and it seems to me that we
meet much of the aspirations of that legislation, particularly, in
math and science. One of the seven or eight goals for America is to
make students more competent in math and science. Special
moneys are set aside in that program for innovative ways to deal
with math and science, so I suggest that you take a hard look.
There may be something that can be started with those moneys.

Thank you, Senator.
The CHAIRMAN. I would like to join my colleagues in commend-

ing you, Mr. Thompson, on your suggestion that the activities of
the Polynesian Navigation Society be used as a tool for education
in the science area. It makes good sense because I am certain
young Native Hawaiians can identify themselves with this. It will
not only be science, but I think the whole history of Hawaii would
be involved.

I would hope that Kamehameha Schools would also look into an-
other area of involvement, and that would be the fishponds. Most
people don't realize that there are over 600 fishponds in the island
chain, and these were hi-tech even by today's standards. There
were fishponds for limu, fishponds for mullet, fishponds for all dif-
ferent kinds of fish. And they had systems in there that regulated
the flow of water and the chains of fresh water and such.

I think it would be fascinating for young people to study the fish-
ponds of Hawaii.

There is also an area that Native Hawaiians were ahead of the
rest of us, and that is in the environment. So there are many areas
of involvement that, I believe, could be used as tools in education. I
commend you.

May I ask you as a trustee of the Kamehameha Schools Bishop
Estate, what do you envision as the role of Kamehameha in the
changing times in providing educational opportunities to Native
Hawaiian children? Are you going beyond what you have now?

Mr. THOMPSON. That's an excellent question, and it's very timely
because we're right in the midst of reviewing our strategic plans
for the next five years, and we're looking at developing databases
and information in 25 different areas in orrk'r to give us an idea of
where we want to go.
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Ultimately, our vision is to provide as many educational opportu-
nities which will assist Native Hawaiian youngstersto put it in
the words of Pauahi, "to become good industrious men and
women". We're looking for ways in which we can expand our effec-
tiveness within our community.

Now just for some basic dataat our campus, we accommodate
about 4 percent of the eligible youngsters of Hawaiian ancestry in
our programs attend. Another 11 percent go on to other private
schools within the State; 85 percent of the eligible youngsters
attend our public schools. These youngsters, the 85 percent group,
are having difficulty in the general area of educational achieve-
ment.

So we're trying to find ways in which we can impact that group.
Everybody has got an idea about how we should do it; particularly,
there are some who are saying you can put a school here on every
island. The moment we do that, we'll dissipate our asset base with
bricks and mortar. It would better to find other ways of doing it.

Today we have alluded to one way that we are going to move in,
and that's in early education. From our experience by the utiliza-
tion of a combination of Federal moneys and ours, we have found
that it pays off and it pays off well. We re trying to find other criti-
cal areas in which we can impact the community and expand the
educational experiences of our young Hawaiians. That's a long way
of saying, Senator, we're looking at the greatest return on the
moneys that we have available now and will have in the future.

The CHAIRMAN. In this hearing so far we have touched upon the
educational process of the Native Hawaiian child, but I have long
felt that ultimately the success of the Native Hawaiian child may
well depend upon non-Native Hawaiians and how they relate to
Native Hawaiians and how they accept Native Hawaiians. It is the
relationship, and I think that is one of the weaknesses of our
school system.

In certain areas, for example, in Texas, it is mandatory that you
study about the Alamo. Every school child in Virginia can give you
chapter and verse on General Robert E. Lee. But in Hawaii, it is
only recently that we have begun Hawaiian study programs.
Maybe that is where you can help to build a curriculum for our
school systems.

Mr. THOMPSON. We're moving in this direction also. We have a
section up in the school which is dedicated to Hawaiian studies. We
would like to expand our influence into the public school system
all the school systems, really.

I would just like to give you a personal experience. When I was a
kid in high school, I went on a Punahou because they gave me a
full scholarship. I was a pretty good athlete. When I turned up in a
freshman English class and I looked around the class, most of the
students were Hawaiians and most of them were on the football
team. I figured we were all in "dumb English."

But what did that teacher do? Our reading material was about
Hawaii, our reading material was about the history of Hawaii and
its people. We weren't learning about Europe or other parts of the
world. My English teacher was a r ;d -head who came straight from
th-, mainland. It was real exciting to be in her class in that "dumb
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English class" with all the football players, since all gained a sense
of pride in our background.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I suppose your days as trustee will soon
come to an end. We regret that very much. I hope that the Bishop
Estate will continue to use your mana and talent, because we have
become so accustomed, as Senator Akaka has indicated, to working
with you. And we hope that your successor will be equally accessi-
ble and equally knowledgeable and sensitive to the special and
unique problems of Native Hawaiians.

Mr. THOMPSON. Thank you, I just want to say that it's been an
exciting, exciting experience to work with all of you, and it's been
fun.

Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much.
And now may I call upon the final panel.
I would like to point out that Senator Akaka attended this hear-

ing even with a terrible toothache. He is going to get a root canal
now. As someone who knows about root canalsI am surprised
that he is able to walk in. This afternoon I think he will be flat out
in bed.

We have five witnesses:
First, the Provost of Kaua'i Community College, Y. David Iha;
The Administrator of the Office of Hawaiian Affairs, Dante Car-

penter;
The Executive Director of the Native Hawaiian Education Foun-

dation, Paige Barber;
The President and Chief Executive Officer of Alu Like, Haunani

Apoliona;
And a representative and member of Hawaii's Youth Salvation

Army Hilo Interim Home, Shirley Chew, accompanied by the Rev-
erend Sam Cox of Hale Kipa, Inc., and member of the Hawaii
Youth Service Network.

Provost Iha.

STATEMENT OF Y. DAVID IHA, PROVOST, KAUA'I COMMUNITY
COLLEGE, LIHUE, KAUA'I

Mr. IHA. First of all, I want to thank Senator Inouye and Repre-
sentative Mir k for their efforts following the hurricane to redirect
some Federal dollars to assist us in our recovery efforts. We're still,
I think, in the process of recovering and our economy is still not up
to speed with an unemployment rate that's double the rest of the
State. So I think we're still pitching in to make sure that we're
able to respond following the hurricane. Part of our efforts is really
to look at all we can, diversify our economy, and education, and
I'm pleased that I'm here to report to you about what we've done
at Kaua'i Community College regarding education, and especially
in response to our Native Hawaiian community.

We took responsibility of really creating a vision, creating a cli-
mate, for Hawaiian students on our campus on Kaua'i. We have
listened to our faculty and tried to create a core number of faculty
that could develop Qssentially a energy level that would provide a
climate that would welcome our Native Hawaiian students. What
it has resulted in is really an increase in the percentage of Hawai-
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ian students that are currently attending Kaua'i Community Col-
lege.

I have submitted my written testimony, but let me just summa-
rize what has happened.

A few years ago less than 10 percent of our student enrollment
were Native Hawaiians. This past Fall, 18 percent of our students
were Native Hawaiians, which represent the third largest ethnic
group on campus and the largest being the Philippine community
with 29 percent, followed by the Caucasians and non-Native Hawai-
ians. We were able to do it because we focused on developing a Ha-
waiian language and culture program on the campus using some
redirected State dollars, and also trying to get some tuition waivers
for Native Hawaiian students, which we've done.

I think that has resulted in a feeling on the part of our Hawaiian
community that there is a place for them at our community col-
lege. Our carpentry students and electricity students built a build-
ing prior to the hurricane which provided a sense of place for our
Hawaiian students so that they would feel comfortable being on
campus. Unfortunately, it was destroyed by the hurricane, but I
think after a year and a half we are ready to rebuild that building.

The other thing I wanted to just highlight in my testimony is
that I think we have a very special relationship on Kaua'i, our
Niihau community, where the Hawaiian language is the first lan-
guage and it is a living language. It's something that I think we
need to cultivate and perpetuate because where else but in Hawaii
and on Niihau is Hawaiian language the first language. I think we
as a community college and as a community need to enhance and
preserve that language. That's our responsibility. Where else in
Hawaii can we study Hawaiian language or Hawaiian studies but
in Hawaii? We sure can't do it on the mainland.

The other thing that I wanted to point out was this past summer
we had a major project on Kaua'i, which was to develop and build
a solar car. Two of our students who were instrumental in the de-
velopment of that project were Niihau students. They were the
leaders of the project using hi-tech titanium to weld the project to-
gether. It was our own version Hokulea in a sense where we gave
students the opportunity to participl) te in the project. We took the
car to the mainland, and competed against 34 other universities
and other universities across the countryMichigan, Berkeley,
Stanfordand we came in 9th place overall, but the award that
meant the most to our students was the award that they received
for first place in team spirit. That award was voted on by the rest
of the 34 universities.

It demonstrated to our students that given the opportunity, they
can compete nationally against some of the top universities across
the country. The first place team was the University of Michigan.
They came in first with a budget of $1 million for the car. We had
a budget of less than $180,000, and our car was started from
scratch whereas the students from the University of Michigan con-
tracted out most of their work.

But I think what impressed me was when I went to visit our
team and to hear our Niihau students speaking in Hawaiian. When
they learned that others did not build from scratch, it really did
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something to themselves individually. And I think it's their own
version of a sense of pride in what they've accomplished.

As I looked at the educational programs for Native Hawaiians
across the State we are involved in a number of activities. Punana
Leo is currently located on land that's been turned over to the com-
munity college. Some of our faculty have been involved in the Ha-
waiian Language Immersion Programs. We have been working
with Dr. Sing in bringing the gifted and talented program to
Kaua'i, and we've worked with the Bishop Estate/KamehL. ,neha
Schools in providing scholarships for our students.

But, as I see some of the young people coming through our
system, we don't really have anything institutionalized. I mean, at
the community colleges. My proposal is to create another section of
the bill to provide Hawaiian studies for community colleges.

I've also included my written testimony report as prepared by
the Office of the Chancellor for Community Colleges, which docu-
ments the progress that we've made in Native Hawaiian education
where now the Hawaiians represent 14 percent of all the students
enrolled at all of our community colleges, which is an considerable
increase from a few years ago.

I want to conclude my remarks by saying that a few years ago I
served on the panel at the national level on the reauthorization of
the Higher Education Act, and particularly, the panel looked at
the title 3 of the Higher Education Act which provides funds for
the historically black colleges and universities. I think there we
have an example of Congress setting aside funds for a particular
group of institutionsthe black institutionsand I think the ra-
tionale there was under years of slavery it's taken them years to
recover from that type of system.

So I think we have an equal justification for our Hawaiian pro-
grams that we need to provide for our Hawaiian student and set
aside funds under the Elementary and Secondary Act.

Thank you for this opportunity.
[Prepared statement of Mr. Iha appears in appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Provost Iha.
May I call upon my friend and former mayor, Mr. Carpenter,

and congratulations on your new assignment.

STATEMENT OF I)ANTE CARPENTER, ADMINISTRATOR, OFFICE
OF HAWAIIAN AFFAIRS, HONOLULU, HI

Mr. CARPENTER. Thank you very much, Chairman Inouye, the
chairman of the Committee on Indian Affairs, and Congresswoman
Mink.

Aloha, my name is Dante Carpenter. I'm the administrator of
the Office of Hawaiian Affairs, aid I can recall not too long ago
Patsy coming out of the function and asking me whether I was in
or out.

Patsy, I guess I'm in, but for how long, I'm riot sure.
Well, the Office of Hawaiian Affairs is certainly in full support

of the reauthorization of the Native Hawaiian Education Act au-
thored and shepherded by Senator Inouye and his colleagues in the
Senate, and we are also very supportive and appreciative of the
counter-part measure introduced by Congresswoman Mink and the
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House of Representatives entitled the Native Hawaiian Education
Act, H.R. 6.

The Office of Hawaiian Affairs, as you know, is a semi-autono-
mous State agency which is charged with the mission to better the
conditions of Native Hawaiians. It's governed by a nine-member
board of trustees, all whom are Hawaiians, elected solely by the
State Hawaiian community. OHA's primary role is that of policy
and advocacy, and in this capacity their testimony is presented.

The Native Hawaiian Education Act of 1988 has provided OHA's
beneficiaries with much needed assistance in reaching educational
parity and repairing damage to a learning style and process as
viable as any today. The Nati, Hawaiian Gifted and Talented
Demonstration Project has allowed Native Hawaiian children
access to experiences challenging and strengthening their academic
and cultural powers. The Native Hawaiian Higher Educational
Program has encouraged and increased the number of Native Ha-
waiians in higher education programs and the earning of degrees,
and the Native Hawaiian Family-Based Education Centers begins
to set the foundation for life-long learning. It, we believe, prepares
not only the child, but also the 'ohana, or the family, in their role
as primary care giver and home provider. Special education needs
in section 3809 for Native Hawaiians is also supported in this Act.
We do note that it is the only section requiring a matching of re-
source dollars$1 for each $5 of Federal funds.

While we do not state it, I would like for this committee to be
assured that the Office of Hawaiian Affairs wishes to participate
certainly in this requirement of matching funds, should that occa-
sion be required. We would certainly look to work with this com-
mittee and a't other agencies who may be similarly situated.

The Office of Hawaiian Affairs is pleased with two new sections
of the actsection 3804, the establishment of the Native Hawaiian
Education Council in which the Office of Hawaiian Affairs would
be a member, along with program participants and a host of other
community members, advocates, and agencies; as well as section
3805, the Native Hawaiian Language Immersion Project. Both sec-
tions, we believe, reflect the recognition of special existing educa-
tion needs of the Hawaiian community.

The Office of Hawaiian Affairs recently hosted a series of meet-
ings in anticipation of this committee and in respect of the reau-
thorization of the Native Hawaiian Education Act. Thirteen com-
munity meetings statewide were held to elicit public input and to
ensure that interested as well as affected individuals, community
organizations, institutions, and agencies would be consulted in the
process. That process was designed to identify and respond to the
concerns of the Hawaiian community, as well as to provide a
means for including their ideas in generating a vision for Hawaiian
education.

OHA's education division developed a concept called Ka Ipu Ka
'Ike, or The Gourd of Wisdom, which essentially relates to the
sharing of communal wisdom, and has developed seven need
themes which emerged from those sessions. These are entitled, The
'Ohana, or Family Education Section, Cultural Sensitivity, Cultural
Studies, Empowerment of the People, the Impact of External Sys-
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temsboth Western and Hawaiian, Program Support, and Quality
Education.

In the area of 'Ohana or Family Education, the Hawaiian family
or the 'ohana, as you know, is an important focus in the education
of Native Hawaiians. The student does not stand in isolation, but
represents all of the sport and spheres of influence provided by his
or her 'ohana. Special consideration should be given to support the
members of the 'ohana to continuing education as well as educa-
tional services. The need for workshops on parenting skills was
often stated.

In the area of cultural sensitivity, there was a strong plea to con-
sider Hawaiians as a race of people with their own learning proc-
ess, as well as strategies. Therefore, teaching strategies should in-
clude cultural and environmental practices appropriate to age and
place. Students or mentors counseling and the use of community
resources as teachers should also be used. It's noted that an in-
crease in the number of Hawaiians in the teacher work force is
highly desirable. The Hawaiian student comprises some 23 percent
of our public school population. However, only seven percent of Ha-
waiians comprise the teacher core.

The number, Senator, in the display before you indicated 35 per-
cent, and that really is a combination of approximately 23 percent
lower education and 12 percent higher education.

In the area of Hawaiian cultural studies, the Hawaiian Language
Immersion Program, Kula Kaiapuni, as well as Punana Leo, re-
ceived a high demand for more support as well as expansion. These
programs are seen as models to promote not only native language
continuance, but also as a means of involving the entire 'ohana.
Kupuna, elders, must be placed in a more respective position as
both teacher and transmitters of culture. Hawaiian culture and
history resources and materials need to be reviewed to reflect what
is truly Hawaiian history and culture.

In the area of empowerment of the people, as the Hawaiian stu-
dent sees pride in the themselves, his family, and his community,
the reason for education then becomes that much clearer. Commu-
nity and 'ohana participation in education decision-making, we be-
lieve, must of necessity increase. School community-based manage-
ment, which has been broadly discussed, provides an avenue for
participation. However, Hawaiians feel that they need more infor-
mation and skills in order to participate fully. Education is the
empowerment of our people to seek that quality of self-determina-
tion which all of us certainly deserve.

In the area of impact on external education systems, the Depart-
ment of Education, the Kamehameha Schools Bishop Estate, Office
of Hawaiian Affairs, and other existing organizations, agencies,
and institutions provide many servicessome specifically for Ha-
waiians. Participants found that there needs to be a coordination of
services to benefit and be accessible to all. More information about
these programs must of necessity get to the community, and the
program standards and community centers are in that light to be
considered.

Just recently, we have been involved in a number of legislative
discussions, resolutions, as well as bills, which essentially purport
to do just thatto bring together the agencies that are supporting
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and providing services to the Hawaiian community in every little
sense of the word, and we are working together with numerous
agencies, particularly under the colors of hua imi, which is a con-
glomerate group of individuals dedicated to the support of the
needs of the Hawaiian community, general speaking.

In the area of program support, a number of programs are very
successful in the Hawaiian community, and these programs have
many characteristics reflected of the 'ohana, Hawaiian culture, as
well as Hawaiian values. Funding certainly is a major problem for
program continuance and development and long-term support, as
well as institutionalization or permanence is sought. Continuation
of programs that work and make them available to more Hawai-
ians is an ultimate desire of the community output.

In the area of quality education, this category, we believe, re-
flects the foundation or base for Hawaiian education as a philoso-
phy, which utilizes Hawaiian values and ke Akua or the spirit
force. 'Aina or land is certainly important, providing a sense of
place for Hawaiians. We believe that each community had its own
unique characteristics and special concerns and needs for a particu-
lar community ought to be included in this vision of Hawaiian edu-
cation. There must be a balancing of the Western teaching of peda-
gogy with the sage wisdom of the kupuna, our elders.

A post summit series of meetings was also held to reaffirm the
questions:

Shall the 'ohana and Native Hawaiian communities determine,
shape, and guide the education of our people?

Second, shall the 'ohana and Native Hawaiian communities es-
tablish an education system which embraces, nurtures, and prac-
tices our cultural foundation, as embodied in our language, culture,
values, and spiritually?

And, third, shall the 'ohana and Native Hawaiian communities
establish an education system which empowers Native Hawaiian
people to be contributors, active participants, and leaders in our
local and global communities?

And the Hawaiian people answered a resounding yes. We believe
that this re-authorization leads to that ultimate goal, and we cer-
tainly thank you for the opportunity to support this bill and others
of a like measure.

Thank you very much.
[Prepared statement of Mr. Carpenter appears in appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much.
Ms. Barber.

STATEMENT OF PAIGE BARBER, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, NATIVE
HAWAIIAN EDUCATION FOUNDATION, HONOLULU, HI

Ms. BARBER. Aloha, Congresswoman Mink, Senator Inouye. My
name is Paige Barber, recently appointed executive director of the
Office of Hawaiian Affairs Education Foundation.

Before I summarize my testimony, I would like to thank both of
you for your vigorous and ongoing support of Native Hawaiian pro-
grams over these many years, and to thank you for the support
you've given me in my other professional lives. And, Senator, I
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recall that one of my first cultural lessons was from you in Wash-
ington, DC.

The CHAIRMAN. By me?
Ms. BARBER. Yes; you took me by the hand and you walked me

through Congress, and you talked about .r illustrious ancestors
who did such remarkable things. And, unfortunately, like so many
others of my generation, we were not taught the history that has
become so important to the generations we're supporting. I would
like to thank you.

I am here on behalf of the members of our board of directors,
and I am pleased to extend their warmest greetings. They include
Abraham Piianaia, who is president of the Foundation; Alma Hen-
derson, retired provost of Maui Community College; Dr. Michael
Chen, president of Kamehameha Schools; David Peters, retired,
Office of Senator Daniel Inouye; and Dr. Joyce Tsunoda, Chancel-
lor, community college system State of Hawaii.

We are here to express our support of the reauthorization of the
Native Hawaiian Education Act and of H.R. 6 . The OHA Educa-
tion Foundation was incorporated in 1992. The trustees of the
Office of Hawaiian Affairs and in their wisdom established the
foundation and defined its purpose as,

To provide educational assistance to qualified persons of Hawaiian ancestry
through programs offering college and post-graduate scholarships, tuition assistance
for special education, and in general to prepare Hawaiians for leadership roles in
government, business, and community affairs.

The trustees of the Office of Hawaiian Affairs endowed the foun-
dation with $10 million. In keeping with the above purpose, the
foundation developed a mission statement that intends,

To provide an educational foundation and perpetuity for Hawaiian individuals
and families to nurture their development and commitment to attain their educa-
tion, training, and learning goals.

We are here to provide our collective support to the work that
you are attempting to do in Washington, DC, as well as to develop
a very strong relationship with our cohorts and to provide ways in
which we can support all of the good work that's been done before
we came into existence.

So we would like to thank you for the opportunity to providing
this testimony this morning.

[Prepared statement of Ms. Barber appears in appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Ms. Barber.
Ms. Apoliona.

STATEMENT OF' HAUNANI APOLIONA, PRESIDENT /CEO, ALU
LIKE, INC.

Ms. APOLIONA. [Opening remarks given in native tongue.]
Senator Inouye and Representative Mink, I'm Haunani Apoliona

president and chief executive officer of Alu Like, Inc., a statewide
multi-service organization established in 1975 and continuing to
provide services to Native Hawaiians in the goal areas of employ-
ment and education, social development, and economic develop-
ment.

I thank you for the invitation and the opportunity to express our
strong support for the reauthorization of the Elementary and Sec-
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ondary Education Act and the Hawaiian Education Act contained
therein.

Although none of Alu Like's current 18 projects receive funds
from the Native Hawaiian Education Act, we recognize that the
education programs of Alu Like such as the Native Hawaiian Voca-
tional Educational Program, and the Native Hawaiian Library
Project, are only two of the many educational service needs within
our Native Hawaiian community. We recognize the importance of a
continuum of education services that must be in place if Native
Hawaiians are indeed to advance self-determination as a people.

We also commend the achievements of the programs currently
supported by the Native Hawaiian Education Act. For together we
are all partners in the continuum of educational services that will
move our people forward, a continuum of services that range from
family-based education centers that, in addition to English, afford
the opportunity for Hawaiian medium education, programs that
foster family-based support for young children, programs that serve
special education and gifted and talented needs, programs that
train teachers or develop teachers who will adapt their teaching
strategies to match Native Hawaiian learning styles to support for
college scholarships.

Specific to vocational education, we have found that our Native
Hawaiian students require a range of support to overcome barriers
to educational opportunities. They succeed with special counseling,
transitional services, and culturally compatible curriculum to stay
enrolled and to complete their schooling.

Native Hawaiian Education Act programs deliver essential serv-
ices within this required range. Alu Like's vocational educational
program is philosophically focused on the challenge to develop a
continuum of comprehensive and coordinated vocational education-
al services, which underscores Hawaiian values, Hawaiian learning
styles, assets of our tradition carried from one generation into an-
other into which the Western educational system may be blended.

Alu Like continues to believe that Hawaiian values have contem-
porary application, and that a blend of Hawaiian and Western cul-
ture can be used to ensure Native Hawaiian success in modern
times.

We support all of the Native Hawaiian Vocational Act projects,
for their assistance Native Hawaiian children, youth, and families
to fortify both basic skills and cultural well-being and well-being of
the spirit toward higher personnel and family and community aspi-
rations.

We support the creation of a Native Hawaiian Education Coun-
cil, for it is time that a comprehensive and good Native Hawaiian
education plan that integrates considerations for parenting, early
childhood, secondary, post-secondary, vocational, special gifted
higher adult and family education services for urban and rural Ha-
waiians using a medium of English or Hawaiian be shaped and re-
fined for the long termand I think Mr. Thompson suggested 10
yearsand that through this effort identification of new alterna-
4-1VP° and strategies become realities.

I would like to cite just as a small example the working partner-
ship of community colleges with our vocational education program.
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Provost Iha cited an expansion or an increase of Hawaiians' repre-
sentation at his island campus.

It was 6 years ago the vocational education program began to
work with community colleges just on that effort to recruit, retain,
and ensure success of completion of studies. We are very honored
to have been a part of laying some of that groundwork and Provost
Iha has continued to carry the banner on his campus as we also
have looked to all community colleges to take that initiative.

Further, we would suggest specific language amendments in sec-
tions 3804, 3805, 3806, and 3811 of H.R. G. Specifically, section 3805
and 3806 amendments reflect recommendations from the Native
Hawaiians Education Summit held at the Kamehameha Schools in
Honolulu in April 1993.

In section 3804 we are suggesting the provision of representation
of neighbor islanders on the education council.

In section 3805, a specific amendment to add Punana Leo allow-
ing that Punana Leo support Hawaiian language projects outside of
its Family-Based Education Centers.

And section 3806, that in the general authority description under
Native Hawaiian Family-Based Education Centers that there be
some addition of language related to Hawaiian language medium,
in addition to English medium.

And in the final section 3811, a definition expansion.
Mahalo for the invitation opportunity to testify.
[Prepared statement of Ms. Apoliona appears in appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Ms. Apoliona.
This morning we have heard from many community leaders, adu

cation specialists, those who are involved in the teaching and up-
bringing of Native Hawaiian youths.

Now we come to our final witness. Although she is last, she is
the most important witness because she represents what this hear-
ing is all aboutthe Native Hawaiian youth. So this testimony of
Ms. Chew is very important.

Welcome to the committee.

STATEMENT OF SHIRLEY CHEW, REPRESENTATIVE, SALVATION
ARMY HILO INTERIM HOME, HILO, HI, ACCOMPANIED BY REV.
SAM COX, HALE KIPA, INC., MEMBER, HAWAII YOUTH SERVICE
NETWORK, HONOLULU, HI
Ms. CHEW. Thank you, I'm Shirley Chew. I represent the Hawai-

ian Services Network, and I work out of the Salvation Army, Hilo,
HI. We support the reauthorization of this Native Hawaiian Educa-
tion Act because it could greatly help all our organization.

Through the Hawaii Services Network I have attended many
conferences and many workshops helping other youths. I have at-
tended Mahana and was a key speaker in transitional issues where
kids were going from intermediate to high school and most were
teen parents. And I have spoken to many workshops to help for
pregnancy prevention and information.

I just wanted to explain some of the things that I have done. I've
represented the Interim Home for about 3 years now, and it's start-
ed at a leadership camp at Camp Bergt.1E.n in Honolulu. Only a
handful of big islanders from Hawaii got to go. There were mainly
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Honolulu youths, and since that time I've attended training and
workshops on Maui, Honolulu, and I've been chosen to represent
the big island on the HYSN.

I recently went to Washington, DC in Jai-uary where I believe I
met your staff and then we went to lunch where we got to relate
the needs of youth services and try to better the cuts that we have
because they were so big and they affected us a lot. I got to meet
with kids from all over the United States and learn their needs as
opposed to our needs, which is very much the same actually.

As a youth representative of the HYSN and the big island, I just
would like to ask for help in helping other runaway and troubled
youth, such as I was, to become more positive and have a more
positive outlook and steer people the way I have gone and try to
get them away from running away, make their activities better,
and make more activities on the big island.

I'm also very much into Hawaiian things, teaching youths Ha-
waiian things, and to teach them how to imu a pig. That's kind of
what I'm into, and when I met with your staff, I was very con-
cerned with my father's Hawaiian homeland.

So this is a really interesting subject for me, which is why they
sent me today.

Our organization is made up of about 44 or 45 organizations
throughout the island, and I just hope that it could expand to
where we could get better funding, and, hopefully, more people
could be sent to Washington and learn their Congressman's ways
and bring it back because I came back from Washington, DC with
an idea to op,3n a parent-teen-mother independent living home,
which I am currently trying to conduct a survey so that maybe I
could get funding to start that in Hilo because of the growing need
for pregnancy facilities.

That's pretty much what I have to say in a rough draft. I just
found out I was coming yesterday, so thank you.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Ms. Chew. I can assure
you that you did not disappoint us. You have brought up a matter
that relates to a question I will ask the panel.

I am certain all of you agree that education means much more
than a classroom, school teachers, hi-tech equipment, and comput-
ers because to come forth with a complete person who has the op-
portunity of being successful in his or her community, one must by
necessity address physical as well as mental health needs. One
must also address social needswhat about drug abuse, for exam-
ple?

I think questions of teen pregnancy, which is physical needs,
should be openly and courageously addressed.

My question is, do you believe that the act we are discussing
today should be expanded or should it be just limited to education-
al institutions, programs, et cetera? Should we include in this edu-
cation bill an expanded program that address physical mental
health needs, social needs, et cetera?

I pose this because I am not certain whether now is the time but
eventually it will have to come. Maybe today is not the time be-
cause of restrictions in funding, but we cannot go on forever just
confining our focus on education to be limited to the classroom and
teachers.
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So what do you think?
Mr. IHA. One of my concerns regarding education is the use of

non-school hours, and I think you're familiar with this. It focuses
on how young people spend their non-school hours, and I think we
need to, as a community, devote more resources to that effort be-
cause I think with the problems we have in society we have billions
of dollars being spent on school hours for our young people in our
public system and private school system. But when it comes to non-
school time, it's all by volunteer efforts and private support. That's
where, I think, we can really make a difference in terms of an
overall approach to some of these other problems that we have.

Mr. CARPENTER. Mr. Chairman, just yesterday members of the
Office of Hawaiian Affairs trustees in committee related to health
and human services were wrestling with the question of whether or
not the Office of Hawaiian Affairs ought to enjoin in a suit against
the State of Hawaii for not providing adequate services in terms of
mental health. And so the educational aspect of mental health per-
haps, as you allude, is not really addressed in this measure before
us. And whether or not it should, I'm not really too sure at this
time. But certainly it is a major concern throughout the State of
Hawaiian, and the numbers, I think, need to be adjudicated or at
least determined more succinctly as to whether or not the Office of
Hawaiian Affairs might want to take a position either as a friend
of the court or as a plaintiff in terms of trying to exact what is in
statute a right of the people of the State of Hawaii in terms of re-
ceipt of services related to mental health services. It appears that
there is a fairly large community needing of services, and within
that community, a large numbernot knowing at t'.iis time exact-
lybut a large number of whom are Hawaiian or part-Hawaiian
youngsters.

So to the extent that this bill might incorporate that possibly in
the future or perhaps as a separate item, I hope that you will take
that under advisement.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.
Mr. CARPENTER. We will provide you with any data we will be

able to develop be ..,4m now and such future time.
The CHAIRMAN ink you.
Ms. Barber.
Ms.' BARBER. From a practical point of view, I believe it should

be. As itthe program-hopefully grows to become more compre-
hensive over time, I think we need to give some thought to an ear-
lier issue you raised, and I would like to revisit it for a moment.
And that has to do with the need to pursue including Native Ha-
waiians as Native Americans because my concern is that if we
don't pursue that position forever more, we will always be subject-
ed to the political dynamics that come and go over time, and the
Hawaiian community I think, Senator, is very concerned that when
you leave the Senate that we might not have the same kind of
strong voice on our behalf'. And so in answering that question I
think it behooves us to look at those strategies that will ensure
that it will be safely in place as we expand it and gain more experi-
ence.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.
Ms. Apoliona.
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Ms. APOLIONA. I thank you for the question because it does give
us a chance to talk about the multi-service approach to assisting or
servicing providing support for either youth or adults, children,
parents.

I think as two small examples, I mentioned the 18 projects that
we currently administer. Alu Like has instituted and it is refining
a multi-services system approach to working with individuals and
families across the State of Hawaii. Certainly, we cannot as an
agency or are not able as an agency to provide for all the needs of
our Hawaiian community.

However, there are a lot of resources that Alu Like administers
and manages. We serve youth, adults, and elders acrolts the State
through our organization statewide system. We have emphasized
the fact that an individual may come for one need but may not
know that there are other resources available. Our staff statewide
is tuned into that kind of discussion, intake, and assessment.

Also as the individual may come, he or she may not also bring
the family members, but as they take stock in the assessment and
intake, we will discover there are new opportunities and new serv-
ices we can provide to the family. And so if our emphasis is individ-
uals and families, then it should also follow that our services inter-
nal to Alu Like should be directed that way.

As I said, we cannot and are not capable of providing all services
so the partnerships become very critical. The partnerships, as Mr.
Carpenter mentioned, Hui Imi Task Force, public and private orga-
nizations looking at the coordination of services to Hawaiians in-
clusive of all the Hawaiian agencies is very important and is an-
other possible example or a stepping stone for this larger vision
that you talk about.

For a while Hui Imi's report was initiated as a state initiative. I
think it does identify 39 recommendations, two of which allow for a
grouping in a collective manner of services or service centers, and
the other 36 recommendations or 37 recommendations relating to a
variety of other areas like employment, economic development,
legal services. While it was a State initiated report, I believe there
could be implications for future Federal resources.

Again, Hui Imi is a collective effort of public and private entities
looking at the coordination of services to Hawaiians and having
identified those recommendations for action must now proceed to
implement them. It's going to be probablywe expect it to be a
long haul, but it does give us some intermediate focus. And I think
as policy makers of these organizations that are serving Hawaiians
get behind the collaboration and cooperation that must happen to
achieve our maximizing our resources for the benefit ofwe are all
serving Hawaiiansand so to maximize those resources for the
benefit of all the people we are serving, that kind of spirit of col-
laboration must develop and must emerge in plans and joint strate-
gies.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much.
Ms. Chew, may I ask you a question'?
Ms. CHEW. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. Do you believe that the Native Hawaiian Educa-

tion Act should include programs to assist in educating our young
Native Hawaiians on matters of pregnancy, on substance abuse?
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Ms. CHEW. I really feel very strongly because, like you are
saying, outside of school especially in Hilo there's nothing to do
beside get pregnant and do drugs. We don't have that many activi-
ties in Hilo, and I very strongly think that should be included.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I hope the educators have been listening
because what she says is very important, and we will try to trans-
late that into the bill language.

Thank you very much. You have been very helpful, believe me.
Before I call upon Representative Mink, I have one question for

Mr. Carpenter.
In the act before us, there is a provision calling for the establish-

ment of a coordinating council, and it's going to be made up of
community leaders, parents, and students. But my con "ern is
neighbor islands.

Oftentimes, whenever we have coordinating council, we are fo-
cused primarily on Oahu because this is the island where all the
action is. But in this situation, the bulk of the Native Hawaiian
educational needs is not Oahu. Your organization has the person-
nel and resources to assist in this effort.

Would you be willing to assist in helping to establish these coun-
cils on the neighbor islands and also here?

Mr. CARPENTER. The answer is yes we would, and we do concur
with the young lady who also recommends that on this Hawaiian
Education Council that neighbor island representation be added to
the list of representatives from various organizations.

But I do believe that the trustees would be very happy to partici-
pate in any way possible to help expand the network, if you will,
and the communicative and collaborative effort required to carry-
out this bill.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, we saved some money here. [Laughter.]
I think they deserves applause.
[Applause.]
The CHAIRMAN. Ms. Mink.

STATEMENT OF HON. PATSY T. MINK, U.S. REPRESENTATIVE
FROM HAWAII

Ms. MINK. I certainly applaud all of your comments. They are all
very productive, and I hope they will be incorporated in the Senate
and in the House. Certainly, all the comments you made I think
are valid and ought to be considered.

The Senator's concern about comprehensive services is one that
created a firestorm debate in the House. We tried it. We tried it
not for the Native Hawaiian Program, but for the whole bill. We
wanted to bring in the notion that in helping disadvantaged chil-
dren everywhere in America, that education was not a single focus
approach. You have to take into account a variety of needs that the
student brings to the school situation.

So we tried that but we hit an avalanche of protests from many
quarters, and so we had to regretfully on the floor amend the com-
prehensive service language to specifically state no services will be
provided under that part.

This is a huge area that we tried to tiptoe into but couldn't get
very far, and so all that the coordinating service section says is
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that schools shall be mindful of the fact that they need to call in
various existing services that already might be present in the com-
munity to come in and help, but the school systems must not them-
selves provide these sere. -es.

So at least we have a crack in the door, but it is an area which
engages objections not just from the conservatives, but from the
communities like the school systems and others that don't want to
see any of the limited funds taken for other than the purposes for
which the Elementary and Secondary Education Act was created,
and that was focused primarily on education.

And so that's a battleground that we started because, obviously,
many of us felt that there has to be other kinds of assistance
brought go bear.

Your point on Hilo not having things for young people to do is a
point that is well taken, and many, many people throughout the
country have argued that this is a travesty, it is an invitation to
tragedy in our communities. And unless we can do something
about it, we're not going to deal with the teenage at-risk population
and their needs.

Unfortunately, it's a money factor. A lot of people have said this
is a local thing, the county councils, and the mayors, and the State
legislature ought to be providing more funds for youth activities
after school and that kind of thing, because the Federal Govern-
ment does not have the resources for it. Nonetheless one of the
House committeesnot educationbut natural resources led by
Congressman George Miller of California recently reported out a
bill that passed the House unanimously to direct available Federal
resources into recreational out of school activities, particularly for
youth at-risk. And we're hoping Senator Inouye can steal money to
pay for this from the Defense Department. [Laughter.]

Our police departments, Senator Dennis Arakaki, and a whole
bunch of other people petitioned our offices to support this pro-
gram. And there were hearings and whatever, and so the bill
passed. They used the example of night time basketball as the clas-
sic example that has been enormously successful, and they provid-
ed testimony on that activity and how little it costs and how fan-
tastic it was in providing young people with things to do in physi-
cal facilities that already exist but are usually closed down at
night. Just keep them open, turn on the lights, and have people
there to monitor and assist in the program activities.

So this bill just sailed right through the House on suspension cal-
endar last Thursday, and I'm sure the same will happen in the
Senate. So the only problem we've got is how do we fund it? And,
of course, everybody is looking to the Defense Department, and so
maybe they will come up with some funding.

Maybe if we said that in the downsizing of the militarythis is
no joke, Senatorsince there are all these wonderfully skilled ser-
geants who know how to snap to attention and get people to pay
attention, maybe they could be utilized for night basketball when
they phase out of the military. So we're thinking that this is a won-
derful way to begin, although we want to keep stressing that this is
really a local-state sort of responsibility. But we're going to kind of
kick start the. effort to expand our youth recreational activities.
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So all of your ideas were just terrific. It's just that the Federal
Government doesn't have money to do all of tilt wonderful things
you're suggesting.

Ms. APOLIONA. Just a comment. Sometimes in trying to be more
practical and more efficient in what we do, maybe the first step
at least at the local leveldoesn't necessarily have to be money.
It's a will and a desire to do things maybe in a different way then
continuing to do what you do, but it's the relationships that you
have with each other and how you direct those relationships. So
always ultimately 'there are going to be additional needs for re-
sources, but it shouldn't stop us from looking at how we can work
together in a different form, perhaps.

Mr. HAMMOND. I just wanted to make a comment regarding the
proposal to establish Hawaiian programs at each of the community
colleges. If the resources are limited, I think the neighbor island
community colleges are accessible to that project population. So I
think if we need to, we could divide it in the programs of the neigh-
bor island community colleges.

Ms. MINK. I wanted to make a statement regarding community
colleges. I know of the remarkable work that's going on in our
neighbor islands, but distressing news has come to me from some of
the students at Leeward Community College that the Hawaiian
Studies Program is being downgraded, and that the tenure position
there is being eliminated. So I hope that you take the word back
that we know what's going on, and we're watching. [Laughter.]

Mr. IHA. I can't speak for the chancellor. [Laughter.]
The CHAIRMAN. Oftentimes we who are from Hawaii feel insig-

nificant because we are so far away. Our State is small, our popula-
tion is small. But I would like all of us to recall that today the
nation is debating health care reform. We had ours 20 years ago.
We set up a program called the A-Plus Program. The Governor's
Association has adopted that program as a national model to ad-
dress the needs of children between the time when school ends and
when parents come home. That started in Hawaii.

Many years ago one of our hospitals began a program establish-
ing a day care center for adults and elder citizens. Now it's being
adopted all over the United States.

We have the safest streets in the United States. We in Hawaii do
not realize that. Just to give you an example, our Nation's Capitol
has a police force of 4,000. In addition to that, we have the Capitol
Police, Supreme Court Police, the GSA Police, the Park Police, the
White House Police, the Executive Security Police. They are all in
the same uniform, all carry guns. The total number is slightly less
than 8,000.

On this island we have less than 2,000 police, and our population
is much greater than that of the District of Columbia. The District
of Columbia last year had 466 homicides. We had 42.

What I am trying to point out is that we may be small in
number, but our people are very productive and fertile in their
minds and we come forth with many ideas. And I think we will
come up with an idea from someone here on how to deal with the
needs of teenagers after school.

There is something about the air here, I think, that makes us a
little brighter than others. We are the leaders in the Nation in
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many things. When it comes to labor management laws, we are
number one in the Nation.

So do not look around and say, gee, we are nothing. We are
something, and we are showing the Nation everyday that good
ideas come from Hawaii. So I can assure you that our service in
the Congress of the United States is a very proud one because we
do not take a back seat to anyone.

And, with that, I would like to thank all of you and all the wit-
nesses for spending time with us and sharing your wisdom. I can
assure you that the testimony you have provided will be extremely
helpful. In addition to today's testimony, we have received several
dozen statements from other witnesses who did not appear person-
ally. Without objection, all will be made part of the record. Because
of the intense interest in this issue, we will keep the record open
for 2 weeks. Ordinarily, we would keep it open for much longer
than that, but I want to get this business moving ahead.

So in that 2-week period, if you have statements you would like
to submit, please feel free. If you have additions or addendums that
you would like to make to your statement or supplementals, please
feel free to do that.

And I would like to also thank my colleague, Senator Akaka,
who spent time with us this morning. He did so while he was in
great pain. I do not know if I would have sat here with a toothache
like that, but I would like to thank him personally and publicly for
his service.

And, obviously, I want to thank Ms. Mink because she is madam
education of the U.S. Congress. And if she says you got to use de-
fense moneys, I suppose I have to abide by that. But, naturally, you
do not want it taken out of Hawaii. [Laughter.]

Ms. MINK. Someplace else.
The CHAIRMAN. That is a good political answer.
So, seriously, with your testimony and the additional statements

that will be coming, I believe we have a good foundation. We have
a good record. And based upon that good record, the Senate Com-
mittee on Indian Affairs will proceed, and I can assure you that we
will pass the bill. And then we will take it off to the Education
Committee and they will make it part of the education package.

We have noted the amendments you have suggested, and we will
do our best to incorporate them.

So mahalo to all of you, and aloha.
[Whereupon, at 11:17 a.m., the proceedings in the above-cap-

tioned matter concluded.]
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APPENDIX

ADDITIONAL MATERIAL SUBMITTED FOR THE RECORD

PREPARED STATEMENT OF DANTE CARPENTER, ADMINISTRATOR, OFFICE OF HAWAIIAN
AFFAIRS, HONOLULU, HI

The Office of Hawaiian Affairs is in support of the reauthorization of the Native
Hawaiian Education Act.

The Office of Hawaiian Affairs is a semi-autonomous state agency and trust
charged with the mission to better the conditions of native Hawaiians. It is gov-
erned by a nine-member board of trustees, all of whom are Hawaiians elected solely
by the Hawaiian community. OHA's primary role is of policy and advocacy. It is in
this capacity that our testimony is provided.

The Native Hawaiian Education Act of 1988 has provided OHA's beneficiaries
with much needed assistance in reaching educational parity and repairing damage
to a learning style and process as viable as any today. The Native Hawaiian Gifted
and Talented Demonstration project has allowed Native Hawaiian children access to
experiences challenging and strengthening their academic and cultural prowess.
The Native Hawaiian Higher Education program has encouraged the increase in
the number of native Hawaiians in higher education programs and earning of de-
grees. The Native Hawaiian Family-Based Education Centers begins to set the foun-
dation for life-long learning. It prepares not only the child but also the 'ohana, the
family in their role as primary care giver. Special education needs for Native Ha-
waiians is also supported in this act. However, it is the only section requiring a
matching resource of $1 per $5 of federal funds.

The Office of Hawaiian Affairs is pleased with two new sections of the Act, sec-
tion 3804, the Establishment of the Native Hawaiian Education Council, and section
3805, the Native Hawaiian Language Immersion project. Both section reflect educa-
tion needs of the Hawaiian Community.

The Office of Hawaiian Affairs hosted a series of meetings statewide to solicit
community input on Hawaiian educational needs to present the U.S. Senate Com-
mittee of Indian Affairs prior to the reauthorization of the Native Hawaiian Educa-
tion Act. Thirteen community meetings were held to elicit public input and to
ensure that interested and affected individuals, community organizations, institu-
tions and agencies were consulted. The process was designed to identify and respond
to the concerns of the Hawaiian community, as well as provide a means for includ-
ing their ideas in generating a vision for Hawaiian education.

OHA's Education Division developed Ka Ipu 0 Ka 'Ike, The Gourd of Wisdom
which relates to the sharing of communal wisdom. Seven need themes emerged
from those sessions. These were 'Ohana (Family) Education; Cultural Sensitivity.
Culture Studies; Empowerment of the People; the Impact of External Systemsboth
Western and Hawaiian; Program Support; and, Quality Education.

'Ghana Education (Family Education). The Hawaiian family, the 'ohana is an im-
portant focus in the education of Native Hawaiians. The student does not stand in
isolation but represents all of the support and spheres of influences provided by his
or her 'ohana. Special consideration should be given to support the members of the
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'ohana through continuing education and educational services. The need for work-
shops on parenting skills was stated often.

Cultural Sensitivity. There was a strong plea to consider Hawaiians as a race of
people with their own learning process and strategies. Therefore, teaching strategies
should include cultural and environmental practices appropriate to age and place.
Student/mentor, counseling and use of community resources as teachers should also
be used. An increase in the number of Hawaiians in the teacher work force is desir-
able. The Hawaiian student comprises 35% of our public school student population;
however. Hawaiians comprise only 7% of the teachers.

Hawaiian Culture Studies. The Hawaiian Language Immersion Program, Kula
Kaiapuni as well as Punana Leo, received a high demand for more support and ex-
pansion. These programs are seen as models to promote not only native language
continuance but also as a means of involving the entire 'ohana. Kupuna, elders,
must be placed in a more respected position as teacher and transmitters of culture.
Hawaiian culture and history resources and materials need to be reviewed to reflect
what is truly Hawaiian history and culture.

Empowerment of the People. As the Hawaiian student sees pride in himself, his
family and his community the reason for education becomes much clearer. Commu-
nity and 'ohana participation in educational decision making must increase. School/
Community-Based Management (SCBM) provides an avenue for participation; how-
ever, Hawaiians feel that they need more information and skills in order to partici-
pate fully. Education is the empowerment of our people to seek self-determination.

Impact External Education Systems. The Department of Education, The Kameha-
meha Schools/Bishop Estate, the Office of Hawaiian Affairs and other existing orga-
nizations, agencies and institutions provide many services, some specifically for Ha-
waiians. Participants found that there needs to be a coordination of their services to
benefit and be accessible to all. More information about these programs must get to
the community. Program standards and community centers are to be considered.

Program Support. A number of programs are very successful in the Hawaiian
community. These programs have many of the characteristics reflective of the
'ohana, Hawaiian culture and Hawaiian values. Funding is the major problem for
program continuance and development. Long-term support, as well as institutional-
ization is sought. Continue programs that work and make them available to more
Hawaiians.

Quality Education. This category reflects the foundation or base for Hawaiian
education as a philosophy utilizing Hawaiian values and ke Akua (the Spirit Force).
Aina, land, is also important, providing a sense of place for Hawaiians. Each com-
munity had its own unique characteristics. Special concerns and needs for a particu-
lar community should be included in this vision of Hawaiian education. There must
be a balancing of the Western pedagogy with the sage wisdom of the kupuna, our
elders.

A post summit series of meetings were also held to see if the Hawaiian communi-
ty reaffirmed that:

I. Shall 'ohana and Native Hawaiian communities determine, shape and guide
the education of our people?
2. Shall the 'ohana and Native Hawaiian communities establish an educational
system which embraces, nurtures and practices our traditional foundation as
embodied in our language, culture values and spirituality?
3. Shall the 'ohana and Native Hawaiian communities establish an educational
system which empowers native Hawaiian people to be contributors, active par-
ticipants and leaders in our local and global communities?

Our people said YES!
Thank you for the opportunity to support the reauthorization of the Native Ha-

waiian Education Act.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HERMAN M. AIZAWA, ACTING SUPERINTENDENT OF
EDUCATION

The Hawaii Department of Education strongly supports the reauthorization of the
Native Hawaiian Education Act. As the recipient of funding from this act for the
past years, the Hawaii Department of Education firmly believes that continued
funding of programs designed to assist students and families of Hawaiian ancestry
is critical to empowering future generations of our native population.

At present, Hawaiian and part-Hawaiian students comprise 23% of our overall
school population in the Department of Education. However, students of Hawaiian
and part-Hawaiian ancestry comprise approximately 33% of all youngsters certified



as special education; most notably in the categories of learning disabilities, emotion-
al impairment, and mildly mentally disabled. Over the past 4 years, the Hawaii
State Department of Education's "Pihana Na Mamo" Project has worked on a stat
wide basis in seeking to improve services to special needs students. A major compo-
nent has been its pre-referral and mainstreaming efforts in the Windward, Leeward,
and Hawaii districts that enable schools to support students in regular education
settings.

Additionally, the project has funded parent facilitators in all of the 7 school dis-
tricts who serve as direct liaisons between the school; community, and parents. The
efforts of "Pihana Na Mamo" have had a positive impact upon our project schools
with a resulting decrease in the number of Hawaiian and part-Hawaiian students
having to be served in separate special education programs. Their needs have been
appropriately met through regular education services. Parents of these students
have also indicated that significantly improved relationships and communication
now exist with the schools.

Continued funding of this project, as well as the other programs under this Act, is
essential in enabling our state to meet its educational obligations to its Hawaiian
people. In regards to specific items in H.R. 6, Part G: "Native Hawaiian Education,"
we ask that these comments be considered in your committee's reauthorization of
the Native Hawaiian Education Act:

(I) The recipient for funding for the Native Hawaiian Special Education Pro-
gram should be the Hawaii Department of Education. "Pihana Na Mamo" is
the title of our Department's Nativ..... Hay..iiian Special Education project;
(2) Clarification be provided for Section 3809(c)(1)(A) stipulating that the Secre-
tary may not make a grant or provide funds pursuant to a contract exceeding
83.3 percent of the costs of providing health services. The Hawaii Department of
Education has utilized funds under this authority to provide educational and
not health services to special education students of Hawaiian ancestry and we
do not anticipate a major change in this;
(3) Deletion of the requirement that there be a 20% match of non-federal funds.
We note that this match is required only for the Native Hawaiian Special Edu-
cation Program and not required for any of the other programs funded by this
Act. Currently, the Hawaii Department of Education, as well as other state
agencies, provides the project with a significant amount of in-kind contributions
including: office and classroom space in all of our school districts; use of equip-
ment, furniture, telephone services; access to all DOE support services; as well
as time commitments from school, district, and state office personnel. While we
will continue to provide such in -kind contributions, the inclusion of a specific
amount of a non-federal match in this Act would place an undue burden upon
our Department.
(-1) Addition of the statement "and students at risk for being identified as in
need of special education services" to Section 3809(a)(1) to allow the Department
to provide services and support prior to students being identified as needing spe-
cial education services. Such an emphasis on pre-referral interventions is in
keeping with best practices in the field of special education as well as the De-
partment's philosophy of prevention and early intervention.

We thank you for the opportunity to offer testimony to your committee.
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Testimony

PUnana Leo
Native Hawaiian Education

For
Senator Akeka, Senator Inouye, Congresswoman mink and Congressman

Abercrombie

By
Namaka Rawlins, Director

PUnana Leo Project

March 30, 1994

Aloha! My name is NEmok'a Rawlins and I am the Director of the POneno Leo
Project and a part-time guava farmer on Hawaiian Home Lends in
Pana'ewa, Hawaii.

Thank you for giving me the opportunity to speak about the PUnana Leo. It
has been over a year end a half that the President of the 'Aha PUnana Leo,
Keuanoe Kamen5, wrote to all of you expressingour concerns that we be
notified of any proposed wording changes In the reauthorization bill for
the Native Hawaiian Education Act (Native Hawaiian Family-Dosed
Education Programs) so that the Kinana Leo would be able to provide
Input. Again, thank you for this opportunity.

The PUnana Leo is a unique program, the only full-day indigenous language
education preschool program in the state and even the nation. The Family -
Based Education, using Hawaiian as the medium of instruction, has
resuscitated, revitalized and reestablished Hawaiian education In Hawaii
and beyond this feat, other benefits have come as the result of the natural
process of growth. It is imperative that the Native Hawaiian Education
Act be reauthorized, as our only other source of funding Is from parents.

One Parma Leo started in 1904 and today there are 7 sites across the
state. They are located in Hilo and Kona on Hawaii, Wailuku, Maui;
Ho'olehue, Moloke'l; Honolulu and Wa O'ahu; and Puhi, Kauai. We are



presently working with the Waimea, Hawaii parents and community as

well as Lahaina, Maui; Kahane Valley, Weimanalo, Kene'ohe, and another

site in Honolulu, Oahu; and Waimea, Kauai; in establishing sites at these

locations.

There are over 300 applicants awaiting acceptance statewide into the

seven existing sites although we will have only 55 openings for the 1994-
95 school year. The number of applicants will increase as we work with
other communities in establishing Panane Leo. It should be noted that

some parents submit applications when their babies are only a few

months old, in hopes of a "first-come, first-served" basis. The POnana Leo

provides support to 155 site children and families and to 577 children and

families in the DOE's follow-up program(Initiated by Mona Leo parents),

as well children from the island of Niihau and the Niihau community In

Kekaha. Of the 155 (1993-94 school year) In the Parma Leo, 92% of the

families are receiving scholarship assistance from the POnena Leo,

available only because of the federal Native Hawaiian Education funding.

A survey of families indicated that a majority of them would be unable to
finance their child's early education if it were not for this assistance.
These families would typically not be eligible for outside assistance, as
Project Open Doors assists families from designated areas In the state

and Queen Li Wuokaleni Trust assisZs orphaned and single-parent children.
These children would be dented the opportunity to be educated at this

vital developmental stage.

When the POnane Leo started, 100% of the staff had no preschool training

or early childhood education. Today, due to funding, we are able to in-

service our staff, provide assistance for them to continue their education,

and some of them even received their elementary teacher certification
and are now teaching POnana Leo graduates end others in the DOE. The

staff in the PUnana Leo as well as the support center are made up of

families of POnena Leo graduates and students.

Families are required to attend weekly Papa Maims, Hawaiian language

classes, at the POnana Leo. Upon the families insistence, these classes

were increased from one (1) hour a week, to two(2)/three(3) hour classes

with levels of readiness. Some of our Finnan's Leo parents have returned to

school, to learn Hawaiian at an even faster pace. Once enrolled, they
often times end up seeking degrees in Hawaiian as well as other areas
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Parents are also required to provide Hana Makua, in-kind service to their
schools as well as organize the KOmike Makua, parent affiliation of each
'Nirana Leo.

We appreciate our congressional delegate's firm stand on the long over
due recognition of the special status of Native Hawaiians through the
Native Hawaiian Education Act, as debated on March 9th. The Native
Hawaiian Education Act has been a shot in the arm for the Mane Leo
program in enabling us to assist many more families and communities in
Hawaiian education. We are grateful that we are able to let you know
some of our concerns In the language of H.R.6, so that changes that reflect
our needs are met. We have talked about a "melt-down" or "slow-down"
of the project, Should the Act not be reauthorized, and we are very
worried that we may still need to "melt-down" as H.R.6 stands now.
There is a lack of substantial Findings In Section 3802, regarding
Hawaiian language, to warrant Section 3805. Also, very worrisome, in
Section 3805, the PUnana Leo is to continue its Family-Based Education
Centers, along with two other entities involved In Hawaiian Medium
Education, with an appropriation figure of 1.5 million. In Mr. Myron
Thompson's (Trustee- Kamehamehe Schools/Bishop Estate) testimony
before the United States Senate Appropriations Committee on March 2nd,
he indicated that interest in the Hawaiian culture and language is strong
and "of all the educational trends we have followed, this is the most
positive." The PUnana Leo was the example of the Family-Based Education
Center making the impact. The top priority recommended for Native
Hawaiian Education is early childhood education or Family-Based
Education Centers. The increased funding in H.R.6 Section 3806-Native
Hawaiian Family-Based EduCation Centers, indicates that this is a
priority, however, the PUnana Leo, as It stands In H.R.6, is no longer able
to continue its Family-Based Education Centers under Section 3806.

The PUnana Leo supports adding the following to the Senate's version of
the Native Hawaiian Education Act:

Sectiga.,3_02-FindInga.
It is federal policy under the Native American Languages Act

of 1990 to preserve, protect, and promote the rights and freedom of
Native Hawaiians to use, practice, end develop the Native Hawaiian
language with federal encouragement and support for the use of the Native

3



Hawaiian language as a medium of instruction,

* (3) add C allows the medium of instruction in public schools
to be either Hawaiian or English, and

add D mandates the promotion of the study of Hawaiian
culture, history and language

The Hawaiian public school system established in 1840
including the first high school west of the Rocky Mountains was originally
taught entirely through Hawaiian and produced a higher average level of
literacy than generally found in the United States at the time,

Hawaiian medium public and private schools were banned after
the overthrow of the Hawaiian Kingdom and the use of Hawaiian as a
medium of education in public schools was forbidden under the Organic
Act, territorial law and state law until 1986, a four generation period
during which the Hawaiian language was nearly exterminated, and the
former association of Native Hawaiian language and culture with high
literacy and educational accomplishment was destroyed.

(19) add - the Native American Languages Act of 1990

* (21) add E Teachers, materials, and support service needs are
especially acute for recently established educational programs taught
through the Hawaiian language which are producing a high average of
academic success.

* (22) add - lingui.stic - Special efforts In education recognizing
the unique cultural, linvilltIc and historical circumstances of Native
Hawaiians are required.

Section 3803-Puroose

(1) add within the context of applicable Native American law
including the Native American Languages Act of 1990

* add (5) - to provide education to all Native Hawaiian students
including Hawaiian speaking Native Hawaiians.

4
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Section 3004- Native Hawaiian Education Council

* (b) -Composition-add - and at least half of the members shall
be Native Hawaiians, and no less than a quarter of the members shall be
fluent and literate in Hawaiian.

Section 3005-Native Hawaiian Language immersion Project-Changes

except for (C) Administrative Costs and (c) Authorization of
Appropriations

Retitle - Native Hawaiian Language Medium Education Support

* (a) Hawaiian Medium Education Authority-In order to provide

support in the rlestablishment of Hawaiian medium education for children
entering the pualic schools speaking the Native Hawaiian language and
other Native H 3wailans who Choose to have their children receive their
public education through Hawaiian, the Secretary shell make direct grants

(1) the State of Hawat'i for educational support for the
Pepahana Kalapuni Hamill and other school programs taught entirely
through the medium of Hawaiian to Include only specials costs beyond
standard costs of similar programs taught through English. These special

costs of similar programs taught through English. These special costs are

to be related to the special needs of these programs i.e. transportation,
site rental, site renovation, start-up, staff training and reassignment,
tutors for special education and gifted and talented students, etc.

(2) the University of Howell at Hilo Hawaiian language

program for development of teachers, materials and graduate level
language/culture expert and for assessment.

(3) the 'Ana Kimmel Leo, Inc. for family-based and community

support services and educational activities in Hawaiian for Hawaiian
speaking student, potential teacher and families

add -Special Condition Required - For the purpose of this

section, all Hawaiian Speaking elementary students requesting enrollment
must be accommodated and given priority enrollment regardless of place

of residence within the state of Hawari.

5
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Section 3806-Native Hawaiian Family-Based Education Centers

(a) add - 'Aha POnana Leo, Inc.- i.e. shall make direct grants to
the 'Ahe POnana Leo, Inc. and other Native Hawaiian Organizations...
1 add - (Iricrease number of centers to sixteen) At least eight

of these Family-Based Centers will be operated entirely in the Hawaiian
language by the 'Aha POnana Leo, inc. Other centers may be operated in
either Hawaiian or English.

(c) Authorization of Appropriations -add - Programs conducted
in Hawaiian wi.l be exempted from the prohibition on construction.

Thank you for your support of this legislation to reauthorize the much
needed Native Hawaiian Education Act.

6



60

KAMEHAMEHA SCHOOLS BERNICE PAUAHI BISHOP ESTATE
EARL., I ity

SiAla Ak ,rittI.T lit ( If kv.

ifIEVI IONE , I \ .4:.;

TESTIMONY

Provided to the Senate Committee on Indian Affairs
Senator Daniel K. Inouye, Chairman

by:

Robert Springer, Director
Early Education Division

Kamehameha Schools Bishop Estate
Honolulu, Hawaii

March 30, 1994

Good morning Chairman Inouye and members of the Senate Committee on Indian Affairs.

My name is Bob Springer, and I am the director of the Kamehameha Schools Bishop

Estate's Early Education Division. I am here to offer sincere thanks for your support of our

efforts to serve Native Hawaiians and to report briefly on two projects which in part are
underwritten by federal funds. The first of these is the Native Hawaiian Family-Based

Education Centers; the second is the Native Hawaiian Model Curriculum Implementation

Project Both are authorized by the Augustus F. Hawkins-Robert T. Stafford Elementary and

Secondary School Improvement Amendments of 1988 (P.L. 100-2971. We are now into the

fifth year of operations under this authorization.

First, let me talk about the Family-Based Education Centers -- FBECs, we call them. The

legislation was wise in its stipulations. There were four:

First, there were to be services for children, prenatal through age three.
Kamehameha's F BECs address this with two components -- Parent Educational

Services for expectant families through delivery through the baby's first two

years; Traveling Preschools for toddlers (twos and threes) and their caretakers;

Second, there were to be preschools for four to five year old children.

Kamehameha's Center-based Preschools satisfies this stipulation;

6.3
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Third, there was to be continued research and development. Our Project Team
has done this work, developing curriculum, providing training, conducting
studies;

Fourth was the requirement for long-term follow-up and assessment. Our Data
Management and Evaluation departments are responsible for this.

Each one of the stipulations is being addressed. The purpose of all of this work is consistent
with the Nation's first educational goal, namely to ensure that children are ready for formal
school when their time for this arrives.

The legislation calls for eleven Family-Based EducarJnal Centers. This means eleven Centers
with all four components -- services for expectant families through the baby's third birthday;
preschool classes for four to five year-old children; continued research and development; long-
term follow-up and assessment. This year, 1993-94, we have twenty-three full FBECs and four
partial FBECs. They are located on all of the major islands of Hawaii, except Lana'i, reaching
from South Point on the island of Hawaii to Kekaha on the island of Kau'ai. They are located
in some of Hawaii's most challenging communities, where school success has not been a
pattern.

let me illustrate. In knowledge of vocabulary, on the Peabody Picture Vocabulary Test,
students entering our center-based preschool classes score at the eleventh percentile. Their
aggregated score is in the lowest decile, as low as children from impacted urban centers on
the mainland or rural villa, 's of Appalachia. When they leave our center-based classes, they
score about the thirtieth percentile, a significant gain after only nine months of preschool work.
As we reap the benefit of children who have been in the other components, we expect to see
even more remarkable results.

Total number of participants for this school year will be over 7,000 families. Costs are shared.
For this year they total some $9.3 million. Of this, the Federal Government contributes $2.1
million and Kamehameha Schools Bishop Estate, $7.2 million. This has indeed been a useful
partnership, and we are grateful for your continued support.

Now let me move to the Native Hawaiian Model Curriculum Implementation Project. The
legislation directed Kamehameha Schools to form a partnership with the State Department of
Education in implementing a language arts curriculum. The curriculum has been undergoing
development by Kamehameha Schools staff members and public school teachers, has shown
promise in assisting Hawaiian children and others having difficulty with standard English, and
was to be used in twenty of Hawaii's public elementary schools. Two approaches have been
taken to meet this requirement of the legislation. First is through retraining veteran teachers by
working side by side with them in their classrooms; second is by training prospective teachers.
Graduates are then placed in schools with a high percentage of Hawaiian children.
Kamehameha's Elementary Language Arts Program is in twenty of Hawaii's public schools.
Some 160 teachers are affected; more than 3,400 students are involved.
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At the same time, the program -- KEEP, we call it -- has been undergoing major changes.

Assessment information of five years ago indicated a need for this; therefore, for the past five

years we have been remodeling. KEEP ., philosophy has been clarified; it now includes concern

for student attitudes about language arts in addition to the acquisition of knowledge and skills;

its concentration has broadened, from reading only to a full range of language arts; its methods

have moved teachers beyond basal readers to regular books and to the use of writing as an

important feature of language development. All of this has involved enormous effort in three

areas -- 1) development of curricular structures and materials, 2) training for effective
implementation, and 3) assessment, to note the effectiveness of the work.

Primarily the Model Curriculum Implementation Project has helped us with this last area:
namely, assessments. A number have been developed and administered. We have learned

from information they've provided, and there are hopeful signs. For example, we've studied

classes using KEEP and those using more traditional methods. Looking at students from

comparable backgrounds, there is a wide range of achievement. Students in some classrooms

do considerably better than those in others. In KEEP classrooms there is an indication that
Hawaiian students do better with what is called a "whole language" approach than with more

traditional methods.

In one sense, however, the Model Curriculum Implementation Project has been a
disappointment: it hasn't shown KEEP to be appreciably more effective than traditional
methods of language arts instruction. Still, we think that the work of KEEP needs to continue

in one form or another -- after all, the problems are still there -- and we support the concept

of a Native Hawaiian Model Curriculum Implementation Project. Nevertheless, we do not feel

that KEEP should be involved in such an effort beyond its current funding.

Let me conclude by once again thanking you for long-term support. You have demonstrated
well your commitment to Native Hawaiians, an indigenous people that as a group has not

enjoyed educational success at parity with other ethnic groups. Your concern has been that all

peoples of our nation be given a chance not just to have equal educational opportunities but,

more importantly, that they be assisted in their efforts to obtain benefits from education that
society offers those prepared to take advantage of its opportunities. We have been bending

every effort to make 'this happen. Your assistance is deeply appreciated and has been

enormously useful. We're grateful.
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CENTER FOR GIFTED AND TALENTED NATIVE HAWAIIAN CHILDREN
UNIVERSITY OF HAWAII AT HILO

DR. DAVID KEKAULIKE SING
Director

I. STATEMENT OF NEED FOR REAUTHORIZATION

The initial five year authorization of the Native Hawaiian Education Bill provided
an impetus to lay the foundation to rebuild education for Native Hawaiians. With
a history of education that was built around a society that oppressed learning for
Hawaiians in the context of their history and culture, the authorization gave hope
that Hawaiians can embrace their culture, and education would respond to their
goals and needs.

Today's demographics of lower achievement in the education of Hawaiians is a
result of society's 100 years of negating the history, culture, and technology of
Hawaiians as an integral part of learning and education. A mere five years of
programs through the initial authorization to attempt to change this path is
unrealistic. Through the authorization, education for Hawaiians has begun to
reformulate and redesign the process for change. The impact over these five years
are limited because of the complexity of the issues that underline Hawaiian
education and achievement.

It is fitting that a reauthorization of that initial bill be made in order that the
demonstration projects and redesign of education processes and programs for
Hawaiians continue.

The programs and activities developed through the Native Hawaiian Education Bill
are uniquely designed to address the educational issues of Native Hawaiians. The
education issues are intertwined with the unique history, culture, and technology
of Hawaiians.

Previous models through more broadly defined legislation address the issues
superficially. Unless specific legislation continues such as the Native Hawaiian
Education Bill, programs will continue to be programs transported to Hawaii rather
than programs developed to address the unique needs of native Hawaiians.
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II. BRIEF HISTORY OF CENTER

The Center for Gifted and Talented Native Hawaiian Children was
established at the University of Hawaii at Hilo in the Fall of 1989 for the
purpose of increasing educational enrichment opportunities for Native
Hawaiian Children (K-12) throughout the State of Hawaii.

The program is authorized through the Augustus F. Hawkins-Robert T.
Stafford Elementary and Secondary School Improvement Amendments of
1988 (Public Law 100-297), which was signed into law by former President
Reagan on April 28, 1988.

The Center was established with funds appropriated by Federal legislation
in response to the need to raise the educational status of Native Hawaiians.
The Center for Gifted and Talented Native Hawaiian Children is one of five
educational projects administered through the U.S. Department of
Education. The other projects are: special education, family-based
education, higher education, and the curriculum model.

Preliminary information retrieved from the Office of Civil Rights (1988)
indicates that participation of Native Hawaiian children are severely
underrepresented in gifted education in the public schools. Although Native
Hawaiian children represent 22 percent of Hawaii's public school
population, they represent only 11 percent of the children participating in
state-sponsored gifted ah.c1 talented activities.

In a survey conducted by the Center in 1990, over 90% of Hawaiian
students selected into the competitive gifted programs with the Center were
not identified as gifted in their regular schools and not provided
opportunities in gifted education (uther than through the Center). These
students' giftedness was validated through a process conducted by the
Center. This survey implies that there are many Hawaiian students who are
gifted, and other than the activities conducted through the Center, are not
receiving educational enrichment to optimize their fullest potential.

4
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M. HAWAIIANS IN GIFTED EDUCATION - ISSUES

Over the past five years, the Center has designed and implemented a number
of programs to increase the number of Hawaiian students that either exhibit
gifted behavior or have the potential of exhibiting gifted behavior. The
Center's assessment of the issues that confront Hawaiians in participating in
gifted programs and activities are:

* Hawaiian students, especially those in public education, lack opportunities
to enhance their potential as gifted learners. There are several factOrs that
underline this situation. One is the mere fact that publig education has
limited resources in the area of gifted education. Those resources at schools
in gifted education are narrowly focused around one or two discipline areas.
Schools do not have the opportunity to provide a full range of programs for
gifted learners. Secondly, students selected to participate in gifted programs
at schools are normally chosen based on "successfill" behavior. Hawaiian
students who are bright and with high potential but for some reason are not
achieving in school are not selected for gifted programs. The issue here in
itself is not a gifted issue but an issue that impacts on Hawaiian students
accessing gifted education.

* Many gifted Hawaiian students are not identified through existing
identification criteria and procedures. The criteria and procedures do not
necessarily take into account where and under what circumstances Hawaiian
students exhibit gifted behavior. The Center has found that culture and
areas of interest play a role in the extent to which gifted Hawaiian students
demonstrate their giftedness.

* School learning, in most schools, does not take into account the role of
culture in achievement-oriented behavior. Gifted education should not
assume that all gifted students learn one way or come from similar
backgrounds.

* Hawaiian students do not access educational enrichment opportunities to
the same degree that other children do. The history of Hawaiians
representing a high proportion of low achievers in education, and of low
socioeconomic status, translates to having less opportunities to programs and
activities that facilitate higher learning and achievement.
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IV. CENTER'S EFFORT TO ADDRESS ISSUES

** Designed criteria for selecting Hawaiian students that expands the exhibition of
giftedness to incorporate Hawaiian cultural uniqueness

The students are allowed to demonstrate their giftedness within the context
of their culture. The traditional criteria utilized by schools, in general,
limits the situations that students can demonstrate their giftedness and thus
limits the pool of students to those that represent a certain socio-economic
dimension.

** Developed procedures that access Hawaiian students and families to information
and applications for Center programs and activities

The Center considers the various ways that Hawaiian families access
information. Besides schools, the Center allows students and their families
to access the information about its programs through community centers, the
local newspaper, and radio publicity. This allows the Hawaiian families to
access information and programs through other avenues then through the
schools. Many gifted Hawaiian students are not having positive
experiences in school. By providing access to these students to information
and applications for the Center's Programs, more students with high ability
and potential will have opportunities not provided through regular school.

' Developed and implemented programs that access large numbers of students to
have opportunities to participate in educational enrichment activities and to
demonstrate their potential and giftedness

The Center has found that many Hawaiian students have not had access to
educational enrichment activities and thus lack information and exposure that
might enhance their potential to demonstrate giftedness. Thus, the Center
has created a program that facilitates large numbers of children to access
educational enrichment opportunities through university faculty and facilities.
Through this process the students have expanded enrichment and an
opportunity they may not otherwise to demonstrate their giftedness.

** Developed program model and activities that consider Hawaiian and gifted
education issues

One of the most significant and far reaching applications that the Center has
developed is the Hawaiian Education Program Model. All activities
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conducted through the Center must apply this model.

The result of a hundred years of cultural oppression is reflected in the
demographics of our Hawaiian population in socio-economic and education
profiles. Today's circumstances of Hawaiians is a response to society and
its inability to acknowledge and work within the culture of its indigenous
population. In viewing how we deal with the education issues for Hawaiians
in the context of this larger picture forces education to address "root's issues.
Many of the education programs attempt to address symptoms of these
broader issues through their activities.

The Center builds its programs around the broader understanding of the
history of Hawaiians in education and society.

* PROGRAM MODEL

* Talent Enhancement - Program participants are selected based upon high
interest and/or specific behaviors that they exhibit in a talent area. Whether
the participants' interests and abilities are in the arts, humanities, sciences,
or psychomotor areas, the Center facilitates educational enrichment activities
to enhance and build upon the students' interest and ability. By offering a
variety of creative programs that are developed to enhance, reinforce, and
strengthen interest and talent, the Center recognizes the positive behaviors
that promote student learning.

The Center's programs focus on building upon the strengths with which the
students come. The deficiency programs of the 1970's and 1980's along
with the previous decades of cultural oppression have had some negative
ramifications on the self-esteem of Hawaiians. The current research on
gifted and talented education, and native Hawaiian education, shows that
programs nationally and statewide are finding more success in programs
that build upon students' talent and gifts as opposed to their so-called
deficiencies. The Center's programs focuses on building upon the strengths
with which the student come.

* Self-Esteem Development - Self-esteem refers to an individual's sense of
self-respect, confidence, identity, and purpose. Individuals with high self-
esteem demonstrate high degrees of acceptance of self and of others. They
recognize their own specific strengths and skills, as well as the special
abiities of others. They feel secure in their own environment, social
relationships, and can face challenges or problems with confidence.
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Individuals with high self-esteem take pride in themselves, and are
responsible for their own actions. Most important, they are goal oriented
and motivated by dreams of what they want to become or what they want
to accomplish. They effectively use all resources, personal and others, to
accomplish their goals. Research specific to native Hawaiians, as well as
of other minority populations, support the importance of developing a
student's self-esteem while learning.

Raising the self-esteem of students participating in Center's programs
impacts positively on their academic performance. Activities that enhance

or raise the self-esteem of the students are integrated into the programs.
The history of oppression that native Hawiians have faced over generations
has resulted in a high incidence of low self-esteem. In many instances low
educational achievement is a consequence of this fact. Thus, the Center
programs attempt to counteract this problem with the integration of activities
that attempt to raise the self - esteem of the students.

Integrating Hawaiian Culture and Values - The popular phrase used to
describe one's search for ethnic identity is "roots." In Hawaiian, the simple
but powerfully descriptive word is na'au - guts, mind, heart, and affection.
Na Pua No'eau intentionally nourishes a strong and positive identity of being

native Hawaiian "tc the na'au." It is important that students acknowledge
the importance of those elements that characterize native Hawaiians in the

past and in the present.

The Center's academic programs promote and integrate native Hawaiian
culture, history, concepts, values, and traditions, in order that students may
better understand and appreciate their relationship as citizens of the state,
nation, or world. It is this idea of ethnic identity that allows one's
"Hawaiian self' or na'au to flourish in the global community. The
promotion of the idea that native Hawaiian culture and values can be a
sustaining resource for students as they meet today's contemporary
challenges, is an important concept that has been handed down by native
Hawaiian kupuna or ancestors to each generation-- and it is an important
idea promoted by the Center.

The foundation of self and extending to achievement behavior relates to a
strong sense of self in the context of culture. This is especially the case for
Hawaiians. The Center is impacting the students on revealing historical
reference to Hawaiians' application of science, technology, and history to
societal issues then and now. Students develop an understanding through the
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specific program they are in of the application of Hawaiian values and
culture to society and learning. The more likely the student can see the
application of Hawaiian values and history to current issues the more the
student will appreciate their connection to the past. The previous generation
of learners confronted learning absent of a connection between learning and
Hawaiian culture and values.

* Family Enrichment - An important Hawaiian concept is 'ohana or family.
As in many societies, the influence of the family unit is pivotal to a child's
life long learning. This is an essential element of social development that
fulfills the primary psychosocial needs of all people including native
Hawaiians. However, in this generation and the generation ahead, the
traditional native Hawaiian family unit may quickly become an endangered
species -- as it has for other families in other groups. It is important that
the Center support the 'ohana in these time, especially in the education of
their 'opio or youth.

The traditional 'ohana, in the past and present, has allowed native Hawaiians
to deal responsibly and appropriately with many societal issues that affect
a child's life-long development. The Center addresses these special societal
issues as it acts as an extended family or 'ohana nui, through Family
Enrichment Activities. This important program element facilitates
enrichment activities that promotes family and Hawaiian values.

Many of the parents of Na Pua No'eau students are participating in
workshops, meetings, and activities sponsored by Na Pua No'eau, The
parents are actively involved in the educational activities of their children
and the Hawaiian culture and values being shared at the workshops.
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V. PROGRAMS

The Center has established programs and services as a means to increase
tb e participation of Hawaiians students in gifted and talented programs and
activities.

The Center's Programs has developed in both breath and depth since its
inception in 1989. The following programs are in process for the 1993-94 year.

1. Programs:

'73
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1993-94 Center Programs
Number of Students/Teachers/Parents

Pryer
# of
Students

# of
Teachers

# of
Parents

Super Creativity Saturday 232 28 60

Super Creativity Saturday 63 19 12
(Waimea)

Super High Day 100 20

Super Science Saturday 250 30 40

Hawaiian Leadership Conf. 20 4

A Hawaiian Family afFair 2,000
Kamalani Children's Chorus 53 3 40

Summer Youth Program 60 6 100
(Ho'omalamalama)

Summer Institute 200 40 100

Na'imiloa-High School 179 4 100
Hilo High School.
Waiakea High School
Pahoa High School
St. Joseph's High School

Elementary School Programs 400 12 100
Na'alehu Elementary School
Pahala Elementary School
Keoneoko Elementary School
Pahoa Elementary School

Project Kupulau/Ho'omau .180 36 40

Totals 1737 202 592
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In addition to the programs listed above, the Center has engaged in additional
activities that address the issues described through Partnerships with other
agencies/programs.

Na Pua No'eau Outreach Sites (Office of Hawaiian Affairs)
Maui Community College
Kauai Community College
University of Hawaii at Manoa

The families of Na Pun No'eau students from Maui, Kauai, and O'ahu
initiated having Centers on their islands respectively that would afford their
children the same opportunities Big Island students have with the Na Puri
No'eau Center in Hilo. Their efforts produced funding from the Office of
Hawaiian Affairs and a partnership with the respective University of Hawaii
higher educaction institutions on the respective islands. The UHH Center
provides the leadership, program design, philosophy foundation that has
been the success of the Hilo site. The respective sites are scheduled to run
two super enrichment saturdays each and summer programs.

* Na Pua No'eau Medical Career/Educational Pipeline
Partnership with the UH School of Medicine, Native Hawaiian Center for
Excellence

One of the long range impact activities will be the development of
educational and career pipelines for Hawaiian children. The first has been
implemented through a partnership with the UH School of Medicine, Native
Hawaiian Center for Excellence. Through this pipeline early interaction
with Hawaiian children to raise their education and career aspirations. The
medical education/career pipeline will conduct activities for elementary,
secondary, and college students in an effort to make the medical profession
to be something that they are capable of reaching.

2.. Teacher Training

Na. Pua No`eau serves as a resource center for teachers and educational
institutions in Hawai'i. The Center provides state-of-the-art research, resource
materials, and knowledgeable personnel in gifted and talented Native Hawaiian
education. Teacher in-service training is a major on-going activity offered by the
Center. The Center has identified topics and processes to provide training to

12



teachers in identifying potentially gifted and talented students, designing
curriculum, and other successful practices related to the innovative programming
for gifted and talented Native Hawaiian Children. Workshops are offered to
regular classroom teachers and to those teaching gifted students to enable them to
better understand the needs of Native Hawaiian gifted and talented students and to
assist them in implementing appropriate teaching strategies and content.

Providing research-based education for school personnel is an important goal
of the Center. Purposes for the in-service education program are to:

Encourage the active involvement of teachers in the early
identification of potential gifted and talented students

Sensitize teachers to the emotional and psycho-social needs of Native
Hawaiian gifted and talented children

Use the identification and assessment model developed by the Center,
and

Incorporate the Center's innovative projects and successful models
into the school curriculum.

3. Documentation and Dissemination

The Center has developed models of the programs that it conducts as a
ineans to share its work with other educational entities who serve Hawaiian and
gifted and talented students or cater populations who may benefit. The models are
developed in print and video format. Over the past three years the Director and/or
Staff have made international, national, state and community presentations. Some
of the Conferences in which the Director or a staff member has made presentations
at include: the American Educational Research Association, National Indian
Education Association, National Association for Gifted Children, State of Hawaii
Gifted and Talented Conference, Pacific Regional Education Conference, Hawaiian
Leadership Conference, Council for Exceptional Children, Western Regional
Educational Opportunity Programs, Systemwide Minority Network, Community
College of Hawaii Faculty Seminar, and the 1st Nations Gifted Conference.

13
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VI. OUTCOMES

* Raising Educational/Career Aspirations - Over the past five years, the
Center has been successful in raising the educational and career aspirations
of Hawaiian children. In a recent survey conducted by the School of
Medicine, it was assessed that both children who participated in Na Pua
No'eau activities and their families believed they could become medical
doctors as opposed to children and families from two other communities that
Na Pua No'eau had not served. These communities felt that it was not
feasible for their children to consider that profession. In general, the
students and families participating in Na Pua No'eau activities believe that
they have the potential to achieve educational and career goals beyond those
achieved by their parents.

Increasing numbers of parents are informing the Center that they see
dramatic improvements in their children's attitude which results in higher
aspirations and achievements. The students seem to feel that they are
capable of success. The students also feel respected and accepted as
Hawaiians and now are proud to tell people that they are Hawaiian.

* Increasing opportunities for access to educational enrichment
opportunities - The Center serves approximately 1000 students a year for
the current 1993-94 year. In addition, the school projects provide services
to approximately another 600 students. It is assumed that the teacher
training and workshop presentations conducted through the Center impact
large number of students indirectly. The partnerships with other
organizations increase the number of students that benefit from the Center.
Examples include the MItclical School Program at the University of Southern
California, which the Center assists in selecting 9th grade Hawaiian students
to attend a six week summer pre-medical program. This summer the Center
will also identify Hawaiian students to attend the University of Hawaii
School of Medicine Summer Medical Training program for 11th graders.
The Center has also facilitated the access of Hawaiian students to other
Summer Programs offering educational enrichment.

* Identifying Gifted Hawaiian Students - The Center has developed
identification criteria and procedures that allow students to exhibit their
giftedness through a broader range of cultural contexts and situations than
currently used. This allows students who are gifted but for some reason are
not exhibiting their abilities in traditional means to demonstrate their
potential. The work of the Center in this area has helped schools redesign

14



some of their gifted identification procedures. The result has been more
Hawaiian students are being recognized as being gifted and being supported
in optimizing their potential.

* Enhancing Talent - Through the Center's model and philosophy, the
students participating in the Center's activities optimize their fullest
potential. The success of this experience have allowed the students to
"blossom" within their talent. Students and parents have all testified to the
raising of the level of performance both in the talent and in their overall
school and home activities.

* Empowering a Community toward Educational Excellence - The
Hawaiian community has had increasingly more opportunity to discuss and

be a part of the educational experiences in the Center's programs. The
result is an increased awareness of what individual families can do to
support education and culture in the home. They have also empowered
themselves to be conscientious in working with schools in developing
activities that support the culture foundation of the Hawaiian community.
The result has been a larger core of families that have visions as to the
possibilities of ideal educational situations of their children.
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VU. VISION

The future of Hawaiians in education begin with their vision of goals and dreams.
One of significant responses the Center has heard from the Hawaiian community
is that the schools are not designed to address the needs and goals of the Hawaiian
community. The community has called for increased opportunities with programs
conducted through the Center. The aspects of the Center that they believe
addresses their educational needs and aspirations are: 1) respecting the students
and the culture in which he/she comes with; 2) teaching within the Hawaiian
culture; 3) connecting learning and education to a Hawaiian perspective; 4) raising
the confidence and aspirations of students; 5) providing Hawaiian students with a
high level of educational enrichment; and, 6) access to higher education resources.

In order for the Center to continue to impact the Hawaiian community through its
efforts the following needs to happen:

The root issues need to continue to be addressed through the Center's
programs. The program model deals with the issues that drive students and their
families toward long term success and a strong foundation (na'au) to build its
future upon.

* The educational/career pipelines need to be laid for increasing areas of
professional careers. However, the pipeline should be uniquely Hawaiian in that
it builds from the very young and it allows for the integration of culture as part of
the learning environment. It should not replicate merely a academic program but
one that strengthens the passion for learning and the aspiration through non-
academic means which the Center has been successful in.

* The program model need to be disseminated to other educational agencies
and schools. The model begins to see Hawaiian people through the strength of
its culture. Contrarily, the traditional approach to view Hawaiians as being part
cf a culture that needed to assimilate.

* The future for Hawaiian students should also be built around increased
utilization of higher education resources.

The Center has established a foundation for increased participation of families
with activities that fulfill their lives in culture and education. This model
should continue to be built in all schools and families.
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The Honorable Daniel K Inouye
United States Senate
722 Hart Senate Office Building
Washington, D. C. 20510-1102

Dear Senator Inouye:

77

March 22, 1994

P.O. Drawer 32!
Cburch k Catlin S
Faratillt. VA 73901

104.311.4131

fax $011-512-5042

I write to request your support for the reauthorization of the Native Hawaiian Education
Act of 1988, and the appropriation of funds to the Center for Gifted and Talented Native
Hawaiian Children at the University of Hawaii at ado. As the founding director of the
Duke University Talent Identification Program and later, the ADVANCE Program for
Young Scholars at Northwestern State University of Louisiana, I have observed first hand
the truly outstanding work which has been accomplished with previous authorizations.
What has happened is nothing short of fantastic, with the efforts to preserve a culture
while nurturing tomorrow's leaders. Dr. David Sing and his colleagues are to be
commended for their tireless work..

Please give these important efforts your strong support. With best wishes.

Cordially,

Robert N. Sawyer

RNS/nrww

xc: Dr. David K Sing s.r.

U.
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Timo & Paye-Ku'uipo Medrano
HCR 1 Box 4145 * Keatn4 117 96749

U.S. Senator Daniel K. Inouye
United States Senate
Hart Senate Office Building Ste. 722
Washington, D.C. 20510-1102

Dear Senator Inouye:

March 24, 1994'

We are writing to you on behalf of the Center for Gifted and Talented Native Hawaiian
Children at the University of Hawaii at }Mo. Our request is being made so that you may urge
the U.S. Congress to continue fimding for our Center here in Hilo. I know that you arc
personally aware of the tremendous progress they have made over the past five years and we
would be very disappointed to see all of this work go to waste for lack of funding.

My son, Ikaika Medrano, is a choral member of the Center's Na Pu a No'eau Kamalani
Children' Chorus. He also attends various educational workshops and activities that the
Center sponsors throughout the year. Since moving to Hilo in 1991 from Honolulu, the MI
Hilo's Na Pua No'eau program has enriched my son's awareness of Hawai'i, its islands, and
its people. It has helped him to see the importance of perpetuating the Hawaiian culture.

The Center For Gifted and Talented Native Hawaiian Children provides valuable
educational programs, guidance, and the true continuance of the meaning of "aloha". Youths,
in socially and economically "trying and challenging times", need the guidance and education
that the Center provides.

We wish to support the reauthorization of the Native Hawaiian Education Act of
1988 and the appropriation of funds to the Center for Gifted and Talented Native
Hawaiian Children at the University of Hawaii at Hilo.

E HO'OMAU KA HA HAWAII
(Perpetuate the Hawaiian Culture)

81

Aloha,

Timo and Faye Medrano
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March 27, 1994

4451 Piiwai Place
Koloa, Hi 96756

U.S. Senator Daniel K. Inouye .

United States Senate
Hart Senate Office Duilding
Suite 722
Washington, D.C. 20510-1102

Dear Senator Inouye;

Our letter today 15 to request the riauthqn4kmtion of the
Native Hawaiian Education Act of 1966 and to request your
support in appropriating funds to the Center for Sifted and
Talented Native Hawaiian Children at the University of
Hawaii at Hilo. This program, known as Na Pua Noeau, has
teen a tremendous asset to the children of Native Hawaiian
Ancestry,

In today's economic time, Native Hawaiians are ranked the
lowest. Our prisons are filled with many of our Hawaiian
brothers and sisters. We are the most poorly educated and
rank among thetop with health and drug problems.

Na Pus Noeau has brought educational opportunities to train
our young Hawaiian children and prepare them to cope with
the changes.in Hawaii. The program has developed self-
esteem and has taught our children the importance of
education. Through this program, we envision changes in
future generations. By preparing our youth of today, We Pua
Noeau offers hope for leadership in the future.

We humbly ask for your continued support of this program.
As, we truly believe it is designed for the betterment of
our Hawaiian race.

S

gq.

cerely,

. c2/612.1Erna A. Ka bays J.i
cc Dr. David Sing, Na Pua Noeau
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March 27, 1994

4451 Piiwai Place
Koloa, Hi 96756

U.S. Senator Daniel Akaka
United States Senate
Hart Senate Office Building
Suite 720
Washington, D.C. 20510-1103

Dear Senator Akakas

My name is Jason Kamibayashi. I am a sophomore at Kauai High and
Intermediate School on Kauai.

Five years ago I put in my application to N8 Pua Noeau-The Center for
Sifted and Talented Native Hawaiian Children. I applied for the Take
a Sow Program.

Na Pua Noeau has been one of the greatest things that has ever
happened to me. Since I was selected for this program, I have learned
to enhance my skill and use my skills to the best that 2 could and
still 2 am able to learn more.

The program is well prepared and has teachers, counselors and staff
that are of the highest quality. The teachers are in the saee
profession as the program they are teaching in.

Thu. program has treated me like family. It has built my self esteem
and naa taught ma to be proud of who I am and proud of others as well
I am always anxious to go, because I can hardly wait for the new
opportunities that await with each visit.

Please support the reauthorization of the Native Hawaiian Education
Act of 1756 and the appropriation of funds to the Center for Gifted
and Talented Native Hawaiian Children at the University of Hawaii at
Hilo. When you do this, you will assist other Hawaiian children like
me succeed.

Sincerely,

Jason !liamib:yashi

CC, Dr. David Sing, Na Pua Noftau

8
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March 27, 1994

4431 Pliwai Place
Koloa, Hi 96756

U.S. Representative Neil Abercrombie
U.S. House of Representatives
1440 Longworth House Office Bldg.
Washington, D.C. 20515-1102

Dear Representative Abercrombie:

My name is Kevon Kamibayashi. I am in the eighth grade at
Kauai High and Intermediate School.

Two years ago I wee selected to participate in the Na Pua
Noeau program called Rocks and Rolls.

Through this program, I have learnbdIbutatendind thing% to
help ma in school, Boy Scouts and myself as a whole. At
school I got an A* foi two Quarters and semester. I am
doing much batter in my other classes also. In Boy Scouts,
I am moving right through the ranks because I have learned
to learn. With myself, Na Pua Noeau has given ma the self
confidence. If I can do well with College Professors, High
School should We a tweeze.

In my class I do volcanology, compass reading, hiking,
climbing, scooping lava, map reading, map making, note
taking, astronomy, camping and much. much more. My teachers
are the best. They took a child 1.1ke me with C'a and D's in
school and turned me around. Now I am getting A's, B's, and
C's. I am a hands on student and they have taught me to
learn in all ways of teaching.

The point I'm trying to make is that Na Pus Noewu is the
greatest thing that ever happened to education for Hawaiians
like Me. Please support the reauthorization of the Native
Hawaiian Education Act of 198e And the appropriation of
funds to the Center for Qiited and Talented Native Hawaiian
Children at the University of Hawaii at Hilo.

Sy giving Dr. Sing this money, you can help many more
children like me learn.

Sincerely,'

Kevan P. Kamibayashi

cc: Dr. David Sing, Na Pua Noeau
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NATIVE HAWAIIAN HIGHER EDUCATION PROGRAM

REAUTHORIZATION TESTIMONY
submitted by

Alvina Lopez, Director

The Native Hawaiian Higher Education Program supports the intent of

the Native Hawaiian Education Act. However, it does have

reservations on two sections of the bill, dealing with its Program.

1. SPECIAL RULE--No policy shall be made in implementing this
Section to prevent a Native Hawaiian student enrolled at an

accredited two or four year degree granting institution of
higher education outside of the State of Hawaii from receiving

a fellowship pursuant to Paragraphs (a) and (b) of this

Section.

The goal of the Program is to further the attainment of
postsecondary educational success for Native Hawaiians by

increasing the overall enrollment, retention, and completion

rates. This has been successfully done through frequent

interaction of the Counselors with the recipients and their

families and/or significant others.

Progress/Accomplishments/Impact to Date

a. 1990-91: 77 Graduates, 308 Undergraduates

Completed:
Continuing:
Retention Rate:

b. 1991-92:

Completed:
Continuing:
Retention Rate:

c. 1992-93:

Completed:
Continuing:
Retention Rate:

20 Graduates, 10 Undergraduates
52 Graduates, 224 Ungergraduates
94%Graduates, 76%Undergraduates

81 Graduates, 481 Undergraduates

17 Graduates, 49 Undergraduates
59 Graduates, 393 Undergraduates
94%Graduates, 92%Undergraduates

62 Graduates, 338 Undergraduates

22 Graduates, 49 Undergraduates
37 Graduates, 261 Undergraduates
95%Graduates, 92%Undergraduates

d. 1993-94: 59 Graduates, 256 Undergraduates
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NHHEP
Reauthorization Testimony
Page 2

The Program attributes much of its success to the development
of pre-enrollment interviews and the use of "intrusive" or
proactive counseling. Reaching out early and providing
continous counseling support to Native Hawaiian students have
proven to be beneficial. Without early and continuous
intervention, many of the Native Hawaiian students will have
dropped out by the third week of classes and will not have had
any contact with a counselor or advisor.

During the first two years, program staff helped students with
early identification of the competing obligations and other
barriers that might have prevented them from attending or
continuing in school, and with the early identification of
viable alternatives and solutions. The student's family and
significant others were included in these pre-enrollment
interviews. The family and others in the student's life may
be the major barrier to the student staying in school.
Therefore, it was important to include as many of them as
possible in identifying and resolving the problems so that
they can be the student's major supporters as well.

The program counselors also meet with each of the students at
least twice each semester, either individually or in small
groups. This technique is a critical component in retention
counseling. The constant and close contacts with the program
counselors provide the students with the support needed for
success. Survey results have shown that program recipients
rate these contacts as excellent and very good. Contacts with
NHHEP counselors are rated higher than contacts with
university counselors. The recipients believe the services
they are receiving from NHHEP are very important and are being
delivered effectively. The important services are being
addressed and the communication between NHHEP counselors and
students remains very positive.

The program's approach is unique in that it provides early and
continuous counseling support to the students. This approach
is most vital, especially for tho success of the undergraduate
students. As the years have progressed, the program has found
that these students demand more frequent contacts. The
barriers detected earlier continue to cause these students to
question their continuation towards their degrees. Having
these students in local institutions has given the program the
opportunity to provide quality services and to make early
detections as problems arise. Thus, the students stay in
school for another year.
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Reauthorization Testimony
Page 3

Although the Program has provided such support to the
students, it does not deny the responsibilities of the post-
high institutions. Working in partnership with these

institutions and implementing college faculty and staff
development activities for the improvement and matriculation
of the Native Hawaiian students are crucial to the enhancement
of retention.

As for the graduate students, the program's counseling and
support services have also played a positive role in helping
them move towards the attainment of degrees. However, because
they have already successfully completed one degree, their
needs and demands for services are less. Although they may
experience the same barriers as the undergraduates, they are
more flexible and mature to identify viable alternatives and

solutions.

The Program has provided financial support for graduate
students attending post-high institutions outside of the State
of Hawaii. Six students have already been successful in
completing their graduate degrees. Four more students are
currently working towards their degrees. The only types of
contacts that have been provided to these students are by mail
or telephone. The Program is in complete support of

continuing to provide financial support for future graduate
students who choose to attend post-high institutions outside
of the State of Hawaii. However, if the Program is to provide
the same level and quality of services to these students as to
those who remain in the State of Hawaii, then an increase of
funds is needed to send program counselors to the' various

mainland institutions.

According to the legislation, graduate students are also
obligated to provide professional services, either during
their fellowship or upon completion of post-bachelor degree
program, to the Native Hawaiian community within the State of

Hawaii. Whether the graduate students attend school in or out
of the State of Hawaii, they will be held responsible to meet
these obligations.

The Program knows that it can help students succeed, whether
they are undergraduate or graduate students. The Program is
also aware that providing only financial support is not enough
for success. Its initial efforts have shown that if early
intervention and continuous counseling services are provided,
students stay in school.

8 'r
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2. AUTHORIZATION OF APPROPRIATIONS. -
(1) There are authorized to be appropriated $2,000,000 for

fiscal years 1995 and such sums as may be necessary for
fiscal years 1996 through 1999 for the purpose of funding
the fellowship assistance demonstration project under
subsection (a).

(2) There are authorized to be appropriated $1,500,000 for
fiscal years 1995 and such sums as may be necessary for
fiscal years 1996 through 1999 for the purpose of funding
the fellowship assistance demonstration project under
subsection (b).

During the previous program years, there has been a larger
number of applicants for undergraduate than graduate programs.
Since there is this imbalance of applicants, the NHHEP staff
have been focusing their efforts on helping the undergraduate
students complete their degrees. They also have been playing
an active part in encouraging undergraduate students to

continue their education towards a higher degree. However,
only 2-3 students per year have continued their education in

graduate degree programs. The remainder of students decide to
work because of the need to build experience and to overcome
"burn out".

The completion of degrees by undergraduates must increase
before we can increase the number of Native Hawaiians in

graduate schools. Currently, the Program provides an average
of approximately 50-60 graduate scholarships per year. The

Program has not seen an increase in graduate applicants. It

is more of a replacement for those who have graduated.

Having the appropriated funds combined instead of divided will

enable the Program to focus more on the undergraduate
students, and yet be flexible in providing also for the
graduate applicants. Currently, the Program realizes that the

number of undergraduates far surpass the number of graduates.
However, as trends change, the Program would be prepared to
accomodate the students if it has control over the budget.
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TESTIMONY

Native Hawaiian Education Act

For
The United States Senate

Committee on Indian Affairs

SENATOR DANIEL K. INOUYE, CHAIRMAN

By
Myron B Thompson, Trustee

Kamehameha Schools 6ernice Pauahi Bishop Estate
Honolulu, Hawaii

March 30, 1994

Aloha, Mr. Chairman and distinguished committee members. My
name is Myron Thompson and I am a trustee of the Kamehameha Schools
Bishop Estate (MBE). Thank you very much for this opportunity to
testify on behalf of reauthorizing the Native Hawaiian Education
Act.

At this time the House of Representatives has passed H.R.6 to
reauthorize the Native Hawaiian Education Act. I want to thank
Representatives Mink and Abercrombie for their efforts in getting
this bill passed. The preamble to this Bill is of particular
importance. It describes the historical and legal background and
foundation for the special relationship between the U.S. Government
and Native Hawaiians. It clarifies that this legislation is not
for a racial or ethnic minority group but for a once-sovereign
people who had a government-to-government relationship with the
United States.

In past testimony before this committee I have described in
detail the educational needs which confront Native Hawaiian young
people. The Kamehameha Schools Bishop Estate has completed a ten-
year update study of these needs. The report, Native Hawaiian
Educational Assessment, 1993, will be presented to the committee
for your consideration in drafting reauthorization language.

In a nutshell, the report shows educational needs continuing.
Certain programs, however, have shown promising results. As one
example, we have seen vocabulary scores go up for those students in
Family-Based Education Center Preschools. This gives me the chance
to reiterate a point I have made in the past. We must continue to
emphasize early education in the Native Hawaiian Education Act.
The report concludes that more special programming will be needed
within a context of shared responsibility among community, private
and public agencies.
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I will not go into detail regarding the specific programs
authorized under the Act. Representatives of the ongoing programs
will address those issues. While we are heartened by the successes
which we are beginning to see, we recognize that it will take time.
Accordingly, I strongly recommend that the Act be reauthorized for
a period not less than ten years.

I do want to propose the inclusion of a new program in the
Native Hawaiian Education Act. This new program would specifically
focus on science and math education for Native Hawaiian students.
It would be based on one facet of Hawaiian cultural studies which
has proven extremely motivating, Polynesian voyaging.

Mathematics and science education in the United States is
badly in need of new vehicles. While the national goals for
education call for U.S. students to be "first in the world in math
and science" by the year 2000, studies have shown students in other
countries to be well ahead.

The Native Hawaiian Educational Assessment 1993 (Kamehameha
Schools Bishop Estate, 1993) shows that Native Hawaiian students
also perform poorly in science and social science on nationally
formed tests. This same study, however, documents the tremendous
interest in Hawaiian culture which has developed in recent years.
One of the most profound influences on this development has been
the success of modern Hawaiians in re-discovering Polynesian
navigation.

The voyaging canoe simulates the ecosystems of an island
state. Voyagers must devise ways to provide for their basic
physical needs for extended periods. As human beings, they must
devise ways to interact productively and care for one another
emotionally. As a group and individually they must address the
spiritual. These needs are interrelated. The islands simulate the
ecosystems of the entire world. We are all voyagers.

One means to develop curriculum based on these concepts is
through what the Polynesian Voyaging Society calls an Exploration
Learning Center. it is described as follows:

The purpose of the Exploration Learning Center is (1) to
use the ocean and coast of Hawaii as a classroom to
provide students with an intense, interdisciplinary
learning experience that will connect them in a
meaningful way to Hawai'i's land, sea and culture; and
(2) to develop students as leaders who can develop models
for a safe, healthy, sustainable future for Hawai'i....
(Polynesian Voyaging Society Master Plan, 1994).

While such a program would meet educational needs of Native
Hawaiian children, there are other groups of kids whose science and
math education is also severely limited. While visiting the
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MacArthur Foundation in Chicago recently, I was informed that this
type of program could be effective with inner city kids. Science
needs these kids. The new ideas and perspective that they could
bring to the field are sorely needed.

To summarize, Mr. Chairman, I strongly support the

reauthorization of the Native Hawaiian Education Act.

Specifically, I recommend:

1. Retain the preamble in its entirety;

2. Reauthorize the Act for a period of at least ten years;

3. Make early education and health a top priority; and

4. Include a new program to develop math and science curriculum
based on Polynesian voyaging.

Before I close, I want to acknowledge once again the
leadership and vision of Senator Inouye. He raised the question of
what the U.S. Congress could do to improve conditions for the
Hawaiian people. He followed through with support for key
legislation, including the Native Hawaiian Education Act. And he
continues to seek out the expPrience and wisdom of the Hawaiian
community to insure a better future for all.

Mr. Chairman, future generations will look upon the Native
Hawaiian Education Act as a milestone. This legislation can lead
the way for a whole new generation of Native Hawaiians, confident
in our cultural heritage, competent in today's world skills.



89

TESTIMONY

Native Hawaiian Education Act

For
The United States Senate

Committee on Indian Affairs

SENATOR DANIEL K. INOUYE, CHAIRMAN

By
Ormond W. Hammond, Ph.D.

Director, Program Evaluation and Planning
Kamehameha Schools Bernice Pauahi Bishop Estate

Honolulu, Hawai'i

March 30, 1994

Good morning, Mr. Chairman and distinguished committee members. I am
Ormond Hammond, Director of the Office of Program Evaluation and Planning,
Kamehameha Schools Bishop Estate (KSBE). I am most grateful for the opportunity to
testify on behalf of reauthorizing the Native Hawaiian Education Act.

In 1983 the Kamehameha Schools Bishop Estate (KSBE) published the first Native

Hawaiian Educational Assessment Project (NHEAP) Report. The NHEAP Report provided

data to help plan and support various educational programs, including the Native
Hawaiian Education Act (P.L. 100-297, 1988).

After the NHEAP Report, E Ola Mau, the Native Hawaiian Health Needs Study
(1985), was completed, coordinated by Alu Like, Inc. Alu Like also coordinated a Native
Hawaiian Vocational Education Needs Assessment (1987). Many follow-up studies have
been done, and this year a ten-year update of the original NHEAP was completed by

KSBE.

I am pleased to present the committee with the final draft of the Native Hawaiian

Educational Assessment, 1993 report.

What are the needs today?

The recently completed assessment shows that severe educational needs

continue. These needs include:
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1. Lack of school readiness.

Risk factors for Native Hawaiian children still start before birth. Between 1980 and
1990 the percent of Hawaiian women who did not seek early prenatal care increased
from 31% to 34%. In addition, in Hawaii in 1990, about 45% of all teenage mothers
were Native Hawaiian and 48%, almost half, of all Hawaiian women giving birth were
unmarried.

Native Hawaiian youngsters enter kindergarten with lower vocabulary scores than
other children. In 1989 they were at the 10th percentile on national norms. This has not
improved since 1982-83.

2. Lower basic skills.

In achievement tests of basic skills, Native Hawaiian students continue to perform
below national norms and other groups in Hawai'i. They are below other students at all
grade levels and in the subtests including Total Reading, Total Math, Science, and Social
Science.

3. High dropout and absenteeism rates.

The State of Hawai'i as a whole is doing well among the states in meeting the
goal of increasing high school graduation rates. It is already above the national goal of
90%. For grades 9 - 12, however, the Native Hawaiian dropout rate of 9.5% is well
above the state rate of 7.9%.

Excessive absence also takes a toll. In 1991-92, approximately 18% of all Native
Hawaiian secondary school students in public schools were considered excessively
absent compared with 11% for the DOE as a whole.

4. Low college enrollment and completion rates.

The 1990 Census showed that only 9% of Hawaiian adults had completed college,
compared with 22% of the adults in the state as a whole.

Other needs should not be forgotten. Labor and economic statistics still show
that Hawaiians as a group experience lower family income levels, higher unemployment,
and underrepresentation in important professions such as health care.

In tf e health area, Native Hawaiians still are at high risk for many diseases,
especially diabetes, heart disease, and certain forms of cancer. These risks often involve
behavioral factors that can be improved by preventive programs.
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Has there been improvement?

There is evidence that certain programs are working:

1. Preschool Improves school readiness.

Kamehameha Schools' preschool programs, which are one component of the
federally funded Family-Based Education Centers, are seeing dramatic improvement in
vocabulary scores among their students. This improvement has been found to persist
into kindergarten. KS preschool graduates score at the 30th percentile on national
norms, above the state score of 15th percentile and other DOE Hawaiian children, who
score at the 10th percentile.

2. Enrollment at the University of Hawal'i Is increasing.

Hawaiian enrollment rates at the University of Hawaii have been steadily
increasing. Hawaiian students now comprise 11% of the total enrollment in the
University of Hawaii system (four- and two-year schools), and over 6% of the student
body at the four-year, baccalaureate-granting Manoa campus. Scholarship and
counseling programs like the Native Hawaiian Higher Education Demonstration Program
seem to be paying off.

3. Interest it' the Hawaiian culture Is strong.

Of all the educational trends we have followed, this is the most positive. There
is community-wide support for and interest in Hawaiian culture, arts, crafts, sport and
games, values, religion and language. This, after two centuries of social upheaval nearly
wiped out the Hawaiian culture.

As an example, seven Hawaiian language immersion preschools conducted by
'Aha POnana Leo, have opened across the state. Partially funded under the federal
Family-Based Education Centers, these preschools have seen a yearly increase in
enrollment and strong parental involvement.

Other programs under the Native Hawaiian Education Act also have had positive
effects on their participants. Fewer Native Hawaiian students are being labeled as
"Specific Learning Disabled," for example. This may be because Pihana Na Mamo, the
Native Hawaiian Special Education Program; has incioased sensitivity and improved
definition. Similarly, Na Pua No'eau, the Native Hawaiian Gifted and Talented Program,
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has increased the number of Native Hawaiian students receiving special, culturally
sensitive programming.

CONCLUSIONS

The first educational needs study was done ten years ago. Programs under the
Native Hawaiian Education Act have only been in existence about five years. The new
needs assessment study shows that the needs identified ten years ago are still with us.
There has simply not been enough time for the new programs to reverse trends which
it took years to establish.

The key recommendation of the report is to continue these programs. It is also
suggested that these must be seen as parts of a larger system. The community, state
and private agencies must join together to accomplish the goals.

My hope is that educational studies of the future will evolve from identifying needs
to identifying more and more successes.

Mr. Chairman, you and your committee are to be commended for looking for valid
indicators of the effectiveness of the programs, and for caring so much about their
success.
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TESTIMONY PRESENTED BEFORE THE
Committee on Indian Affairs

United States Senate
Marc?- 30,1994

on

Reauthorization of the Native Hawaiian Education Act

by

. David Ma
Provost, Kauai Community College

University of Hawaii

Mr. Chairman:

I am pleased to appear before this committee to share with you our efforts at Kauai

Community College to meet the educational needs of our Native Hawaiian students from the

islands of Kauai and Niihau. I am here to suggest that we initiate a new momentum for our

Native Hawaiian students. A crucial first step in this new momentum is take a careful look at

what we have done, what has worked, and, most importantly, what obstacles still remain in our

paths.

Kauai Community College, part of the public higher education system governed by the

University Board of Regents, provides a two-year Associate in Arts undergraduate degree in

gtfieral education and liberal arts and the Associate in Science degree and Certificates of

Achievement and Completion in numerous vocational and technical fields.

Kauai Community College is the only public higher education institution on the island.

The College provides the only access to educational opportunities for many of our residents

living in small/rural communities outside of the main metropolitan center of Honolulu.

78-455 0 94 4
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Kauai Community College serve a substantial cross section of the population as a result

of an "open admission" policy that permits any high school graduate or adult age 18 or older

to enroll. This policy provides maximum educational opportunities to the residents of Kauai.

The College enroll 1,400 regular credit students and nearly 2,500 special students during a

typical semester. The average student age is 30 years, two thirds of the students attend college

part time, with many working full time while attending classes. Women account for Sixty

percent of the total enrollment, and the ethnic diversity of the Colleges generally reflects that

of the community they serve except for the under-represented Native Hawaiians and Filipinos.

The attached chart shows the enrollment of Native Hawaiian students at Kauai Community

College from the Fall 1986 semester to the Fall 1993 semester. Native Hawaiian students

currently account for 18% of our student enrollment, the highest percentage in the College's

history.

For these under-represented groups, we need a new momentum that provides more than

access. Beyond the need for sustained and coherent support services, we must look at the

teaching and learning process, the curriculum, and the campus climate. We must extend the

traditional curriculum beyond western civilization to expose our students to the richness of our

own multi-cultural heritage. We must look at the climate of our campuses to ensure that the

atmosphere i. ,ne where we enhance and cherish our diversity. We must insure that the campus

climate is one where our cultural events are routine and our students are welcomed with our

version of Hawaiian hospitality.

We need a new momentum that focuses on "Building Communities". The American

,--sociation of Community and Junior Colleges (AACJC) issued a report prepared by the

Commission on the Future of Community Colleges which proposes that the theme "Building

9
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Communities" become the new rallying point for the community college in America. The

Commission, chaired by Dr. Ernest Boyer of the Carnegie Foundation, defines the term

"community" not only as a region to be served, but also as a climate to be created. Community

Colleges can inspire partnerships based upon shared values and common goals.

Strengthening our connections beyond the college - with schools, industry, business,

social agencies and policy groups - will bedome alcey'strategy in the building of community.

Through collaboration, we can reaffirm out mandate to respond to the needs of our under-

represented groups. Kauai Community College, geographically separated by the Pacific Ocean,

yet close to the people, can offer a convenient forum for thoughtful discourse; we can serve as

a gathering place where persons of various constituencies can meet to explore common

problems.

At Kauai Community College, we share that institutional commitment tc strengthen our

connections beyond the college. We envision enhancing our cultural heritage through the

establishment of a Hawaiian Studies Center where we can provide activities focusing on building

an educational community for our Native Hawaiian population. The creation and establishment

of a Hawaiian Studies program will enable the College to integrate the efforts of the community

and many of our social agencies into a coherent program which enhances our Native Hawaiian

culture. Through the establishment of this center, we can begin to offer a wide variety of

activities unique to our island setting. Such offerings will include credit and non-credit offerings

ranging from Hawaiian music to language and archeology. Workshops such as Interpret Hawaii

and customized training focusing on our Hawaiian values will seek to tell the story of our

islands. Our services provided through the program will reach out to our community with a host

3
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of cultural events. Our faculty and staff will reach out and serve as valuable resources to

Punana Leo, a Hawaiian early education program, to the public schools in their Hawaiian

Language immersion program, and most importantly to the families they serve in Hawaiian

communities scattered throughout the island.

Let me share with you how the connections established through Kauai Community

College enabled the College to make a significant contribution in the lives of a very special

group of Native. Hawaiians, the people of Niihau. Niihau, sometimes called the Forbidden

Island, is located off the coast of Kauai. The people of Niihau are all Native Hawaiians who

use the Hawaiian language as their spoken and written language. The Hawaiian Language is a

living language used daily in their every day life. We need to do all that we can to preserve the

language and the culture.

I am pleased that we have a person originally from Niihau serving as a faculty member

on the Kauai Community College Staff. Ilei Beniamina serves as a counselor, a Hawaiian

language instructor, and a very valuable community resource. She is a two time Hokii award

winner for the music that she and her family composed. Last year, she returned to her alma

mater, Kamehameha Schools to share one of composition with the sophomore class who sang

it as part of the Schools song festival. After graduating from Kamehameha Schools, she

attended Leeward Community College and received her undergraduate degree from University

of Hawaii at Hilo. She is a "living treasure" that brings a most important element to our campus

community.

Through llei Beniamina's efforts and the help of .many others, we have reached out to

our Niihau community. During the past years, we have seen our students from Niihau complete

99

4



97

the welding program, early childhood education and other educational programs. Recently, two

of our Niihuans were instrumental in the design, development, and building of a solar car that

participated in Sunrayce '93, a 1,100 miles race from Dallas, Texas to Minneapolis, Minnesota.

Our two students were the lead welders on the project using the latest in welding technology and

a very special metal that required a high degree of technical competence. Their participation

in the solar car project along with students in'our Hawaiian studies program made the project

a success.

The Ka`a La 0 Kaual (Sun Car of Kaual) and the Kaual Community College Solar

Racing Team achieved the following awards and achievement:

9th Place Overall Finish - against 34 entries

2nd Place Scholastic Achievement Award for Artistic Design

Max J. King Award and Trophy - selected by the competing teams as the team

that best exemplified the spirit of Sunrayce.

1st Place for the Best Video Award

Spirit Award

Best Design, Congeniality, Sportsmanship & Sporty Vehicle - presented by the

Women in Energy, Fort Scott, Kansas.

Our excellent results in this race were made possible because o the integration of the

academic and the vocational faculty and students working together as a team. Our Native

Hawaiian students were an integral part of this successful effort is we shared our Hawaiian

culture through dance and music throughout the entire race. The spirit demonstrated by our

students resulted in our team receiving the Max J. King award.

5
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Kauai Community College bears a special responsibility to assure that our institutions

effectively address the needs of our minority students, in particular, our Native Hawaiian

students. We need to actively advocate institutional behavior that will enhance the quality of

services provided to Native Hawaiian students and other minorities. We need to constantly keep

the needs of our Native Hawaiian students in the forefront of our efforts. The situation facing

our Native Hawaiian students is not unlike the situation described by Dr. Frank NeWman,

Executive Director of the Education Commission of the States.

In the May 1988 report of the Commission on Minority Participation in Education and

American Life, Dr. Newman wrote:

"We have underestimated the depth and complexity of the situation as well as the
need for sustained institutional and governmental commitment. We also have
found that some of the more difficult barriers to full participation by minority
young people are not so obvious. An unacceptably large number conclude at an
early age that education is not for them. Even among those who make it into
four year colleges and universities, attrition rates are unacceptably high.
This calls for a new understanding and a more creative approach to the barriers
to success faced by minority youth from kindergarten to graduate school."

How will the Native Hawaiian compete in this world? How will they be able to penetrate

technological barriers? How will they be able to develop into productive citizens of our World?

How will they be able to do any of these things if we fail to bring our Native Hawaiian students

into the economic mainstream?

Some of the answers to the above questions can be found in a significant longitudinal

study called the Kauai Longitudinal Study or The Children of the Garden Island. In 1955, 698

infants on Kauai became participants in a 30 year study that has shown how individuals triumph

over physical disadvantages and deprived childhoods. The study reinforces the need for early-

6
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intervention programs such as the parent-education project. The researches found that all

children can be helped to become more resilient if adults in their lives encourage their

independence, teach them appropriate communication and self help skills and model as well as

reward acts of helpfulness and caring. The life stories of the resilient individuals on the Garden

Island taught researchers that competence, confidence and caring can flourish even under adverse

cireumstances if young 'people encounter adult's in their livei who provide them with a secure

basis for the development of trust, autonomy, and initiative. An article in the April 1989 issue

of the Scientific American summarizes this remarkable study.

Kauai Community college, at its best, can be a center for problem-solving in adult

illiteracy. It can be a center for leadership training. It can bring together agencies to strengthen

services to our Native Hawaiians. It can coordinate efforts to provide child care, transportation

and financial aid. It can serve as a focal point to improving the quality of life for our Native

lawaiiairstudents. It can be a center where we can raise the expectations of our young people

for higher education.

The establishment of Native Hawaiian education programs at Kauai Community College

and at each of the seven community colleges who serve as the front line institutions serving our

Native Hawaiian population will demonstrate the institutional and governmental commitment to

imp:oving the numbers of Native Hawaiians pursuing higher education. Kauai Community

College has a pivotal role in getting Native Hawaiians into the pipeline. On our campus, it will

require the process of revising the campus agenda, changing individual priorities and habits, and

willfully disrupting the status quo. With your help, we hope that we can take the leadership role

in turning the tide of minority participation in higher education.

7
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One of the specific ways through which this can be accomplished is by authonzing in the

Native Hawaiian Education Act, a section for Native Hawaiian Education program for Hawaii's

Community Colleges. Hawaii's Community Colleges continue to be one of the critical access

entry ways into higher education for our Native Hawaii students. Attached is a report prepared

by the Office of the Chancellor for Community Colleges which describes the Native Hawaiian

Project conducted by the Office of the Chancellor for Community Colleges of the University of

Hawaii.

Kaua'i Community College and Hawaii's Community Colleges can do more for our

Native Hawaiian students. We an move beyond the early intervention being provided through

the parent-education programs. We can move beyond the vocational education offerings

provided thrOugh the Carl Perkins Vocational Education Act. The community colleges can

provide powerful partnerships working our elementary and secondary schools. Working in

partnershtp with our colleges and universities, we can be the connection to increase the transfer

rates of our Native Hawaiian students.

The establishment of Native Hawaiian Education Programs at etch of the seven

community colleges who serve as the front line institutions serving our Native Hawaiian

population will demonstrate the institutional and governmental commitment to improving the

numbers of Native Hawaiians pursuing higher education. An authorization of $500,000 foreach

of the seven community colleges to initiate this new momentum is requested. Hawaii's

Community Colleges have a pivotal role in getting the Native Hawaiians into the pipeline of

higher education. With your help, we hope that we can transform our colleges into a system

that will better serve the needs of our Native Hawaiian students.

8
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1992 Retention Excellenoe Awards Prt-_-arn

Application for Picyzaw and Institutional Awards

Native Hawaiian Education Project

Office of the Chancellor far Oomunity Colleges

University of Hawaii

pescripticn of the Native Hawaiian Educ,ation Project

'the Native Hawaiian Education Project (MMEP) , caxiucted by the Office of the

Chancellor for Camunity Colleges of the University of Hawaii, is a multifaceted

educational prr...3Lcaa of direct student services, research, and staff development

aimed at increasing the enrollment, persistence, achievement, and completion of

native Hawaiian students an all corpuses of the University of Carmunity

Colleges (UHCC) . The major fools of the NHEP has been upon the recruitment and

retention of native Hawaiian students through (1) direct services by specialists

in student counseling and retention located on each carpus, and (2) development

and eioacution of a system-wide model for increasing the educational achievement

of all students, especially minority students, through substantial and

significant institutional renaissance and innovation. The MEP constitutes a

MCC effort to develop a systematic prugLam of integrated administrative,

instructional, and student service activities to eiornine critically the
functioning of La institution with respect to native Hawaiian and other minority

student enrollment, persistence, and achievarent, through the development of

innovative interventions, the identification, through rigorous evaluation, of

successful interventions, and the institutionalization of those successful

interventions. The NW consists of a Chancellor's Office administrator and,

at five of the seven corpuses of the MCC, a counselor and retention specialist

10E
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specifically assigned to native Hawaiian students. fl activities of each of the

staff of the NHEP are directed by a program of work developed with the Dean of

Students at each campus. Project activities at each of the camp es are similar

with respect to academic and personal counseling. Hach of the campuses, however,

has tailored project activities to the particular strengths and needs of the

campus. The largest responsibility of the Project Director, in addition to

acininistration of the NHEP, has been the development, in.ccnjunction with the

staff of the National Center for Higher Education Management Systems of Boulder,

Cblorado, of a longitudinal StudgaitTradkingSystem, whidaftllom5eachensolled

student on 130 data elements for up to 16 semesters.

Develognant of the Native Hawaiian Education Proiect

Far many years, the native Hawaiian connunity has been concerned about the

inability of significant numbers of native Hawaiians to participate fully in the

social,-cultural, and economic life of the State of Hawaii. Although native

Hawaiians make up approximately 21t of the state population, they are

disproportionately represented on a variety of socioeconomic indicators.

Research indicates that native Hawaiians have the Shortest life expectancy, lag

behind the rest of the population in academic performance in school, are over-

represented in less-skilled and unskilled occupations, axe over-represented in

the prison and welfare populations, are under-represented in post-secondary

education, and are under-represented in skilled, technical, and professional

occupations. Reported to the U.S. Congress, these findings contributed to the

passage of federal legislation which included native Hawaiians in the definition

of "Native American" and increased appropriations for native Americans to allow

participation by native Hawaiians. In early 1987, the native Hawaiian

corporation designated by the Governor of the State of Hawaii to be the

1 "(
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recipient of funds set-aside for native Hawaiian programs and the U.S. Secretary

of Educaticxi net with representatives of the UHCC in order to design a picx.ji.an

for the purpose of making each of the UHCC campuses more effective institutions

for native Hawaiians.

In Fall, 1987 the Chancellor for Community Colleges convened the Native

Hawaiian Carmunity Colleges Advisory Council, comprised of faculty and staff from

each carpus and a similar number of representatives from the Hawaiian camunity

fran each carpus area. This group reviewed existing caps services and p xrjre

and provided recarnendations for the development of plans to increas-t the

enrolhnant, the rate of retention, and the rate of graduation of native Hawaiian

students, and for the develop rent of a plan to assess the progress of the

colleges in meeting those goals. The Native Hawaiian Qom tv Colleges Advisory

Council Final Recort docarented institutional and persaal barriers that Hawaiian

student face and provided the basis for the developrrent of the NOM. 'through the

process- of carpus visits, discussions with students, staff, and camunity

marchers, a review of current literature, and data collection, seven featuies were

identified as barriers to native Hawaiian student access and success: financial

problems, personal problems, inadequate child care, absence of camunity

networking, poor self - image, institutional inadequacies, and insufficient student

assesscrent and monitoring. In order to respond to the issues identified, the

UHCC have contracted with the native Hawaiian corporation to implement those

institutional charges necessary to increase native Hawaiian student success. The

MEP was designed to include components for research, institutional analysis,

program design and delivery, evaluation, and institutionalization.

I_ 0 a
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The NOW addresses the specific issue of under-enrollment, lag r.ersistence,

and low completion rate of native Hawaiian students in the UHCC. Historically,

native Hawaiian students have been the lowest achieving group in education in

Hawaii. Countless reports andneedsassessments over the past twenty years have

documented the dire cons,....quences of cultural alienation on the native Hawaiian

people. Among these caisequences has been educational failure. Native Hawaiian

students, fran about third grade in the public schools, begin to be over-

represented in lower groups and under-represented in upper groups on national

achievement tests. Native Hawaiians are highest inteemagepregmanwandhighest

sdhool dropout rates. Relatively few native Hawaiian students attend post-

secondary educational institutions. As recently as 1980, the percentage of

.natiNeHawaitanstudents in the University of Hawaii systen was only 4.3%, with

only 1.9% at the four-year and graduate campus. The percentage of native

Hawaiiaris holding a college-degree was only 8.7%.

The UUCC committed to addressing the problem of under-representatitin, low

persistence, and low catpletion rates of native Hawaiian students by focusing ai

the development of institutional prugLaut, and practices which will facilitate

institutional effectiveness. Furthermore, the UHCC remain committed to

addressing the needs of native Hawaiian students to enter and succeed in those

occupational areas in which they are currently under-represented.

In addition, it is the commitment of the UHCC to institutionalize those

Inc, Eft and practices which prove successful in meeting the needs of native

Hawaiian students and to develop additional piugLoao and practices to serve

native Hawaiian students even better.
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The MCC have identified the follcming as program goats ar outcomes:

GOAL 1: Tb continue to increase the enrollment of native Hawaiian students.

OUTCOME: Tb increase the overall enrollment of native Hawaiian students by 10 %.

GOAL 2: TO increase the number of native Hawaiian students persisting from cne

year to the next.

OUTCOME: Tb increase the retention rate by 25%.

GOAL 3: Tb develop strategies to increase the nuMber of. native Hawaiian

students completing programs with degrees or certificates.

OUTCOME: TO improve the pLugLam completion rate by 10%.

GOAL 4: Tb institutionalize those positions, plu34amb, and practices which

foster the increased enrollment of native Hawaiian students.

OUTCOME: Tb increase the nuMber of state funded counseling positions and

institutional research positions.

- - 1 . 1 1 4- ' S I - - I 4. .1 1111

The major immediate result of the NHEP has been the increased enrollment,

retention, and graduation of native Hawaiian students in the UECC in nurbera.and

in percent of representation over the past three years of the MEP. FLuttFall,

1988 to Fall, 1991, the number of native Hawaiian students increased from 2,567

to 3,209. This represents an increase of 25.4% from 1988 to 1991, exceeding the

original goal of 10 %. The actual increases over the past three years, as the

MEP was established at additional caricuses beyond the three original caucuses

and as the NHEP refined the procedures and activities undertaken and supported,

were 4.8% from 1988 to 1989, 7.3% from 1989 to 1990, and 11.2% from 1990 to 1991.

Finally, when the two caucuses which have not fully participated in the MEP are

excluded from the calculations, the increase in native Hawaiian students is 32.8%

from 1988 to 1991.
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Similarly, the rate of gr-eduation for native Hawaiian students has increased

by 31.2% from 1988 to 1991, from 170 native Hawaiian students earning degrees and

certificates, to 223 students at the last graduation.

Retention rates vary across the campuses but at those campuses which have

fully participated in the project since its inoeption, the average retention rate

for full-tine, first tine native Hawaiian vocational education students is 77%,

compared to a retention rate of 44.1% (based on a retrospective analysis of

historical data an all native Hawaiian students) .

Several activities of the MEP have deronstrated remarkable success. The

MEP has created Sumer Bridge pro. ji.amt. at four canpuses. Over the past three

years, more than 200 native Hawaiian students have been recruited for these

programs. The subsequent enrollment and persistence through the following

academic year has been over 80%. The Ye- Selina persistence rate for the TAM is

approximately 50%.

Thicugh the resources of the Native Hawaiian Higher Education Project

(NHHEP) , affninistered by 'Kandla/fella Schools/Bishop Estate, 145 UHCC studerits were

funded during the 1990-91 academic year. At the conclusion of the academic year,

1 student had graduated, 126 students successfully catpleted the Spring semester,

18 students had dropped or stopped cut. The retention rate for this group of
students is 89%. Interviews conducted by the staff of the NHHEP indicated that

the majority of the 18 students who failed to complete the semester did so

because of personal reasons, not academic or financial reasons.

At the 1991 camencerrent ceremony at Hawaii Oomunity College, native

Hawaiian students comprised 24% of the A.S. degree recipients and 34% of the A.A.

degree recipients. This represents a significant increase in the graduation rate
of native Hawaiian students.
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Other accomplignments of the NHEP include the compilation of master lists

of native Hawaiian students at each campus (including the identification of a

significant nuMber of part-Hawaiian students who had not previously identified

themselves as native Hawaiians), creation and dissemination of information

brochures detailing workshops, financial aid, and callous events, publication of

scholarship and financial aid availability and assistance in application,

development of workshops on study skills, exam preparation, etc. for, native

Hawaiian students, close association with native Hawaiian ccrmunity agencies and

organizations and with local high schools and higher education institutions to

coordinate high school recruitment and college transfer, presentation of

orientations to incoming native Hawaiian students, establishment of early

intervention systems to assist native Hawaiian students experiencing academic

difficulties, development of programs to sensitize faculty and staff to cultural

differences and native Hawaiian issues, publication of articles of the NHEP in

campus Papers, local newspapers, and national journals, and presentation of

project research and activities at local, state, and national conferences,

creation of Native Hawaiian Student Retention Task Force at each carpus,

development of longitudinal Student Tracking System and prcgLdm of training in

institutional research for faculty and staff, sponsorship of state-wide

conferences on issues of student success, and increased institutionalization of

project activities.

A recently completed external evaluation of the NHEP noted that "Most

important...is the impact [the] NHEP has made on students, faculty, and staff.

As a result of this project, many native Hawaiian students have regained a sense

of fulfillment, confidence, self-esteem, and cultural identity. 'Many have

exoanded their horizons and realized their choices."
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Use of Resources in the Native Hawaiian Elio:ttion Project

The annual budget of the NHEP is approcurately $500,000. These resources

are currently devoted vainly to the provision of counselors, retention

specialists, peer counselors and peer tutors at each of the oanpuseS Other

major uses of the resources of the NHEP over the past three years included

funding of the development of the OHM Student Tracking Eystentand the research

activities of the NHEP. Originally, the entirebudgetef th?.NHEP was provided

chrxxglifederal funds, with significant ia-kixicontributionsby the UHCC. Over

the past several years, we have sought an increasingancuntofowrbudget through

other sources. The major additional source of funding has been through the

conversion of project positions to regular staff positions funded internally.

In addition, Chancellor's Office staff, in conjunction with the NHEP, have

persuaded the state legislature to increase funds for general minority student

positions, several of which have been assigned to the NHEP. Finally, we have

attracted funds from outside sources to supplement federal and state funds.

Proposals have been submitted to the current state legislature seeking.

funding for additional conversion of positions. It is the expressed explicit

position of the UHCC administration that fundswi'lbe sought to institutionalize

successful practices of the MEP. Such institutionali7 tion has occurred over

the past three years. PicyLcutactivities from 1988-89 have beanie regular duties

of the Office of Student Services at each campus and new activities have been

added to the NHEP. The latest major addition has been the creation of an Office

of Institutional Research, with a Chancellor's Office director and staff at each

campus, through state general funds. This office will assume the responsibility

for the data collection and analysis activities of the NHEP, as well as the

operation and maintenance of the Student Tracking System.



In conjunction with the staff of the native Hawaiian corporation and the

Secretary of Education, the NHEP has begun planning for the development of new

directions, with additional emphasis placed on instructional activities,

including the development of a First Year Experience course, as current positions

are institutionalized.

.f . 11.11 1. 0

Through state and national conferences and national organizations, many of

the activities and develcpnents of the project are currently being examined and

adapted by other institutions. In partic,lar, the NHEP was recently featured in

a AACJC National Teleconference on Minority Student Success. The NHEP has been

requested to provide testimony to the Coninittee on Minority Student Education at

the AACJC National Conventions. We have also worked with the American Indian

Higher Education Consortium in the development of culturally compatible

educational pnxgi It, for native Americans. Finally, the NHEP has been consulted

by the Community Colleges of California, Michigan, and North Carolina' in the

developnent of the Student Tracking System. Amonograph on the project is being

prepared and will be shared with other institutions. The activities of the NHEP

have great potential for other institutions, not simply for the develop it of

minority student piugLcua., but for promotion of institutional responsivenesP,

innovation, and excellence.
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Office of Hawaiian Affairs Education Foundation
P.O. Box 1436Kailua, Hawari96734

Phone (808) 262-8776Fax (808) 261-8442

March 30, 1994

Testimony on the Reauthorization of
The Native Hawaiian Education Act
Presented by Paige Bather. Executive Director

Senator Inouye, members of the Senate Committee on Indian Affairs. My name is
Paige Barber and I am representing the board of directors of the Office of
Hawaiian Affairs Education Foundation. On their behalf, I extend warm
greetings, Senator and committee members. We arc here to speak favorably on the
reaueiorization of the Native Hawaiian Education Act and we also support H.R. 6
to thz extent that it enhances the Act.

The ORAL Education Foundation was incorporated in 1992. The trustees of the
Office of Hawaiian Affairs established the Foundation and defined its purpose as;

to provide educational assistance to qualified persons of Hawaiian
ancestry through programs offering college and post graduate
scholarships, tuition assistance ftr special educational programs and in
general to prepare Hawaiians fir leadership roles in government business
aid coosonasity affair

The trustees of the Office of Hawaiian Affairs endowed the Foundation with
$10,000.000. In keeping with the above purpose the 'foundation developed a
mission statement that intends;

To provide en education foundation in pespetuisy far Hawaiian
individuals and families, to nurture their development and comositnuict
to attain their education, baloney and learning goals.

While the board of directors intend to provide help to all native Hawaiians we are
prohibited from granting funds to those with less than 50% native Hawaiian
ancestry because the source of our endowment comes from 5f funding. Therefore,
it is hoped that through the Native Hawaiian Education Act we might find
opportunities to increase our reach into the native Hawaiian population and
expand our programs to include all those who aspire to higher learning.

The board of directors of the OHA Education Foundation request that
consideration be given to our inclusion in the Act so that we might participate
fully in matters that concern us deeply.

We thank you for the opportunity to address your committee. Senator Inouye, and
for the many contributions you have made on our behalf.
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AdmilnIstrativeCKflces

Honolulu, Hawaii 96819-4417

Plum 0041) a34-4702

1024 Mapunapuna Street

E alu like mai kakou. a na 'awl 6 Hawaii

(let us work together. natives of Hewer°

United States Senate Committee On Indian Affairs
Hearing on the

Reauthorization of the Native Hawaiian Education Act
March 30, 1994

8:00 am
Prince Kilhi5 Federal Building

Room 6118

Aloha Senator Inouye, I am Haunani Apoliona President/CEO of ALU
LIKE, Inc., a statewide, multi-service organization, established in
1975, and continuing to provide services to Native Hawaiians in the
go'l areas of c.:,nloyment, education, social development and
eccnomic development. I thank you for the invitation and the
opportunity to express our strong support for the reauthorization
of the Elementary and Secondary Education Act and the Hawaiian
Education Act contained therein.

Although none of ALU LIKE'S current 18 projects receives funds from
the Native Hawaiian Education Act, we recognize that the
educational programs of ALU LIKE such as the Native Hawaiian
Vocational Education Program and the Native Hawaiian Library
Project are only two of the many educational service needs within
our Native Hawaiian community. We recognize the importance of a
continuum of education services that must be in place if Native
Hawaiians are indeed to advance self-determination as a people. We
also commend the achievements of the programs currently supported
by the Native Hawaiian Education Act. For together, we are all
partners in the continuum of educational services that will move
our people forward, a continuum of services that range from family
based education centers that in addition to English af.'ord the
opportunity for Hawaiian medium education; programs that foster
family based support for young children: programs that serve
special education and gifted and talented needs; programs that
train teachers or develop teachers who will adapt their teaching
strategies to match Native Hawaiian learning styles: to support for
college scholarships.

Specific to vocal ions education we have found that our Native
Hawaiian students require a range of support to overcome barriers
to educational opportunities. Tiey succeed with special
counseling, transitional services, and culturally compatible
currieula to stay enrolled and to complete their schooling. Native
Hawaiian Education Act programs deliver essential servi,os within
this required range. ALU Lit:Ws Vocational Education Program is
philosophically focused on the challenge to develop a continuum of
comprehensive and coordinated vocational education services which
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underscores Hawaiian values. Hawaiian learning styles, assets of
our tradition, carried forth from one generation to another into
which the western educational system may be blended. ALU LIKE
continues to believe that Hawaiian values have contemporary
application and that a blend of Hawaiian and Western cultures can
be used to insure Native Hawaiian success in modern times.

We support all of the Native Hawaiian Education Act Projects, for
they assist Native Hawaiian children, youth and families to fortify
both basic skills and cultural well-beirg toward higher personal.
family and community aspirations. We support the creation of a
Native Hawaiian Education Council for it is time that a
comprehensive plan for Hawaiian Education that considers parenting.
early childhood. secondary. post-secondarv/vocational, special.
gifted. higher. adult. a -i family education services for urban and
rural Hawaiians using a medium of English or Hawaiian be shaped and
refined for the long term.

Further we would suggest specific language amendments in Sections
3804. 3805. 3806 and 3811 of Hk 6. Section 3805 and section 3806
amendments reflect recommendations from the Native Hawaiian
Education Summit held at the hamehameha Schools in Honolulu in
April 1993.

In Section 3804 Native Hawaiian Education Council - to include
provision for neighbor island representation.

In Section 3805 Native Hawaiian Language Immersion Project
Amend (a) 111 to read Aha Knana Leo for support of
Hawaiian language projects outside its family based
education centers . (deleting all other current language)

In Section 3806 Native Hawaiian Family Based Education Centers
Amend Ian General Authority. line 2. by the ridding -or
Hawaiian or English medium' to read "l including Native

ueg.ani-ations ot Hawaiian or English
mediuml-

1 tl 111 11,11 11,1 it,111,,,.
1 halo'. st,1,-;%. 1 1-1 5,1 ,% 1 1.11, 1111::1111 .11 , ,,,
1111,1111-1 at pr -ti . i, -11 1 1 retra ',at 1,11 t --
1,10 .1 in 11.1, 1 .1.111.1. 1 1 111,111 1 - ,. an %,11,
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PART*GNATIVE HAWAIIAN EDUCATION

SEC. 3801. SHORT TITLE.
This part may be cited as the "Native Hawaiian Education Act".

SEC. 3802. FINDINGS.
The Congress finds that:

(1) Native Hawaiians comprise a distinct and unique indige-
nous people with a historical continuity to the original inhab-
itants of the Hawaiian archipelago whose society was organized
as a Nation prior to the arrival of the first non-indigenous peo-
ple in 1778.

(2) The Native. Hawaiian people are entitled to preserve, de-
velop and transmit to future generations their ancestral terri-
tory, and their cultural identity in accordance with their own
spiritual and traditional beliefs, customs, practices, languages,
and social institutions.

(3) The constitution and statutes of the State of Hawaii:
(A) acknowledge the distinct land rights of the Native

Hawaiian people as beneficiaries of the public lands trust;
and

(B) reaffirm and protect the unique right of the Native
Hawaiian people to practice and perpetuate their cultural
and religious customs, beliefs, practices, and language.

(4) At the time of the arrival of the first non-indigenous peo-
ple in Hawaii in 1778, the Native Hawaiian people lived in a
highly organized, self-sufficient, subsistence social system based
on communal land tenure with a sophisticated language, cul-
ture, and religion.

(5) A unified monarchial government of the Hawaiian Islands
was established in 1810 under Kameharneha I, the first King
of Hawaii.

(6) Throughout the 19th century and until 1893, the United
States: (a) recognized the independence of the Hawaiian Nation;
(b) extended full and complete diplomatic recognition to the Ha-
waiian government; and (c) entered into treaties and conven-
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tions with the Hawaiian monarchs to govern commerce and
navigation in 1826, 1842, 1849, 1875 and 1887.

(7) In the year 1893, the United States Minister assigned to
the sovereign and independent Kingdom of Hawaii, John L.
Stevens, conspired with a small group of non Hawaiian resi-
dents of the Kingdom, including citizens of the United States,
to overthrow the indigenous and lawful Government of Hawaii.

(8) In pursuance of that conspiracy, the United States Min-
ister and the naval representative of the United States caused
armed naval forces of the United States to invade the sovereign
Hawaiian Nation in support of the overthrow of the indigenous
and lawful Government of Hawaii and the United States Min-
ister thereupon extended diplomatic recognition of a provisional
government formed by the conspirators without the consent of
the native people of Hawaii or the lawful Government of Ha-
waii in violation of treaties between the two nations and of
international law.

(9) In. a message to Congress on December 18, 1893, then
President Grover Cleveland reported fully and accurately on
these illegal actions, and acknowledged that by these acts, de-
scribed by the President as acts of war, the government of a
peaceful and friendly people was overthrown, and the President
concluded that a "substantial wrong has thus been done which
a due regard for our national character as well as the rights
of the injured people require that we should endeavor to repair."

(10) Queen Lili uokalani, the lawful monarch of Hawaii, and
the Hawaiian Patriotic League, representing the aboriginal citi-
zens of Hawaii, promptly petitioned the United States for re-
dress of these wrongs and for restoration of the indigenous gov-
ernment of the Hawaiian nation, but this petition was not acted
upon.

(11) In 1898, the United States annexed Hawaii through the
Newlands Resolution, without the consent of or compensation to
the indigenous people of Hawaii or their sovereign government,
who were denied their land, ocean resources, and the mecha-
nism for expression of their inherent sovereignty through self-
government and self-determination.

(12) Through the Newlands Resolution and the 1900 Organic
Act, the United States Congress received 1.75 million acres of
lands formerly owned by the Crown and Government of the Ha-
waiian Kingdom and exempted the lands from then existing
public land laws of the United States by mandating that the
revenue and proceeds from these lands be "used solely for the
benefit of the inhabitants of the Hawaiian Islands for education
and other public purposes," thereby establishing a special trust
relationship between the United States and the indigenous na-
tive inhabitants of Hawaii.

(13) Congres: enacted the Hawaiian Homes Commission Act
of 1920 designating 200,000 acres of the ceded public lands for
exclusive homesteading by Native Hawaiians, affirming the
trust relationship between the United States and the Native Ha-
waiians, as expressed by then Secretary of the Interior Franklin
K Lane, who was cited in the Committee Report of the United
States House of Representatives Committee on Territories as
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stating: "One thing that impressed me . . . was the fact that the
natives of these islands who are our wards, I should say, and
for whom in a sense we are trustees, are falling of rapidly in
numbers and many of them are in poverty."

(14) In 1938, the United States Congress again acknowledged
the unique status of the Hawaiian people by including in the
Act of June 20, 1938 (52 Stat. 781 et seq.), a provision to lease
lands within the National Parks extension to Native Hawaiians
and to permit fishing in the area "only by native Hawaiian resi-
dents of said area or of adjacent villages and by visitors under
their guidance."

(15) Under the Act entitled "An Act to provide for the admis-
sion of the State of Hawaii into the Union" Approved March 18,
1959 (73 Stat. 4), the United States transferred responsibility
for the administration of the Hawaiian Home Lands to the
State of Hawaii but reaffirmed the trust relationship which ex-
isted between the United States and the Hawaiian people by re-
taining the exclusive power to enforce the trust, including the
power to approve land exchanges and legislative amendments
affecting the rights of beneficiaries under such Act.

(16) Under the Act entitled "An Act to provide for the admis-
sion of the State of Hawaii into the Union", approved March
18, 1959 (73 Stat. 4), the United States transferred responsibil-
ity for administration over portions of the ceded public lands
trust not retained by the United States to the State of Hawaii
but reaffirmed the trust responsibility which existed between the
United States and the Hawaiian people by retaining the legal
responsibility to enforce the administration of the public trust
responsibility of the State of Hawaii for the betterment of the
conditions of Native Hawaiians under section 5(f) of the Act en-
titled "An Act to provide for the admission of the State of Ha-
waii into the Union."

(17) The authority of the Congress under the United States
Constitution to..legislate in matters affecting the aboriginal or
indigenous peoples of the United States includes the authority
to legislate in matters affecting the native peoples of Alaska and
Hawaii.

(18) In furtherance to the trust responsibility for the better-
ment of the conditions of native Hawaiians, the United States
has established educational programs to benefit Native Hawai-
ians and has acknowledged that special educational efforts are
required recognizing the unique cultural and historical cir-
cumstances of Native Hawaiians.

(19) This historical and legal relatirokip has been consist-
ently recognized and affirmed by the Congress through the en-
actment of Federal laws which extend to the Hawaiian people
the same rights and privileges accorded to American Indian,
Alaska Native, Eskimo, and Aleut communities, including the
Native American Programs Act of 1974; the Native American
Programs Act of 1992, as amended; the National Historic Act
Amendments of 1992; the American Indian Religious Freedom
Act; the Native American Graves Protection and Repatriation
Act.
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(20) The United States has aiso recognized and reaffirmed
the trust relationship to the Hawaiian people through legisla-
tion which authorizes the provision of services to Native Hawai-
ians, specifically, the Older Americans Act of 1965, the Devel-
opmental Disabilities Assistance and Bill of Rights Act Amend-
ments of 1987, the Veterans' Benefits and Services Act of 1988,
the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, the Native Hawaiian Health
Care Act of 1988, the Health Professions Reauthorization Act of
1988, the Nursing Shortage Reduction and Education Exten-
sion Act of 1988, the Handicapped Programs Technical Amend-
ments Act of 1988, the Indian Health Care Amendments of
1988, and the Disadvantaged Minority Health Improvements
Act of 1990.

(21) Despite the success of the programs established under the
Native Hawaiian Education Act of 1988, the education needs of
Native Hawaiians continue to be severe:

(A) Native Hawaiian students continue to score below na-
tional norms on standardized education achievement tests;

(B) Both public and private schools continue to show a
pattern of low percentages of Native Hawaiian students in
the uppermost achievement levels and in gifted and tal-
ented programs;

(C) Native Hawaiian students continue to be overrepre-
sented among those qualifying for special education pro-
grams provided to learning disabled, educable mentally re-
tarded, handicapped, and other such students;

(D) Native Hawaiians continue to be disproportionately
represented in many negative social and physical statistics,
indicative of special educational needs

(i) lower educational attainment among Native Ha-
waiians has been found to relate to lower socio-
economic outcomes;

(ii) Native Hawaiian students continue to be dis-
proportionately underrepresented in Institutions of
Higher Education;

(iii) Native Hawaiians continue to be
underrepresented in traditional white collar profes-
sions, health care professions, and the newly emerging
technology based professions and are overrepresented
in service occupations;

(iv) Native Hawaiian children continue to be dis-
proportionately victimized by child abuse and neglect,
a signal of family stress; and

(v) there are and will continue to be geographically
rural, isolated areas with a high Native Hawaiian pop-
ulation density.

(22) Special efforts in education recognizing the unique cul-
tural and historical circumstances of Native Hawaiians are re-
quired.

SEC. 3803. PURPOSE.
It is the purpose of this part to

(1) authorize and develop supplemental educational programs
to assist Native Hawaiians in reaching the National Education
Goals,
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(2) provide direction. and guidance to appropriate Federal,
State, and local agencies to focus resources, including those
made available by the title on the problem of Native Hawaiian
Education, and ,

(3) supplement and expand existing programs and authorities
in the area of education to further the purposes of the title.

(4) encourage the maximum participation of Native Hawai-
ians in planning and management of Native Hawaiian Edu-
cation Programs.

SEC. 3804. NATIVE HAWAIIAN EDUCATION COUNCIL
(a) ESTABLISHMENT.In order to better effectuate the purposes of

this part through assistance in the coordination of services and pro-
grams provided for under this part, the Secretary shall establish a
Native Hawaiian Education Council.

(b) COMPOSITION.Such Council shall consist of, but, not be lim-
ited to:

(1) representatives of each of the programs which receive fed-
eral funding under this part;

(2) a representative from the Office of the Governor;
(3) a representative from the Office of Hawaiian Affairs;
(4) representatives of other Native Hawaiian Educational or-

ganizations and Native Hawaiian organizations which receive
Federal or state education funds; and

(5) parent, student, educator and community organizations.
(c) CONDITIONS AND TERMS. All members of the Council shall be

residents of the State of Hawaii, and at least half of the members
shall be Native Hawaiian. Members of the Council shall be ap-
pointed for five year terms.

(d) DUTIES AND RESPONSIBILITIES.(1) The Council shall provide
direction and guidance to appropriate Federal, State, and local
agencies to focus resources, including those made available by this
title on Native Hawaiian Education.

(2) The Council is authorized to make available to Congress any
information, advice, and recommendations that the Council is au-
thorized to give to the Secretary.

(3) The Secretary shall, whenever practicable, consult with the
Council before taking any significant action related to the education
of Native Hawaiians. Any advice or recommendation made by the
Council to the Secretary shall reflect the independent judgment of
the Council on the matter concerned.

(e) ADMINISTRATIVE PROVISIONS. The Council shall meet at the
call of the Chair, or upon the request of the majority of the Council,
but in any event not less than twice during each calendar year. All
matters relating to, or proceedings of; the Council need not comply
with the Federal Advisory Committee Act.

(f) COMPENSATION.A member of the Native Hawaiian Council
shall not receive any compensation for service on the Council.

(g) ANNUAL REPORT.The Council shall present to the Secretary
an annual report on its activities.

(h) REPORT TO CONGRESS.Not later than 4 years after the date
of the enactment of the Improving America's Schools Act, the Sec-
retary shall prepare and submit to the Senate Committee on Indian
Affairs and the House Committee on Education. and Labor, a report
which summarizes the annual reports of the Native Hawaiian
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Council, describes the allocation and utilization of monies under
this part, and contains recommendations for changes in Federal,
State, and local policy to advance the purposes of this part.
SEC. 3805. NATIVE HAWAIIAN LANGUAGE IMMERSION PROJECT.

(a) NATIVE HAWAIIAN LANGUAGE IMMERSION AUTHORITY. In
order to continue the state-wide effort at revitalizing the Native Ha-
waiian Language through the Punana Leo Project and the State of
Hawaii's immersion project, the Secretary shall make direct grantsto

(1) Aha Punana Leo for the continued maintenance of the
Punana Leo Project, a family-based Hawaiian Immersion pre-
school program;

(2) the State of Hawaii for education support services for the
State of Hawaii's Hawaiian Immersion Program; and to

(3) the State of Hawaii to establish a center for Native Ha-
waiian curriculum development and teacher training.

(b) ADMINISTRATIVE COSTS.No more than 7 percent of the funds
appropriated to carry out the provisions of this section for any fiscal
year may be used for administrative purposes.

(c) AUTHORIZATION OF APPROPRIATIONS.There is authorized to
be appropriated $1,500,000 for fiscal year 1995 and such sums as
may be necessary for fiscal years 1996 through 1999. Such funds
shall remain available until expended.
SEC. 3806. NATIVE HAWAIIAN FAMILY-BASED EDUCATION CENTERS.

(a) GENERAL AUTHORITY.The Secretary shall mdke direct grants
to Native Hawaiian Organizations (including Native Hawaiian
Educational Organizations) to develop and operate a minimum of
eleven Family-Based Education Centers throughout the Hawaiian
Islands. Such centers shall include

(1) Parent-Infant programs (prenatal through age 3);
(2) Preschool programs for four and five year-olds;
(3) continued research and development; and
(4) long term followup and assessment program.

(b) ADMINISTRATIVE COSTS.No more than 7 percent of the funds
appropriated to carry out the provisions of this section for any fiscal
year may be used for. administrative purposes.

(c) AUTHORIZATION OF APPROPRIATIONS.In addition to any other
amount authorized for the centers described in subsection (a), there
is authorized to be appropriated $6,000,000 for fiscal year 1995 and
such sums as may be necessary for fiscal years 1996 through 1999.
Such funds shall remain available until expended.
SEC. 3807. NATIVE HAWAIIAN HIGHER EDUCATION DEMONSTRATION

PROGRAM.
(a) HIGHER EDUCATION GENERAL AUTHORITY.The Secretary

shall make grants to the Kamehameha Schools 1 Bernice Pauahi
Bishop Estate for a demonstration program to provide Higher Edu-
cation fellowship assistance to Native Hawaiian students. The dem-
onstration program under this program may include

(1) full or partial fellowship support for Native Hawaiian stu-
dents enrolled at an accredited two or four year degree granting
institution of higher education with awards to be based on aca-
demic potential and financial need;
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(2) counseling and support services for such students receiv-
ing fellowship assistance pursuant to subsection (a)(1) of this
section;

(3) college preparation and guidance counseling at the sec-
ondary school level for students who may .be etigible for fellow-
ship assistance pursuant to subsection (a)(1) of this section;

(4) appropriate research and evaluation of the activities au-
thorized by this section; and

(5) implementation of faculty development programs for the
improvement and matriculation of Native Hawaiian students.

(b) GRANTS AUTHORIZED.The Secretary shall make grants to
Kamehameha Schools Bernice Pauahi Bishop Estate for a dem-
onstration project of fellowship assistance for Native Hawaiian stu-
dents in post-bachelor degree programs. Such project may include

(1) full or partial fellowship support for Native Hawaiian stu-
dents enrolled at an accredited post-bachelor degree granting
institution of higher education, with priority given to profes-
sions in which Native Hawaiians are under-represented and
with awards to be based on academic potential and financial
need;

(2) counseling and support services for such students receiv-
ing fellowship assistance pursuant to subsection (b)(1) of this
section; and

(3) appropriate research and evaluation of the activities au-
thorized by this section.

(c) SPECIAL, CONDITION REQUIRED.For the purpose of subsection
(b) fellowship conditions shall be established whereby recipients ob-
tain an enforceable contract obligation to provide their professional
services, either during their fellowship or upon completion of post-
bachelor degree program, to the Native Hawaiian communay within
the State of Hawaii.

(d) SPECIAL RULE.No policy shall be made in implementing this
Section to prevent G Native Hawaiian student enrolled at an accred-
ited two or four year degree granting institution of higher education
outside of the State of Hawaii from receiving a fellowship pursuant
to Paragraphs (a) and (b) of this Section.

(e) ADMINISTRATIVE COSTS.No more than 7 percent of the funds
appropriated to carry out the provisions of this section for any fiscal
year may be used for administrative purposes.

(f) AUTHORIZATION OF APPROPRIATIONS.
(1) There are authorized to be appropriated $2,000,000 for fis-

cal year 1995 and such sums as may be necessary for fiscal
years 1996 through 1999 for the purpose of funding the fellow-
ship assistance demonstration project under subsection (a).

(2) There are authorized to be appropriated $1,500,000' for fis-
cal year 1995 and such sums as may be necessary for fiscal
years 1996 through 1999 for the purpose of funding the Allow-
ship assistance demonstration project provided under sub-
section (b).

(3) Funds appropriated under the authority of this subsection
shall remain available until expended.

SEC. 3808. NATIVE HAWAIIAN GIFTED AND TALENTED DEMONSTRA-
TION PROGRAM.

(a) GIFTED AND TALENTED DEMONSTRATION AUTHORITY.
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(1) The Secretary shall provide a grant to, or enter into a con-
tract with, the University of Hawaii at Hilo for

(A) the establishment of a Native Hawaiian Gifted and
Talented Center at the University of Hawaii at Hilo, and

(B) for demonstration projects designed to
(i) address the special needs of Native Hawaiian ele-

mentary and secondary school students who are gifted
and talented students, and

(ii) provide those support services to their families
that are needed to enable such students to benefit from
the project.

Such grant or contract shall be subject to the availability of appro-
priated funds and, contingent on satisfactory performance by the
grantee, shall be provided for a term of 3 years.

(2) After the term of the grant or contract provided, or entered
into, under paragraph (1) has expired, the Secretary shall, for
the purposes described in subparagraphs (A) and (B) of para-
graph (1), provide a grant to, or enter into a contract with, the
public, 4-year, fully accredited institution of higher education
located in the State of Hawaii which has made the greatest con-
tribution to Native Hawaiian students. Such grant or contract
shall be provided on an annual basis. The grantees shall be au-
thorized to subcontract when appropriate, including with the
Children's Television Workshop.

(b) USES OF FUNDS. Demonstration projects funded under this
section may include

(1) the identification of the special needs of gifted and tal-
ented students, particularly at the elementary school level, with
attention to

(A) the emotional and psychosocial needs of these stu-
dents, and

(B) the provision of those support services to their fami-
lies that are needed to enable these students to benefit from
the projects;

(2) the conduct of educational, psychosocial, and developmen-
tal activities which hold reasonable promise of resulting in sub-
stantial progress toward meeting the educational needs of such
gifted and talented children, including, but not limited to, dem-
onstrating and exploring the use of the Native Hawai:an lan-
guage and exposure to Native Hawaiian cultural traditions;

(3) the use of public television in meeting the special edu-
cational needs of such gifted and talented children;

(4) leadership programs c' signed to replicate programs for
such children throughout the State of Hawaii and to other Na-
tive American peoples, including the dissemination of informa-
tion derived from demonstration projects conducted under this
section; and

(5) appropriate research, evaluation, and related activities
pertaining to

(A) the needs of such children, and
(B) the provision of Close support services to their fami-

lies that are needed to enable such children to benefit from
the projects?.
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(c) INFORMATION PROVISION.The Secretary shall facilitate the
establishment of a national network of Native Hawaiian and Amer-
ican Indian Gilled and Talented Centers, and ensure that the infor-
mation developed by these centers shall be readily available to the
educational community at large.

(d) ADMINISTRATIVE COSTS.No more than 7 percent of the funds
appropriated to carry out the provisions of this section for any fiscal
year may be used for administrative purposes.

(e) AUTHORIZATION OF APPROPRIATIONS. In addition to any other
amount authorized for projects described in this section there are
authorized to be appropriated $2,000,000 for fiscal year 1995 and
such sums as may be necessary for fiscal years 1996 through 1999.
Such funds shall remain available until expended.
SEC. 3809. NATIVE ILAIVAIIAN SPECIAL EDUCATION PROGRAM

(a) SPECIAL EDUCATION AUTHORITY.The Secretary shall make
grants to, and enter into contracts with, Pihana Na Mamo, to oper-
ate projects to address the special education needs of Native Hawai-
ian students. Such projects assisted under this section may
include

(1) the identification of Native Hawaiian children who are
learning disabled, mentally or physically handicapped, educa-
ble mentally retarded, or otherwise in need of special edu-
cational services;

(2) the identification of special education needs of such chil-
dren, particularly at the elementary school level, with attentionto

(A) the emotional and psychosocial needs of these stu-
dents, and

(B) the provision of those support services to their fami-
lies that are needed to enable such children to benefit f rn
the projects.

(b) ADMINISTRATIVE COSTS.No more than 7 percent of the 'Wills
appropriated to carry out the provisions of this section for any fiscal
year may be used for administrative purposes.

(c) MATCHING FUNDS.(1) The Secretary may not make a grant
or provide funds pursuant to a contract under this subsection

(A) in an amount exceeding 83.3 percent of the costs of pro-
viding health services under the grant or contract; and

(B) unless Pihana Na Mamo agrees that the State of Hawaii,
the Office of Hawaiian Affairs, or any other non-Federal entity
will make available, directly or through donations to the Native
Hawaiian Special Education Project, 'ion- Federal contributions
toward such costs in an amount equal to not less than $1 (in
cash or in kind under paragraph (2)) for each $5 of Federal
funds provided in such grant or contract.

(2) Non-Federal contributions required in paragraph (1) may be
in cash or in kind, fairly evaluated, including plant, equipment, or
services. Amounts provided by the Federal Government or services
assisted or subsidized to any significant extent by the Federal Gov-
ernment may not be included in determining the amount of non-
Federal contributions.

(d) AUTHORIZATION OF APPROPRIATIONS.In addition to any
other amount authorized for such project, there is authorized to be
appropriated $2,000,000 for fiscal year 1995 and such sums as may
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be necessary for fiscal years 1996 through 1999. Such funds shall
remain available until expended.
SEC 3810. ADMINISTRATIVE PROVISIONS.

(a) APPLICATION REQUIRED.No grant may be made under this
part, nor any contract be entered into under this part, unless an ap-
plication is submitted to the Secretary in such form, in such man-
ner, and containing such information as the Secretary may deter-
mine necessary to carry out the provisions of this title.

(b) SPECIAL RULE. Each application submitted under this title
shall be accompanied by the comments of each local educational
agency serving students who will participate in the project for which
assistance is sought.
SEC. 3811. DEFINITIONS.

For the purposes of this part
(1) The term Native Hawaiian means any individual whois

(A) a citizen of the United States,
(B) a resident of the State of Hawaii, and
(C) a descendant of the aboriginal people, who prior to

1778, occupied and exercised sovereignty in the area that
now comprises the State of Hawaii, as evidenced by

(i) genealogical records,
(ii) Kupuna (elders) or Kama'aina (long-term com-

munity residents) verification, or
(iii) birth records of the State of Hawaii.

(2) The term Secretary means the Secretary of Education.
(3) The term Native Hawaiian Educational Organization

means a private nonprofit organization that
(A) serves the interests of Native Hawaiians,
(B) has Native Hawaiians in substantive and policy-mak-

ing positions within the organizations,
(C) has a demonstrated expertise in the education of Na-

tive Hawaiian youth, and
(D) has demonstrated expertise in research and program

development.
(4) The term Native Hawaiian Organization means a private

nonprofit organization that
(A) serves the interests of Native Hawaiians, and
(B) has Native Hawaiians in substantive and policy-mak-

ing positions within the organizations,
(C) is recognized by the Governor of Hawaii for the pur-

pose of planning, conducting, or administering programs
(or portions of programs) for the benefit of Native Hawai-
ians.

(5) The term elementary school has the same meaning given
that term under section 9101 of this Act.

(6) The term local educational age has the same meaningncy
given that term under section 9101 of this Act.

(7) The term secondary school has the same meaning given
that term under section 9101 of this Act.



127

Aloha e n5 makamaka i cakoakoa mai,

mai Hilo o ka ua kanilehua a hiki i Kaua'i o Manokalanipo.

E ala mai e na Hawaii, a e ku like kakou me ka ha'aheo a ke lo ace, 'ae e

ola mau ana ka 'Nei° Hawaii no ke 'Cake() 'ana o n5 cohana no n5 pua o

kela mua aku: 1(5 k5kou mau keiki ho'i. Ak5 cacole pau k5 k5kou hana, a

pono k5kou e ho'omau.

Aloha Ka-koul My name is 'Ekekela Aiona. I am the Family Programs Coordinator

for the POnana Leo preschools throughout the state of Newel. More importantly, I am

here representing the hundreds of families that have had the opportunity to experience

being a part of the Punana Leo, as well as those who are currently in the program. It

was my family's good fortune that we were in the right place at right time, that we

became a part of history, by being one of the first families that pioneered the Prmana

Leo o Hilo preschool.

Like many of my peers, this decision enabled me to give to my child something

that I never would be able to give him, the knowledge of his language and culture, but

more importantly, the courage for him to stand proud and carry on our Hawaiian

culture. Today, Kala'i is in the 6th grade and my younger son, Kelekolio, is in the 4th

grade in the Kula Kaiapuni. They continue to excel in their academics and we are very

proud of their accomplishments. Like all of the families involved in the POnana Leo

preschools, I don't regret the decision that I have made in educating my children through

the Hawaiian Language, in fact it has been a rewarding experience for our entire family.
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Furthermore, through the Prinana Leo experience I have had an opportunity to continue

on to college as well as work with other families.

Prior to coming to POnana Leo, I worked for 7 years in the housekeeping division

of the tourist industry. Because my earlier educational experience was not a positive

one, I felt a need to make a difference for the future of our young ones. The POnana

Leo assured me that this can be accomplished by being a support system. I am

enrolled at the University of Newel at Hilo and will be graduating this coming Fall

semester with a Bachelor of Arts in Psychology and a minor in Hawaiian Studies. I am

positive that I am able to make a greater impact on the lives of our children in this

human service and family based educational program. Being a grass roots

organization, we have had to draw upon staffing our schools with individuals having a

diversity of employable talents. And even though our former backgrounds include a

corrections officer, bookkeeper, a child care provider, and food and beverage

technician, we all share a common desire to aid in the revitalization of our Hawaiian

Language.

In many instances, our struggles to save our indigenous language parallel those

of the Native American Indian Nations and of our Polynesian 'ohana from the South

Pacific. We have formed joint partnerships to investigate avenues and develop

programs that will support the perpetuation of our cultures.

The Panne Leo program promotes family involvement through its papa makua,

Hawaiian Language classes, halwai makua, hana makua, and other cultural and family

enrichment awareness. Participation in these activities enhance family skills

academically, morally, socially, artistically, physically, and psychologically. The POnana

Leo is the basis through which the ohana can support the education of young children

and encourages parents to continue these activities throughout their children's academic

years. Our family-based education program also encompasses entire communities. We

provide opportunities for the Ktipuna, Hawaiian businesses and others in our state to be

come involve with our program. We have and continue to work with state and local



organizations on various projects, like creating a health video on infant care and on how

to incorporate our Hawaiian values into the lifestyles of today, instigated the approval by

the USDA to include poi in its dietary requirements, and have networked with other child

care providers to develop staff training.

Since 1984, approximately 750 children have come through the Punana .Leo

program and at least 95% of these children continue on into thP 7)0E's Kula Kaiapuni

Hawaii (Hawaiian Language Immersion Program), which was implemented in 1987 with

materials provided by the Pcinana Leo. Kaiapuni and Prinana Leo are the first indigenous

language immersion classes in the nation and the 2 programs serve as a model for

other communities wishing to implement similar type programs.

We have met with many obstacles and much skepticisms since our beginnings

yet the knowledge that it is our responsibility to clear the pathways for our children so

that they may reap the benefits that our language and our culture has to offer. For they

are our future...
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Testinrny

to
Unital State Slate

Ccrrmittee cn Indict Affairs

Hexing cn Native Hataiial alraticn Pct

Wacirealay, , March 30, 3994

Prince Ithio Federal.

Hcnolu' lu,

Ka Kcrnike

Aide Kakzu, 0 Faani. Ph Yo lao'u inoa.

I rec.e addressed this letter to ten oarrnittee full cf kroalsix. Ire 1A1-P1 is self
evident fcr upon your shalleers rest the nentel et rapcnsibility. In this day ad aft
sore call it politics ad I, after reading The Native Hseiiai Earaticn Pct in the H.R.6
Bin ,Atuki have to agcee. As a Maira'ainae (Citizen) I rely upcn. yam gxd juigEnent ad
integrity to make the xig-rt decision an netters cf extrere inp:rtare.

As an krerical ,Aho teLiews in the rigits of the individual, I canoe nut ate, teLiee
in tte rigits cf indiganiois pacple. I q::plad the goals cf the H.R.6 Bill tut advise against
its' p3E6Xft in its' orient written fain.

"Be Ate Rnana Leo, Inc. pre-school system rrw has an mating toxtet cf azpracinetaly
as millicn dollars anelly. The H.R.6 Bill will ultimately pfc the pre-school system in

positicn cf finacial hardship, in a battle with the State el Havail okr
Aha Biwa Leo carne win.

Aha Rata Leo Inc. stn to a n-ajcr recipient cf aboatirn gait nudes au this is a
pensznal recuast that this cormittee decide en a cease cf aticn to reflect fairnaes
ad talance to this bill.

There was a time the Haseiiar la guage Has prohibit ed Eton teing used. This had a culturaLly
devmtatirg impart cn the Hasaiial paple. i as a pacple hal ar cal traditicn, nzw He
struggle to re -learn our imps:ft of the la-d. Ny children will to ttru Rnala
leo and the wiser fcr it.

aterples cf the Hanaiial peoples cultural acmes are all arcird us. let's salvage
what is grid and rigt.
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Haaii. is the Alde State bat lately I'm sal to say I'Ne noticed advertisenants reminding
clar recple ad as gzsts of the Airh3 spirit. Pe Haaiiins it druid to atnnxesent,
culturaLly, Akita is as faxclaticn.
As Jan F. Fern* ere of cur great ixesidats said; "Pek rot what yes aunt ry oat do far
ycu hat ask %that ycu cen do fcr ytur ccuntry". thdabtibly en Aldo carept. Ve as
Ilaaitre just acted lie spirit, a lot further ttzn most reVe.

There is a Native Hanaiien Fily lewd eiraticn argalizaticn called Aha Rinas Leo Inc.,
ttet is a Haaaiial gzes ruoLs crgenizatirn with schools al all tie sejcr
the =sent of their family, chilciusn are eicebal bit using the Ha,vatial lergia as the
vehicle ty valich to in:bated their enviroment and there ty recanscts Is an Fatal.
Cnildree faro] ies are regiired to lean lie Ha aiiat laig.ex ad voluteec time in
activities that tcnef it their dill:ken. I've noticed a fair atont cf child care
guesticre die sad in de lax}tacg claws ad parent meetings at knee Leo 0 Hilo
that I hate ny an enraLled in. I jtst can't trderstad why Aha Bram Leo Irc. wasn't
clasAified es a Native Fanily tread edicaticn crgadzaticn trues; tie pavers that be
didn't wart it there.

Here's the the slidc paLitiml sligt cf had trick cams in. (Ccrrjecture) Sonacre inform
Kart to Sthools/Bemice Ruahi Bishop State cf the big matey to to nude thru Eladeral
egret:balms fox Native Haaiial Finely rased aloatirn centers. (Fact) Far is
Stools stet at early elacatial prom in 1992 with lax] axpirei fran Hagaiien Hares
lad, al it a new hifirling aid nag vehicles. (Ctnjectuna) After decades with the oficcranity
to eat tp edicaticnal fa-ilities at tie other Isla& ally within the last tvo years tee
Kareharete airoLs/Sanice Ruahi 13istrp Estates wt interested in child care. (Fat) I
will ainit that it is at excellent prcgran. Tallaed exactly to 573C.3906 of the H.R.6
Not a szirising cutcore as to the irccedihle finarial poets cf Fantareha Stools/ Bernice
Rudd. Blatt) Estates. (Ctrgecture) In actuallity in avail the rel./Use-lip is Bernice
Pauthi. Bdarp Esta'ces/ The State of Hasaii/ garehanta EctroLs. 'lb uterstarl sty the State
of Retail is at affiliate and cargonising al h in, you say need to knag the rremes the
the netters of tie Bishop Eslete Wad cf Trustees bscare Ralik:Lb. The acrbaant arrant
of maw thery empire within this state gaeornant closed lap selecticn laccese.

In 1989 the 'Ate lime Leo, Inc. became the recipialt cf Title IV elicaticn fcr Native
Haedians - Sac. 4004 - Native Reciter Fanily Based Blicatiat furling thrcugi the
U.S. Dspectrrent cf Etiraticn.
(Ctnjecture) Is it teoare Rnaia lea's &eel of eixeting Haaiis' children tau the
Haaaiial latgaga is still to this dal prchibibal. Cr is the rival cf a yang progreesive
organizaticn ireceptable to the rreset paler structure.

So ycung ad naive that we didn't see the pdcitical. nereuverirg until too late. I he
nct, we are doing what re are, ft an the heart.

Are art sinple it's called ALGA
H ICA,

Kanali Ph Yo
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Testimony
to

United State Senate
Committee on Indian Affairs

Hearing on Native Hawaiian Education Act

Wednesday, March 30, 1994

Prince Kuhio Federal Building
Honolulu, Hawai'i

Aloha mai kakouI

I would like to thank all of you thus far, for supporting the
Native Hawaiian Education Act. I am writing this in regards to
bill H.R.6 which was recently passed by the U.S. House of
Representatives.

My name is Gabriella K. Crabbe and I am a parent at the Punana Leo
o Hilo. Being of hawaiian ancestry, I had always wanted to speak
and have my children speak our mother tongue, the Hawaiian language.
Having my children attend the Punana Leo always seemed like a dream
to me because I was aware of the tremendously lengthy list of
children seeking admission to the school. In January of 1993. my
dream came true when my son Makana was accepted at the Punana Leo 0
Hilo.

Being a part of the Punana Leo has been an experience like no other
for me. If you were to look at the base of the Punana Leo program
you would see that it is the parents and children who are at the top
of the heirarchy. IL is not the 'Aha Punana Leo nor is it the
directors and teachers of the individual schools. The Punana Leo
has provided me with educational opportunities and experiences for
not only my son but for my whole family. When my husband and 1 had
enrolled Makana we knew that we were making a serious commitment to
our son's education. We knew that we would have the key role in
having him achieve personal growth and accomplishment through his
education in the Hawaiian language. We help in maintenance of the
school, attend monthly mandatory parent meetings, and we also assist
in creating curriculum for our children. Overall, we as a family
are able to get involved in Makana's education and the reward could
be no greater as I see him growing scholastically and physically
and nevertheless flourishing in the Hawaiian language. Knowing that
I am a part of his successes gives me self-satisfaction.

It is my right to educate my children in the Hawaiian language and
nevertheless I am asking of your support to include the 'Aha Punana
Leo, Inc. under H.R.6 SEC 3806 so that I can continue to exercise my
right, because I know that without the 'ohana the Punana Leo would
not be thriving in existence like it is today.
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to

United State Senate
Committee on Indian Affairs

Hearing on Native Hawaiian Education Act

Wednesday, March 30, 1994

Prince Kuhio Federal Building
Honolulu, Hawai'i

Aloha. My family and T are presently a part of 'Aha
PDnana Leo. With my daughter, Keola Ka'ula, being a
student of PUnana Leo 0 Hilo, has given all of us the
greatest opportunity to learn our native language, "tlelo
Hawai'i". We are finding it very rewarding to participate
in the teachings and the learning of our children. With
the family incentive program, we are able to learn through
parent night classes, feild trips, and cultural experiences
with our children. The teachers, parents, and children
all work together as one to strengthen our community,
or state, and most of all, ourselves.

In early August of 1993, I received a letter of denial
from Plinana Leo C Filo for Keola's entry to preschool.
Thee wasn't enough room. T cried for weeks. I was very
unhappy for my child, she was deprived the opportunity
to learn how to speak Hawaiian because the school was not
large enough. A week before school began, our Kahu
called me. She informed me of an opening and asked if I
was still interested in enrolling Yeola. I was overwhelmed
with happiness. We were and still are very fortunate to
have become a part of Punana Leo.

We're a family of 4, and I'm the sole supporter with2 jobs. My husband recently had a kidney transplant with
a lot of medical expenses and daily medications. Fy 10
year old daughter had to grow up very fast to help me
with a lot of responsibilities. And my youngest, Keola,
born prematurely with lung complications, has the opportu-
nity to be a part of Piinana Leo with a tuition low enough
for me to afford. We don't receive financial assistance,
and try very hard to make ends meet. We do get some
medical through Social Security and Saint Francis Hospital.
We're a simple family that wants very much to have our
Hawaiian identity returned.

With your support, 'Aha Piinana Leo will be able to
continue to share our Hawaiian language and culture with
our future. The immersion prsi,cams that are offered
through our Department of Fducatior will continue to grow.
Work with the Punana Leo and make the necessary changes
to the bill, P.R.6. mau ka 'rlelo Fawai'i"

'0 wau no me ka ha'aha'a,

(11:11'.4?-4-) /.1.4ek.Urai-AA- 16,z..(<b

Cheryl Lynn Fanamaika'i Ka'ula
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United State Senate
Committee on Indian Affairs

Hearing on Native Hawaiian Education Act

Wednesday, March 30, 1994

Prince Kuhio Federal Building
Honolulu, Hawaii

Aloha Kakou,
This testimony is respectfully submitted on my family's
behalf in support of Bill H.R. 6 which needs to be looked at
and revised with the input from the Punana Leo. The
continuation of our language learned through a "family-based
center" answers many needs of our community and should not
be rejected or taken lightly.
For too many years the language has been denied and was
taken away form our kupuna and makua (grandparents and
parents). For their 'own benefit" they were not allowed to
speak their native tongue, because by doing so they were
taught that some how they would not be able to function
competitively in a western world. As a result, the language
was dangerously close to being lost. A culture's identity
is secured in its language, because it is there we see
intricacies of mode of thoughts and its spirituality.
Within the environment of "family based education" the
entire family benefits from the experience of education.
From grandparents, parents, to sibling the whole family
learns along with the child who is enrolled in the school.
The school then becomes the focus and apex of the family
with input generated and sustained between the teachers and
families. Consequently, as the child progresses through
school this trend continues and reinforces itself and
strengthens bonds originally instigated in the preschool
environment.
Since the classes are designed to help the entire family
kupuna and makua are given the opportunity to learn the
language and concepts otherwise denied them. The sessions
are geared toward the family as as a result learning is much
easier without the undue stress that can be experienced in
an university environment. The family learn along with the
children and are then a greater benefit to our children
learning and sharing side by side.

137



135

We have waited GO long for one our own to be admitted i can
understand the frustration of the m-"-"--de of their
families who are wait "-"-^d for admission in to the
program. Admincien in net limited to families who arc
Hawaiian only, but open to the general public with many
families par"-"pating who arc not of Hawaiian ancestry.
They too are trying to gain admittance to the pregram for
there arc many benefits ttat the families receive thought
this "family-based program".
To sustain and maintain chi.. program wc need financial
assistance. To keep the program running and the families
woihing together need your kekua in this matter. The
American government played a hey role in our Hawaiian
h: .t' to bring us .;.cre we arc toda.,. It is only
appropriate that they should help rectify the situation we
now have today.

Respec'r."y submitted,

Margaict Kamanu and family
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BEST COPY AVAILABLE



136

Testimony
to

United State Senate
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Hearing on Native Hawaiian Education Act

Wednesday, March 30, 1994

Prince Kuhio Federal Building
Honolulu, Hawai'i

Aloha kakou,

My name is Michelle Kanaka'ole, and I live in Hilo, on the island of
Hawaii. I am writing this testimony on behalf of my 6 children, my husband,
and myself. I am from the Okinawan-Japanese decent, and my husband, Ward is a
Kanaka Mao li. All of my children are a part of the Kanaka Mao li, except for my
third and fourth children, they arc part Filipino, Puerto Rican. But, to me, as
long as you are determined to take part and help with the revitalization of the
Kanaka Won, the Native Hawaiian, either through the language, or culture, you
to belong here and must take a stance. E holomua kakou me kc kupa'a like! (We
must be steadfast and go foward one with the other!)

We have been in the Punana Leo o Hilo family based program for almost 3
years. My son, Keo la, the 5th kciki, is 6 years-old, and attends Kc Kula Kaiapuni
o Keaukaha. He was a former student of Punana Leo a Hilo in 1991-1992. He's
striving and growing in all aspects; mentally, emotionally, physically, and
culturally, etc. Since attending this unique and special program for Hawaiian and
Non-Hawaiian children, my son has shown my 'ohana that he's determined, self-
confident, and has lots of self-esteem. He has an attitude of "Hiki no!"("I can;
and nobody's going to tell me that I can't!"). He's one part of my family unit,
but extends himself to this 'ohana even though he left the Punana Leo almost 3
years ago. And he will, he a part of the children of tomorrow's future.

Presently, my 4 year-old daughter. Lei lani, attends Punana Leo o Hilo.
she's the babAnyfamily. Shc started in 1991, along with her brother, Keola.
She will be graduating in July of this year. Shc has also grown in every aspect
like I have aforementioned aboutKeola. But, she's a bit harsher and stronger in
her skills of leadership and lending a helping hand. What I mean is that, she will
not hesitate to step in and help with the younger children at Punana Lco. Often,
I've been told that she has been a great help to the kumu when trying to teach a
new lesson. Sometimes, we even call her the "mother hen" in jokingly way. At
times she can be quite outspyken, that's a trait of her mother, hut, you know
what, I don't worry and sce;as a way of hers to be cocky. I sec my baby,
growing up to be a stronger person for herself, her 'ohana; at home as well as at
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Punana Leo. and for mostly her People. Na Po'c Hawaii.

The three out of my four older boys attend regular D.O.E. school. My
eldest, William, a 14 year old stepson, is now struggling to learn the Hawaiian
Language. He's been to summer camps in Honolulu at Kamehameha Schools, but
when asked how it was, this was the retxmse, "Okay, but I didn't remember
anything."

Then, there's my second oldest. Christopher. a stepson also, and 12 years
old. He's struggling for an identity. unlike his brothers and sister, doesn't exactly
know where he belongs....no self-confidence , no self- identity, or self-image. He
has also gone to Honolulu, at Kamehameha Schools, but didn't really grasp
anything that was taught whether it be Western or Hawaiian philosophies and
culture. I must add that, these two sons that I have mentioned live with their
natural mother, stepfather, and a brother. Their mother is searching for a way for
her two children to grasp and he kupa'a(firm, determined and steadfast) to their
culture.

The point I'm making about the two eldest boys that I have aforementioned
is that everyone is always talking about early prevention and intervention. So, if
there were enough monies to open more projects instead of just living with the
ones we already have, just think, we might have a bigger, brighter future with
more of these children to go around.

My third oldest, Thomas, 10 years old. is an exception to the rule although
he is struggling in school. I believe that if I had sent my son to a project that was
under the 'Alta Punana Lco when we were living in Waimea (Kamuela) instead of
a regular preschool which has and had no philosophies about being family-based.
he would not, to this day be struggling. Although. I get extra help through the
school. and I also try to help him every chance we both have, I worry. Don't get
me wrong, my son has other qualities, but sadly they aren't in the area of self-
confidence where academics are concerned. But, then, when I think, i
reassure myself because he along with Kamakaokalehua. Kcola, and Leilani. will
strive and be fine in this bias world that we live in, only because he has been and
is a part of the Punana Leo 'ohana (be it through the language. culture and/or
values).

And., my 4th son. Karnakaokalehua, who's years old is presently at
the Kc Kula Kaiapuni o Kcaukaha. He has attended this school since 1991. when
he entered the 1st grade. This child. at age 3. went through the Headstart
program and graduated. Don't get me wrong its a good program but, what was
part of the big picture was the income requirement. One must be in the low-
income bracket, or have a special need(whether it by physically or mentally).
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Luckily, at that time we did fall in first catergory. Now that he's at Keaukaha,
he's taking to the language even though it isn't his native tongue. The
determination. the confidence, and yearning that is being instilled at his school
through his kurnu has shown my husband and I once again that
our children will he a big part of tomorrow's future.

138

o,Asp rent. or parents. in this day and age,tlten worry about our children.
But, as (or me. I don't worry because i know my children can and will he able to
take what ever blows life may throw theirway. And the reason for my self-
confidence is because I am with my children almost every hour of the day. And
because I am with them or them with 1, I know they see how determined and
supportive I am of "our unique family-based initiative. Since my children have
been at the Puna nt% Leo, I have taken the office of President only after being in
the program for only 2 months. I am now the Vice-President. and on all of the
committees. some of which I ant the chairperson. I have worked very hard these
last 3 years. whether it be picking 'ohelo berries Ibr jam making for a
fundraiser, working with the staff and inmates of Kulani prison for the recent
renovation of our school. chairing and working with people from our community
with a golf tournament that benefited our school's renovation project, heading the
graduation committee even though my child wasn't graduating, getting petitions
signed. doing harm inakua. running meetings, going to outer islands for
conferences or things concerning education.etc., the list can go on and on. Mind
you. that while doing all those things I was and still am a full-time student trying
to get three majors(Early Childhood Education, Administrative Justice, and
Liberal Arts with a certificate in Human Services) done by Spring,1995.

So, when I say to you, that we. "the 'ohana" (whether it be made up of
natural. step. half or hanai grandparents, parents. children uncles, aunties,
and/or cousins) are very committed to "our" family-based initiative: through by
which you have already heard through the many testimonies that read before you.
We then. are determined, self-confident and reassured that you will make all and
any necessary changes to this hill. Bill H.R.6. Especially when you know it will
be for the betterment of the children,the children of today that will be tomorrow's
future: as well as all the people of Hawaii nei

'0 wau no me kzt ha'alta'a,

/
Michelle K. Kanaka'oi.:.
Hope Pelekikena(VP)
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This written testimony is in reference to an amendment that was brought before
the U.S. House of Representatives proposing the elimination of the Native Hawaiian
Education Act from H.R.6. Both my wife and I, as grandparents, and our daughter op-
poise this conspiratory act. Since its inception in 1985, 'Aha Mama Leo, Inc.,
through the Native Hawaiian Family-Based Education Centers funded by the U.S. Depart-
ment of Education, has become the most profound catalyst in forging a nor path towards
the perpetuation of our Hawaiian language and culture. It is our personal opinion
that 'Aha Mara Leo, Inc., is the frontrunner which had embarked on a path "where
others had feared to tread," that the people respo nsible for the inception of this
organization possessed such tremendous insight in that by edueatin, our preschoolers
through the Hawaiian language is the most effective method that would ensure the per-
petuation of our Hawaiian language and culture for our future generations.

Four years after the inception of 'Aha Pttnana Leo, Inc., it began receiving fund-
ing under the Native Hawaiian Family-Based Education Centers. Om March 22, 1994, we
were informed of this proposed amendment that would remove the ,Aha from the category
of the Family-Based Education Centers and placed in the category of Native Hawaiian
Immersion Project beginning in the fiscal year 1995. The proposed amendment in quen-
tion, which was narrowly defeated on the House floor, would appropriate denies in the
sum of $1,500,000 for the fiscal year 1995 to be shared between the 'Oa and the State
of Hawaii. These monies must cover the cost for the continued maintenace of the
Mona Leo Project; the State of Hawaii education support services for the State of
Hawai'i's Hawaiian Immersion Program; the State of Hawaii to establish a center for
Native Hawaiian curriculum development and teacher training and; administrative coats.
Realistically, this proposed appropriation is grossly underfunded that it does not
allow for future expansion of classrooms and other necessary facilities, increase en-
rollment, comparable salaries and the hiring of teachers, learning aids and office
equipment and, ether pertinent support services for the advaneement of the Hawaiian
language and culture. As a Family-Based Education Center, before this amendment tame
about, both the 'Aha and the State of Hawaii shared appropriated funds similar, if
not equal, to the amount they would receive in their new proposed capacityas Native
Hawaiian Language Immersion Authority. At the same time Kamehameha Schools /Bernice
Pauahi Bishop Estate, through political influences, would became the primary benefac-
tor gaining control of the Native Hawaiian Family-Base Education Centers with an
authorized appropriation of $6,000,000 for the fiscal year 1995. Our question is, "Why
didn't 'Aha Mama Leo, Inc., and the State of Hawai'i receive this prq.'sed appro-
priation of $6,000,000 as recipients blanketed under the Family-Based Education Centers?"
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We perceive this proposed amendment as an avenue that was undoubtedly conceived
by a peroon and/or persona employed in the most upper-echelon in Bishop Estate, har-
boring unscrupulous intention in an effort to undermine the enormous strides that
'Aha Marta Leo, Inc., has accomplished in the revitalization of our Hawaiian language
and culture. Kamehameha Schools /Bishop Estate has an assessed value of at least
$4,000,000,000 and while amassing such bountiful wealth they have done almost nothing,
in all of their years in existence, towards the betterment of the Hawaiian people in
the areas of our Hawaiian language revitalization; parent-infant programs and; preschool
programs. Bishop Estate trustees total annual salaries is at least twist the appropri-
ated funds of $1,500,000 earmarked for the 'Aha and the State of Mawaiii. The Native
Hawaiian Education Act of 1988 is seemingly becoming yet, another means for an overly
wealthy organization such as KamehamehmSchoola/Bishop Estate to obtainmonetary sub-
sistence from our federal government, but then and again our government is known for
subsidizing the rich while those in need of financial subsidies has to fend for them-
selves. This in clearly a power play employing deviants political influences in order
to gain passage on this proposed amendment and the $6,000,000 appropriation. Could the
passage of this amendment be reciprocated for a future vacancy on the Bishop Estate
Board of Tustees?

By the fact that the programs administered by Mane Leo Project and the State of
Hawaii is underfunded, it has beau a major obstacle for future expansion and current
maintenance. While at the same time, Kamehameha Schools Preschool Programs were able
to construct two new preschool classrooms with air-tonditioning, a playground equipped
with modern playthings and, a newly expanded parking lot. This newly constructed pre-
school facility is located on the grounds of Keaukaha Elementary School. But when the
need arose for more classrooms and the hiring of teachers to accommodate the 1993 gra-
duating class of Pftnana Leo o Milo and the new incoming English speaking kindergarten
students, it came to a point whereas those preschoolers graduating from Mara Leo and
not residing in the district of Keaukaha would be denied acceptance into Keaukaha Ele-
mentary School where the Hawaiian Language Immersion Program is conducted. Some of
these preschoolers spent two to three years learning to speak the Hawaiian language
and then being on the verge of denial into the Language Inversion Program because of
limited accommodations due to these programs being grossly underfunded is an oppresive
travesty of justice. But somehow a workable solution ease about that allowed for the
admittance of all those graduating from PUnana Leo o Milo. Would this be an annual pro-
blem that we as grandparents and parents of preschoolers attending the various Mama
Leo Project must confront because of the limited monetary resource, graciously bestowed
upon the Programs by the federal government?

I am a forty-six year old male of Hawaiian-Chinese ancestry having spent twenty-
six years in the labor force employed both as a laborer and a heavy equipment mechanic.
Another three years was spent serving in the U.S. Army with a years' tour of duty. in
South Vietnam. Due to an industrial injury suffered in September 1993 and upon the
medical recommendation of a neurologist, I am unable to return-to-work as a laborer
and/or heavy equipment mechanic. But I had contemplated a change in occupation years
before suffering my present industrial injury. Raving aeng granted a tuition waiver
as a Vietnam Veteran, I re-entered the University of Hawaii at Hilo in 1988 majoring
in Hawaiian Studies and for five years I was only able to attend evening classes aince
I held full-time employment as a laborer. I am in my aecond semester as a full-time
day student pursuing a BA degree in Hawaiian Studies as well as an Elementary Teachers
Certification, these goals has become a monitored rehabilitative program in order for
me to re-enter the job market. Currently, the income which my wife and I are depend-
ent upon is from my disab,..cy payments received under the Workmens' Compensation Att.
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Our daughter, a single-parent and employed as an office-clerk with a supermarket
chain, has Loth her daughters enrolled in POnana Leo o Hilo. With our limited re-
sources, my wife and I are giving financial assistance as well as participating in
the mandatory incentive work programs in which to aid our daughter the continmi en-
rollment of our granddaughters in the Panama Leo Project. My wife and I have Llso
offered our on financial assistance and participation in the mandatory incentive work
programs if our grandson is accepted into Prelana Leo o Hilo.

The purpose of the preceding two paragraphs is in rebuttal to a well - confirmed ru-
mor which had implied that families having children enrolled in the Mane Leo Project
are of the ELITE. This is just another underhanded tactic Lein/ employed to gain con-
trol of the Native Hawaiian. Family-Based Education Centers and the earmarked appropri-
ation total of $6,000,000. We humilly-urge your Committee, through all of our oral and
written testimonies, to reject the proposed amendment *.R.6 SEC. 3806 and having the
Mans. Leo Project and the State of retained in the capacity as recipients under
the Native lfawaiian Family-Based Education Centers with the proposed appropriation of
$6,000,000 for the fiscal year 1995. 1.0.40NE KA 'OLELO MAWAI,/, 'A'ORE KA LIHUI.

ALOHA PUMEMANA,

Kelekolio KukumPo
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To the Members on the Committee on Indian Affairs,

Aloha kakoul My name is N.Ako'olani Warrington and I preset thistestimony on behalf of the POnana Leo preschool. I am a teacher with
the Department of Education and have been emplyed with the D.O.E. since
1990.1 am a kindergarten teacher in the Hawaiian Language Program in Hiloand have a child who is a recent graduate of the POnana Leo o Hilo. Ipresent my testimony as a teacher who receives the students who graduatefrom the PUnana Leo as well as a parent who has experienced the PunanaLeo first hand.

As a teacher in the public school system, I am responsible for
teaching any and all incoming kindergarten

students that choose to be
educated through the medium of the Hawaiian language. For the pastseveral years, I have had most of my incoming students enter the programwithout any previous Hawaiian langauge experience. Some of these studentsalso enter without any preschool experience as well. Their social
as well as communication skills are lacking. It takes a few months
before real understanding as well as basic communication occurs. Duringthis "transitional period", the students who've come from the PiinanaLeo are so very valuable. These students are placed strategically in
the room so as to assist with delivery

of basic information as wellas lesson content. I am always grateful for their assistance with eventhe daily routine which for the new students would be very frustrating
if not for the help of their peers from the Panana Leo. It is of great
concern to me, then, that the funding for the Penana Leo might be injeopardy. The success of the start of the school year which sets thetone for the rest of the year is very much dependent on the graduates
who come to our program from the Prinana Leo.

As a parent of a recent graduate, I am concerned that the excellent
education my child received might not be available for others. I implorethe committee members to reconsider and to appropriate the necessary
monies needed to operate the Pianana Leo. I believe the nurturing that
my child received while at the Pilnana Leo developed in him a pride and
a love for himself and his people. His voice is always filled with
pride whenever he speaks of his school, the Prinana Leo. This pride thatwill sustain him during his lifetime was birthed at the PGnana Leo.

I once again implore the committee members to appropriate the
necessary monies needed to operate the POnana Leo. The returns on themonies invested at the Panana Leo will come back sevenfold. Hawai'i,the nation and the world will be significantly influenced.

Mahalo, cc,..../
Nako olani Ward- .gton
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Testimony of Keiki Kawai'ae'a Vice President of 'AM Kau leo
Kaiapuni Hawai'i - the State Hawaiian Immersion Advisory Council

Aloha e nã 'elele i Wakinekona. My name is Keiki Kawai'ae'a, I am
Vice President of the 'Aha Kauleo Kaiapuni Hawaii the DOE's
Hawaiian Immersion Advisory Council. The Council was established
by the Department of Education to provide it with direction for the
Papahana Kaiapuni Hawaii or Hawaiian Language Immersion Program.
Its membership includes parents, teachers, administrators, and
supporting agencies. I am a former teacher in Kaiapuni Hamill at
Pala Elementary on Maui and also served on the DOE's writing team
for its recently completed and approved long range plan for the
program. My current position is director of curriculum development
for the Hale Kuamo'o Hawaiian Language Center.

I wish to express support for the inclusion of special assistance to
the Papahana Kaiapuni Hawaii in the Native Hawaiian Education Act.
I do so with suggestions for revision to better meet our needs.

First, it is essential that the State remain responsible for the basic
costs of DOE Kaiapuni Hawaii program that would be covered if the
children where educated in English. Funding solely by the federal
governrr.nt could release the state from its rightful responsibility.

There are however, unique costs for which special federal
assistance is needed, e.g., bus transportation, Hawaiian speaking
tutors for special education, on-site program and curriculum
development support. We also need help with physical facilities. In
several cases parents have had to find sites in the community when
the DOE had no classrooms. Rental funds for such sites would help.

Second, a statement requiring the DOE to accept all Hawaiian
speaking children into federally funded programs is needed.
Hawaiian and English are official languages in Hawaii, yet currently
Hawaiian speaking children are not currently guaranteed education in
their own language in Kaiapuni Hawaii programs by the State.

Third, the POnana Leo preschool centers should be placed under Sec.
3806 Family-Based Centers. The Immersion Sec. 3805 has little
funding and focuses on supplementing programs. It could also be the
target of Congressmenfrom outside Hawai'i who oppose languages
other than English. It must be remembered that the POnana Leo is a
Family-Based Program and the preschool program that Hawaiians
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most desire. To fund preschool programs and eliminate the PUnana
Leo from preschool funding runs contrary to the desires of the
Hawaiian community. Kaiapuni Hawaii has been built by Panana Leo
parents end Hinana Leo children form the core of our students.
Weakening the Pi liana Leo will also weaken Kaiapuni Hawaii and
stop its growth. The Immersion Sec 3805 should be to supplement
programs, not run them entirely. Although it is inappropriate to
place PUnana Leo family-based preschools under this section, it
would be appropriate to include supplemental funds for 'Aha Panana
Leo projects serving family and community educational needs.

Fourth, Section 3807 Native Hawaiian Higher Education
Demonstration Program should include a requirement that university
students on scholarship fulfill their language and general education
requirements with the study of the Hawaiian language. Such a
requirement would assure that students retain and develop their
links to their kOpuna and provide skills to help their people.

Fifth, Sec. 3804 Native Hawaiian Education Council should include a
requirement that at least half the representatives be fluent and
literate in both Hawaiian and English with the other members either
monolingual Hawaiian or monolingual English speakers. One of our
difficulties in Kaiapuni Hawan is having administrators unfamiliar
with the Hawaiian language and Hawaiian culture.

Sixth, the Findings section 3802 needs to include background on
Hawaiian medium education including its history and legal status.
Most importantly, the priority of Hawaiian language medium
education to Hawaiians needs to be indicated. OHA collected data
and the Native Hawaiian Education Summit priorities should provide
references for the strength of Hawaiian support and desire for
education through Hawaiian. DOE and independent evaluations of the
program and SAT results show that the children being educated In
Hawaiian are performing at grade level and above.

Finally, please use terminology in Sec. 3805 that includes children
that come from Hawaiian speaking homes. The term immersion
implies that all children come from English speaking homes. Many of
the children come from homes where mostly or only Hawaiian is
spoken. Hawaiian Medium Education would be an appropriate term.
I attach information on academic achievement. Mahe lo nui loa.

A7e4:44; e /r.(14,--az 2r
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Aloha mai kakou a pau! My name is Pikake Wilson. I am currently a
kindergarden teacher at Keaukaha School's Hawaiian Language Immersion
Program, "nmmonly known as; Ka Papa Kaiapuni Hawaii o Keaukaha. I am
twenty-five years old and very proud of my accomplishments as far as becoming a
teacher and especially learning my native tongue, the Hawaiian Language. I have
been very fortunate to be involved in the process of revitalizing and instilling the
Hawaiian Language in many u, our children. Working with children on a daily
basis has enlightened me on the importance the our language and it's survival.
During the past recent months, my grandmother have often told me how proud
and happy she was that I decided to learn the Hawaiian language and in turn teach
it to others. During her youthful years she wasn't allowed to speak the Hawaiian

Language even though both her parents were native speakers. They felt it was
best to learn the English Language. In her school it was outlawed to speak

Hawaiian and punishments were given to thoughs who even attempted to use our
native language. This is a story that I often hear from my gradmother and many

other of our Kupuna. I refuse to have this happen again:our people! For this
reason, I have dedicated my life to instilling our children with the Hawaiian

Language.

Witnin my family, I was the only one who was able to converse in our native
tongue, but happily, my neice, Kapua Wilson, was enrolled at Punana Leo o Hilo.

With the success of this program my nice has become a fluent speaker of the
Hawaiian Language. Along with the language she has developed a deep sense of

culture. She not only speaks Hawaiian, she is Hawaiian, in her heart and in her
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soul. Watching Kapua grow, mature, and learn has revitalized our family on the
importance of being Hawaiian, heart and soul.

On behalf of my family, my `ohana, please kokua in continuing 1'3nana Leo's

success and growth by making necessary changes to bill H.R.6. It was the United
States that took away our ancestors rights to freely speak the Hawaiian Language
and it was lost, until now, please don't let history repeat itself.

fit
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24 MALAKI 1994

Aloha Kakou! Paul Neves ko`u inoa. I am the Pclekikena (President) of
the Komike Makua (Parent's Committee) of Punana Leo o Hilo.

On behalf of our parents, their children, our teachers, our Kahu, and all
those families on the waiting list for our family-based initiative, who, sadly have
been turned away since Punana Leo began because of lack of funds, support and
facilities. Also, for those families who did not apply out of pure frustration and
their own unwillingness to be on another "Hawaiian waiting list". And those
Hawaiian families who, tragically, have been taught to believe that by speaking
our language, we become handicapped and dysfunctional human beings here in
Hawaii and the world, even though this state says that the Hawaiian Language is
the "official" language of this state. And finally on behalf of our Kupuna who
when told of this hearing today and the content of this testimony, wept with great
sorrow for the children of Punana Leo and this family-based initiative. Through
the prayers they offered, they inspired and lead me to write this testimony. They
took the lead by supporting with their signature, their mark of support for *Aha
Punana Leo. This way, they wanted you and all who are gathered to know of
their presence.

When we, the supporters of the 'Aha Punana Leo , speak of "family -based
education centers" let us look from a Hawaiian viewpoint.

#l)Family ('Ohana): means that, from the Kupuna to the Keiki is life.
This is the goal of family. This is our culture, unbroken despite western
influence. oppression, racism, theft and outright arrogance imposed here in
Hawaii nci. Family is not only mommy, daddy, and the children; to us, it is
elders, cousins, hanai parents, and child. Many are the branches of the family
tree. Without this firm understanding of the family-'ohana in Hawaiian terms, we
again. will be forced to accept a Western model of Family. By not including

_
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Punana Leo as a family-based initiative this bill wrongly accepts this western
definition of who we arc and who we shall be

#21 Bascd(kahua)- when we talk about being family-based. we are speaking
of this Hawaiian family, the 'ohana. From Hawaii comes our creation story and
our family story begins. Punana Lco is based in the family. and by our
commitments to Punana Leo we are challenging ourselves to learn "our" language
and exercise our culture in our homes, and with our children. We are
strengthening ourselves and we are going hack to the school and the land to learn
our history in both Hawaiian and English languages. Being family-based is not
traveling around imposing western structures of education but rather seeking
through the Hawaiian language. culture. truths, and values. When looking at this
bill, Bill H.R. 6, where is the support for expansion? The waiting list statistics
are ovetwhelmingly pointing to Punana Leo as a first choice in family-based
education in the State of Hawaii.

#3) Educatioo(ho'ona'auao). We fully understand the need for our children
to excel. To Hawaiians. education was always a priorty. We agree we must learn
educational systems front all parts of the world. Why cant we see the world
through Hawaiian eyes? We understand that there was a Hawaiian Education
Summit held at Kamehameha Schools in April 1993, and it produced wonderful
and thoughtful input. Why was this information not listed in this bill? The
greater question is....Why was the language harmed by the foreign - imposed
government of 1896? Why was Punana Lco, not appraised of the bill. Bill
H.R.6. at every juncture? Why is Punana Leo's name used without our input or
testimony on this bill, Bill H.R.() prior to today? To us, the taxpayers, you learn
by observing, to westerners, you learn by gathering data? So. our question to you
is where is the data that I have aforementioned?

#4) Center('Aha Punana Leo) . Hem is the core, the reason for being
before you today. This core, 'Aha Punana Leo is the family -based education
initiative for the Kanaka Mao li (Native Hawaiian People) and anyone from any
ethnic group in the State of Hawaii who chooses the Hawaiian language. The
core is not a computer room, air-conditioned offices, paperwork and bureaucracy;
it is not councils. Obviously, you are well aware of our adminitrative needs in
todays high tech world. WE NEED FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE. That's
the bottom line. Field trips, cultural experiences, workshops, political
analysis, data gathering, as well intended and fruitful as these experiences cart be,
still does not make whole the Kanaka Mao li, the native people of this land. All
our efforts must be focused on the 'Ole lo Makuahine, the very center of who we
all arc as people of Hawai'i nei.

Page 3
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When you encourage us. by supporting Punana Leo and our family-based
initiative. you are keeping the fire of hope burning for all of Hawaii. You can
open the eyes that were blinded by racist-oriented stereotypes of the past and
create an atmosphere of "Can do" rather than "Why try'?". You can help give
back to Hawaii it's very soul. the tongue that shaped every aspect of this place-
the sound, the voice, and the culture that welcomed everyone to these shores, that
tragically was silenced by "sick misguided people" for so long.

In July of 1993. my mother. a tall blooded Hawaiian, passed away at age
80. She raised 15 children without public assistance. She left us, with 65
grandchildren and 25 great-grandchildren and many extended family. She was
one hell of a lady, who was classified as"Oh, she can understand, but cannot
speak!" She, having been beaten in school for speaking Hawaiian, her mother
tongue. She wanted so badly to hear just one of her 'oloma to speak.
Fortunately, one year before she passed away, Agnes Kainapau Kea, got her wish
when toy daughter. Aka la Nahikulani, enrolled at Punana Leo.

Ladies and gentlemen, there are thousands of stories like this and I don't
want, or we don't want any special favors. We just want justice, do the right
thing. not because you like this place, but hccauce you love this place.... this is
our home!!!

We are just parents, who must work every day, usually both 01' us, who arc
over-committed, over-taxed, and are over our head in bills and for too long
overlooked. Work with the Punana Leo and make the necessary changes to this
bill H.R.f). `E ola mau ka Vick, Hawaii'

O wau no me ka ha'aha'a,

Paul Neves, Pclekikena
Punana Leo o Hilo
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My son will be graduating from Punana Leo Preschool in Hilo
in July of this year. He has been attending school there
since September of 1992. It is hard to put into words what
the last two years have meant to our family.

My husband and I lived in Ne..! Mexico for eight years where he
was stationed in the Air Force. E3ur of our five children
were born there and we tried to bring them up "Hawaiian" in a
Mexican town. People who knew were from Hawaii would
always ask us to speak a few words in Hawaiian or maybe do a
hula or something "native". It was difficult to explain to
them that we grew up in a time of suppression of the Hawaiian
language and culture. We began to realize that our children
would never be proud of a heritage that they knew nothing
about and that their parents knew very little about.

We moved_back to Hawaii with a determination to educate our
family in the Hawaiian culture. Our beginning was to enroll
our youngest, at the times in the Punana Leo o Hilo
preschool. It has made a world of difference in my family.
My older children are now learning the language along with my
husband and I. All my children have learned to be proud oftheir heritage.

We are hoping that our youngest child will be able to attend
Punana Leo o Hilo ig SeptObbt- .(51'3U(VnxImiAre We have nowhereelse to go to for tMWVWINOWPSi*JiftWing6V-ge want for him to
be educated in.

We the families of Hawaii need more help not less-don't let
our children f lb\ AyieStir3NippkifikibsiciiyiRfticpirtipPiliF y you are
setting. Now is Ihe'aisil,,,,t6041?%ffp.4 ct11 'ilypritoices of the
people.

Alohct,
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TESTIMONY

PUNANA LEO
NATIVE HAWAIIAN EDUCATION

FOR
Senator Akaka, Senator Inouye, Congresswoman Mink

Congressman Abercrombie

By
L. Ululani Morales

Ma laki 30, 1994

Aloha mai kakou. '0 Ulu Morales ko`u inoa a 'o wau ka luna ho'oikaika kula
hou ma ka Hale Kako'o Punana Leo o Hilo. '0 wau n4 ka makua a 'eha keiki.
`Elua a'u keiki, he mahoe, i hele i Punana Leo o Hilo ma ka makahiki 1985.

Aloha, my name is Ulu Morales and I am the New Sites Development
Coordinator at Hale Kako`o Punana Leo at Hilo. I am also a parent of four
children. Two of my children, twin boys, attended Punana Leo o Hilo in 1985.

I am a full-blood Hawaiian and rank twelve in a family of fourteen children.
Both my parents spoke fluent Hawaiian, yet, none of my siblings and myself was
able to speak fluent Hawaiian. Because my older siblings were raised in the era
when Hawaiian language was discouraged, they showed very little interest in
wanting to learn to speak Hawaiian. Therefore, Mama and Daddy did not teach
any of the children to speak Hawaiian.

I first became involved with the Punana Leo program in 1984, when I happened
to hear about a group of people who were in the process of starting a Hawaiian
language preschool in Hilo. This was the opportunity for my family to able to
learn through our mother tongue. My children were two and a half years old at
the time. I immediately made contact with the respective coordinators and several
months later, found myself working cooperatively with other parents who chose
to send their children to a preschool taught entirely in Hawaiian. What was once a
gloomy, dirt floor, insect infested storage area of a two-story house, later became
a beautiful licensed Hawaiian language preschool. It was through the hard work
of parents, `ohana and the community that donations were sought to make this
school become a reality. My twin boys were three and a half years old by the
time the school opened. Fund raisers and private donations were the primary
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sources of income that supported the school.

It was the desire and commitment of each child's 'ohana to want to become
involved in the Punana Leo program, so that we could give our children the finest
education possible through our mother tongue and our Hawaiian culture. The
`ohana is truly the foundation and the strength of our culture and our Punana Leo
preschools. We are a Family Based program.

The extent of my family involvement with Punana Leo went beyond my
expectations. I was inspired to continue my college education which was on hold
for several years, until I became involved with Panana Leo. I am presently a
Hawaiian Studies major at UH Hilo. My older children have also studied the
Hawaiian language and have been involved with their younger brothers' education
since preschool. My daughter just graduated from UH Hilo with a double major,
Hawaiian Studies and Linguistics and is presently enrolled in the Master's
Linguistics Studies program at UH Manoa. While at UH Hilo, she worked at
Hale Kuamo`o and assisted with curriculum development for the Hawaiian
Immersion schools. My twin boys are now in the seventh grade at Keaukaha
Elementary School in the Hawaiian Immersion Language program and have both
contributed illustrations and recorded stories of books for all our Hawaiian
language schools. Reciprocating the wealth of knowledge we have learned as a
family to the Punana Leo program is only a meager portion of what we have
gained.

My position as a New Sites Development Coordinator at the Hale Kako`o Punana
Leo in Hilo is also a result of my involvement with Punana Leo preschools.
Three years ago, I resigned from my State of Hawaii employment as a
Correctional Officer, for over ten years, to work with Hawai'i's children. I
believe that it is our children who will be the educators and administrators of our
program and I strongly feel that it is my responsibility to take an active role in
clearing the path for their future.

As a New Sites Coordinator, I have worked with community support groups and
parent groups, throughout the State of Hawaii, who want to establish Punana Leo
preschools in their communities. I have established and maintained contact with
public and private agencies that wish to help us in obtaining sites for new
preschools. Yet, with the lack of Federal funding to the Hale ICAO) Punana Leo
to enable us to build new sites, the need and the demand for new sites are unmet.
The waiting list of children wanting to attend Punana Leo preschools is increasing
and again, we are unable to accommodate these children due to difficulties in
building new schools. In the past three years only two new Punana Leo preschools
have been established. One more preschool is presently in the planning process.
It was mainly through fund raisers, donations for labor and material and monetary
donations that these new preschools were established. If funding was made
available to help build new schools. parent and community support groups would
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be willing to provide the labor force and drafted plans, as well as seek the
assistance of private agencies to help us comply with required building and
licensing codes.

It is of great concern that I submit this testimony. I speak from my involvement
with the Punana Leo program and I can testify that the Punana Leo preschools are
indeed a Family Based program. I humbly request your support to allow the
Punana Leo Project to remain under Native Hawaiian Family-Based Education
Centers. To place our program under Sec. 3805 Hawaiian Language Immersion
Project would obviously cut back the program's funding and jeopardize the
minimal funding that is allotted for new sites development. On behalf of all the
communities that want to establish new Punana Leo preschools throughout the
State of Hawaii, I ask for your support to include the Punana Leo Project under
Native Hawaiian Family-Based Education Center in the introduction of H.R.6 to
the U.S. Senate. Mahalo nui loa!

'0 wau nO me ka

(.7.< .

L. Ululani Morales
Hale Kako'o Punana Leo
New Sites Development Coordinator
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TESTIMONY OF KAUANOE KAMAN-A-, PRESIDENT QF THE BOARD OF
DIRECTORS OF THE 'AFIA PUNANA LEO, INC.
REQUESTING CHANGES
IN PART G-NATIVE HAWAIIAN EDUCATION

Aloha members of the Senate Indian Affairs Committee. My name is
Kauanoe KamanEi. I am President of the Board of Directors of the
`Aha POnana Leo, Inc. The POnana Leo Project is a Family-Based
Education Center project operated and conducted through the
Hawaiian language under the Family-Based Education Centers section
of the Native American Languages Act.

The wording in this bill is harmful to the POnana Leo Project.

The 'Aha POnana LeJ, Inc. requests that revisions be made to the
proposed bill to re' lect priorities regarding the POnana Leo
expressed in the I\'ative Hawaiian Education Summit sponsored by
your Committee i r Honolulu in May of 1993. As presently proposed
the bill will actually reduce funding currently received by the
POnana Leo through this act. I will outline for you below: 1.) the
present status of the POnana Leo Project, 2.) the priorities of the
Native Hawaiian Education Summit that there be at least 30 POnana
Leo by 2003, 3) national policy passed by your Committee in the
Native American Languages Act of 1990 calling for programs taught
through Native American languages, 4) negative consequences of
present wording, 5) proposed new wording.

A. PRESENT STATUS OF PONANA LEO PROJECT.
The 'Aha Plinana Leo, Inc. is presently one of three recipients under
the Native Hawaiian Education Act. The other two are the State of
Hawai`i and the Kamehameha Schools/Bishop Estate. The POnana Leo
is the only entity that is dependent on these funds to run its
program. The State of Hawaii and the Kamehameha Schools/Bishop
Estate are the top two entities in Hawaii in terms of financial
assets.

The POnana Leo Project presently has seven sites on five of the
seven inhabited islands. These sites all include all four components
of the Sec. that is (1) parent-infant programs called 'Ohana Ola, (2)
preschool programs (3) continued research and development, and (4)
long term follow-up. We also have a head office to coordinate and
administer our efforts and a materials production center to fill the
great need f or educational materials in our own language.
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The Family-Based Education Concept is unique and does not fit under
any other federal legislation. This distinguishes it from all other
sections of the Native Hawaiian Education Act, e.g., higher education,
gifted and talented, etc.

While we address the same educational, physical, and psychological
aspects of the participants in our preschool and family programs as
programs for majority culture families, we conduct and administer
our program usir.g Hawaiian staff, Hawaiian materials and a
Hawaiian culture based curriculum conducted through the Hawaiian
language.

Our programs are family run with all parents required to attend
administrative meetings, contribute in-kind labor, and attend
classes in order to participate. Our target population are those
Hawaiians from more traditional backgrounds and we give priority to
?}lose who come from Hawaiian speaking families and those who
have Hawaiian cultural backgrounds typical of those of 50% or more
Hawaiian ancestry. Our centers are located in areas of low economic
status such as Moloka'i and Wai'anae.

The numbers of families in which some use of the Hawaiian language
exist is considerable. According to the U.S. census of 1990, 14,315
individuals reported some use of the Hawaiian language in the home.
This was the third largest for any language indigenous to the fifty
United States being exceeded only by Navaho and Lakota Sioux. That
even those Native Hawaiians who do not use the language at home
wish to participate in our programs and regain the language in the
process, I note that we have waiting lists, at some centers, of over
on hundred for ten to fifteen openings each year.

The Prinana Leo Project has provided prolonged direct services to
over 800 children and their families as well as short term services
to many, many more through programs involving the extended family
that has draw in aunties, cousins, grandparents, etc. to the many in-
kind services, workshops, and family activities required of
participants. Our use of the extended family to reach out has had a
profound effect on the attitudes of Native Hawaiians toward
education. There is a reidentifi cation of Hawailaness with academic
achievement that can be seen in the participation of our families and
their extended kin in activities outside the PCinana Leo Project
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itself. For example, the isolated and traditional Ni'ihau community
with some 300 people on Niihau and rural west Kaua'i which has
received special outreach from our program now has 12 adults
attending night school to obtain high school diplomas and another
five or six registered for college. (There have only been two college
graduates from Ni'ihau in the past fifty years.) In addition, for the
first time ever, Niihau families have organized a parent group to
negotiate with the Department of Education regarding the education
of their children on the model used by POnana Leo parent groups
elsewhere in the State.

At the hearing on March 31, 1994, it was reported that no
significant differences in the indicators for participants had been
yet observed and that it would take many years for efforts to pay
off. This report did not include data from the POnana Leo and
Hawaiian Immersion. The current superintendent of the DOE, Dr.
Hannan Aizawa, has stated that families coming out of the POnana
Leo have the most active parents in the DOE and the existence of a
special statewide advisory council to the Department of Education
on Hawaiian Immersion organized primarily by POnana Leo parents
attests to this. SAT results that we have from Keaukaha Hawaiian
Homestead Elementary school results show POnana Leo graduates in
the Hawaiian Immersion Program scoring higher than children taught
through English in the same school under the KEEP Kamehameha
Early English Program. Indeed, the SAT results of these children
was greater in all areas than the children taught through English at
the same school, and in Mathematics they outscored children in all
but 6 of the 22 elementary schools on the island of Hawaii.
Furthermore, the POnana Leo program has had a positive effect on
families as whole entities. As a result of POnana Leo requirements
that parents attend classes and also administer the Ptinana Leo,
many families involved in the POnana Leo have gone on to the
University and pursued other activities that have had an effect on
their socio-economic status.

The POnana Leo has invited national and international experts in the
education of minorities and indigenous peoples to evaluate the
Kinana Leo program. We have been described as a national model for
American Indians. I personally was invited to speak at Stanford
University on the POnana Leo by a group of American Indian
educators and also to serve on a panel of the National Indian
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Education Association. (CNN will broadcast footage of the POnana
Leo in May and our program will also appear on television in Japan
this year. In the past we have been featured in a book on linguistic
minorities funded by UNESCO.)

B. NATIVE HAWAIIAN EDUCATION SUMMIT PRIORITIES

In late 1992, the Senate Indian Affairs Committee began plans for a
Native Hawaiian Education Summit to get Input from the Native
Hawaiian Community specifically to provide direction for this bill.
All recipients were called together and told that there were two
specific areas that the Committee felt needed to be addressed, a)
the federal status of Native Hawaiians (a matter addressed in all
legislation dealing with Native Hawaiians), and b) the creation of an
advisory council for Native Hawaiian education.

In preparation for the summit, the office of Hawaiian Affairs held
community meetings to obtain input on Native Hawaiian Education.
They reported that in ail meetings a priority was expanding the
Ptinana Leo project. (This showed continuation and strengthening of
data obtained in a 1985 survey that the Native Hawaiian community
saw the Hawaiian language as its first cultural priority and desired
pre-kindergarten education that had a Native Hawaiian cultural base)
When the Summit was held, participants selected by the Indian
Affairs Committee again chose the Pi lnana Leo as the highest direct
services priority. Specifically five priorities were chosen. One
was to ensure federal recognition of Native Hawaiians and two
others were to establish a Native Hawaiian Education Board and a
community group to assure quality, accountability and
communication regarding projects. The two direct service priorities
were:

"Support and expand various levels/forms of Hawaiian medium
education and provide necessary facilities and resources" and

"Develop cultural educational centers or systems in Hawaiian
communities to include preschool programs, language programs,
health programs, and programs to support the entire family.

These two overall priority goals were clarified under a section
entitled Language, Culture, and Values to specifically state that by

78-455 0 - 94 - 6
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the year 2003 there would be no less than 30 Punana Leo Schools and
that these educational centers include POriana Leo. (See attachment
IV. pages 1 and 2.)

It was with great surprize that I found no mention of the Native
Hawaiian Educational Summit in the Act.

C. NATIVE AMERICAN LANGUAGES ACT OF 1990.

In 1990, the Native American Languages Act introduced by Senator
Inouye along with Senators DeConcini, Desch le, Reid, Conrad,
Cochran, Matsunaga, Murkowski, McCain and Burdick. Among other
provisions of the Act is Sec 104 (3) that states it to be the policy of
the United States to-
"encourage and support the use of Native American languages as a
medium of instruction in order to encourage and support-
(A) Native American language survival,
(8) Educational opportunity,
(C) increased student success and performance,
(D) increased student awareness and knowledge of their culture and
history, and,
(E) increased student and community pride;

These goals are all addressed in the POnana Leo Family-Based
Education Centers. Indeed, in Report 101-250 accompanying the
Native American Languages Act, Senator Inouye reported extensively
on the successes of the Papahana Kaiapuni Hawaii established
through the efforts of Panana Leo parents to serve their children es
reported in the testimony of Dr. Aizawa, Superintendent of the DOE
at your March 31, 1994 hearing in Honolulu.

It is with great surprize that I found no mention of the Native
American Languages Act of 1990 in Part G, although sixteen (16)
laws and acts recognizing the status of Native Hawaiians dated from
1965 to 1992 are listed in sections (19) and (20), only a few of
which related to education as directly as the Native American
Languages Act of 1990.

16i
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D. NEGATIVE CONSEQUENCES OF PRESENT WORDING FOR PONANA LEO.

By all measures the PQnana Leo Project is successfully carrying out
the purposes of Sec. 404 of the Native Hawaiian Education Act and is
also in accordance with the Native American Languages Act enacted
by your Committee encouraging programs taught through Hawaiian.
Because the PQnana Leo is also the explicit priority direct services
program indicated by the Native Hawaiian Education Summit and OHA
community surveys, one would also expect to see increased support
for the PUnana Leo in the reauthorization of the Act.

It was therefore with great surprize that we learned only weeks
before the scheduled hearing in Honolulu that the wording in the
reauthorized Act decreased funding for the PQnana Leo and put the
POnana Leo in a position of even loosing further funding. It was an
even greater shock to learn that this wording had been introduced
and passed in the House without the POnana Leo being contacted, in
spite of the fact that we are explicitly named in the bill.

Our difficulties with the bill are explained below:

Under the present Act, the POnana Leo is funded under the Family-
Based Centers. It shares this funding almost equally with the
Kamehameha Schools. Funding this year is $3,000,000.

Under the proposed reauthorized Act,' the POnana Leo is removed
from the Family-Based Centers and the appropriation there is
doubled to $6,000,000. It should also be noted that the Family-
Based Education Centers has been the highest funded section and
also the publicly declared priority section of the Act.

The POnana Leo is removed from the Family-Based Education Centers
through the creation of a new section entitled Native Hawaiian
Language Immersion Project in which the 'Aha POnana Leo is
specifically named as the recipient of funds for "continued
maintenance of the Pi. Mena Leo Project, a family -based Hawaiian
Immersion preschool program." In this special section, the POnana
Leo Project shares funds with two other entities under State of
Hawal'i jurisdiction. One entity is the Hawaiian Language Immercion
Project currently completely state funded. The other is a center
for Native Hawaiian curriculum development and teacher training to
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be established by the State of Hawaii. (The State of Hawaii has
already established and funded such a center at the University of
Hawaii at Hilo.

This new section is authorized to receive 1.5 million dollars, just
slightly over the present allocation for the POnana Leo Project. If
funds were divided three ways between the three projects the
Ptinana Leo Project would be reduced by approximately two thirds
and we would have to close preschools. Furthermore, as le POnana
Leo are the source of the core groups of children and organizing
parents in the Department of Education Hawaiian Immersion
Program, reducing the POnana Leo would weaken the successful
Hawaiian Immersion Program and restrict its growth which has
typically centered around communities where a POnana Leo has been
established and POnana Leo parents organize to open a program.

E. REQUESTED CHANGES

I request that the wording in the bill be changed to assure POnana
Leo eligibility under Sec. 3906 Family-Based Education Centers.
POnana Leo family-based preschools should then be removed from
Sec. 3905 and replaced with community education in support of
Hawaiian Immersion. We have already experimented with programs
parallel to opportunities available to children in English programs
(e.g., A+ after school child care in Hawaiian, parents classes to help
work with children at home) and know that they can be successful in
supporting the Hawaiian Immersion efforts outside what the DOE is
doing in its regular day courses.

I further request that Hawaiian language and culture reflected in a
meaningful way throughout the Act. Sec. 3802 Findings needs
statements on the legal status and history of education through
Hawaiian. Sec. 3803 Purpose needs a reference to direction provided
for this bill by the Native Hawaiian Education Summit held by your
Committee specifically to obtain Native Hawaiian input regarding
the goals and purposes of Native Hawaiian education and the Native
American Languages Act of 1990. Sec. 3804 Native Hawaiian
Education Council needs a requirement that at least a certain portion
of those serving on the Council be fluent and literate in the Native
Hawaiian language so as to be able to obtain input from our elders
and primary sources written and taped in our language. Sec. 3805
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and Sec. 38015 are discussed earlier and need to be changed if the
Pi Thema Leo is not to be reduced by this bill. Sec. 3807 Native
Hawaiian Higher Education Demonstration Project needs a
requirement that scholarship recipients fulfill their general
education and language requirements with the study of Hawaiian.
Such study will prepare students to work with elders, traditional
people, and primary documents in Hawaiian such as land deeds and
wills. Furthermore, such study will assure that scholarship
recipients interact with other Native Hawaiians while pursuing
higher education. Hawaiians are so scarce on some campuses that it
is possible for Native Hawaiian students to have no meaningful
contact with other Hawaiian students if they do not take any
Hawaiian courses. Sec. 3808. Native Hawaiian Gifted and Talented
Demonstration Program already includes a reference to Hawaiian
language and culture. Sec. 3809 Native Hawaiian Special Education
Program needs a reference to Hawaiian language and culture similar
to that in Sec. 3808. Sec. 3811 Definitions needs a definition of the
Native Hawaiian language.

Spei7" c Wording Suggestions Follow on an attached page along with
information on a) SAT scores and b) Native Hawaiian Education
Summit priorities.
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B. Recommendations for Action
-5c L ,o,; 15

The second day was spent developing recommendations which are intended to
enable us to fulfill the three goals. Although the groups focussed on the six stated issues
L:-,4 concerns, several recommendations recurred across group lines. The recurrent
recommendations are presented first, as they represent natural priorities. The other
recommendations are presented under the appropriate issue/concem areas.

PRIORITY RECOMMENDATIONS

Ensure that the Executive, Legislative & Judicial branches of the
U.S. government officially and legally recognize their historic
trust relationship with and responsibilities to Native Hawaiians.

Support and expand various levels/forms of Hawaiian medium
education and provide necessary facilities and resources.

Establish a Native Hawaiian Educational Outcomes Panel or
Education Board to ensure quality and accountability of all
educational efforts for Native Hawaiians.

Form a community group or groups to communicate major
issues to Native Hawaiians, to coordinate advocacy activities,
and to build parent/community Involvement in the education
process.

Develop cultural educational centers or systems in Hawaiian
communities to include preschool programs, language programs,
health programs, and programs to support the entire family.
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RECOMMENDATIONS

NGUAGE, CULTURE, AND VALUES

I. It is recommended that the various levels/forms of Hawaiian medium education be
supported and expanded along with the necessary facilities and resources to serve as

H5lau 'Ike for all of Hawaii.

Ensure that all Hawaii's children are afforded the opportunity to participate
in Hawaiian medium education.

B. Ensure that all Hawaiian speaking students, from pre-school through
university levels, are afforded the opportunity to participate in Hawaiian
medium education.

Ensure that there are sufficient numbers of fluent and trained Hawaiian
speaking teachers, curriculum developers and support staff to meet the
demands of Hawaiian medium education from pre-school through university
levels.

D. Ensure that individuals trained to be Hawaiian medium teachers have the
followinc cualbications:

1. Hawaiian language FLUENCY given primary cosiderat:on; those
lack:ng fluency will he required to attend retraining and in-servicing
workshops.

2. Hawaiian cultural beliefs, practices and values be an intecral part of
the teachers'.being and teaching style.

E. Ensure that there be no less than 30 Knana Leo schools by 2003.

II. It is recommended that facilities be developeo for Na Hillau 'Ike with a land base.

A. Na Hatau Ike comicl include:

1. POnana Leo Preschools
2. Hawaiian immersion elementary and secondary schools
3. parent classes
4. lou 'ike made up of kilpuna
5. Services to meet entire family needs: cultural, financial, counseling,

legal, medical, etc.
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HAWAIIAN LANGUAGE OUTPERFORMS ENGLISH IN SAT

1993 SIXTH GRADE READING AND MATH SAT SCORES AT KEAUKAHA ELEMENT.kRY
MATH READING

Below Averaer. Above Below Average Above
English Program: 33% 57% 5% 48% 43% 9%
Hawaiian Program: 0% 78% 22% 33% 44% 22%
State Average: 19% 55% 26% 24% 57% 18%

The above SAT data is from Keaukaha Elementary School located in the
Keaukaha Hawaiian Homestead. state land reserved for Native Hawaiians.
Hawaiians as a group have the lowest SAT scores in the State and Keaukaha is
typically the lowest scoring school on the Big Island of Hawaii.

In 1937, a stream of the school was established to teach through Hawaiian to
accommodate children coming out of a preschool taught entirely through
Hawaiian. The Hawaiian sixth grade class included only children of Hawaiian
ancestry and the percentage of Hawaiians in the English stream classes wasalso very high. Some of the children in the Kaiapuni Hawaii Hawaiian streamentered with no know ledge of Hawaiian. In the English stream there were noHawaiian speakers at all. (The normal language in Keaukaha in Hawaii Pidgin
English. a form of non-standard English heavily influenced by Hawaiian.)

Since 1936. the state eovernment has allowed use of Hawaiian as the language
of instruction in public schools. English is taught as a second language in thisprogram for one hour a day beginning at grade tine (the )ear before the SATis administered.) Keaukaha is the first of se.en such schools to use Hawaiian asthe full medium of instruction. The first group of these Hawaiian language
educated children to reach the sixth glade took the SAT in 1993.

The Kaiapuni Hawaii Hawaiian mediums took the SAT in Englishalong wi th the English stream children Ex en ..ith the handicap of not beingable to take the test in their classroom language. these Kaiapuni H2V.1I1
children outperformed the English medium program in English and all otherareas math. science and social science.

It is significant that the Kaiapuni Hawaii children outperformed the Englishstream children in English. Their English instruction was through themedium of Hawaiian and they had received less than 10% as much instruction
in English as the English stream when the SAT was given. Much of the skillthat the children hw.e. in English comes from transfer of literacy fromHawaiian and exposure to English in the media and majority non-Hawaiian
speaking population. Major weaknesses in. E..glish were spelling and
mechanics (punctuation. etc.). areas that are relatively easy to correct.
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SUGGESTIONS FROM KAUANOE KAMANA PRESIDENT OF THE 'AHA
PONANA LEO. page 1 of 6 pages

Part G-NATIVE HAWAIIAN EDUCATION
SEC. 3801. SHORT TITLE
SEC. 3802 FINDINGS
(1)
(2)
(3) It is federal policy under the Native American Languages Act of
1990 to preserve, protect, and promote the rights and freedom of
Native Hawaiians to use, practice, and develop the Native Hawaiian
language with federal encouragement and support for the use of the
Native Hawaiian language as a medium of instruction,
(3)=(4)
(A)
(B)
(C) allows the medium of instruction in public schools to be either
Hawaiian or English, and
(0) mandates the promotion of the study of Hawaiian culture, history
and language.
(4)=(5)
(5)=(6)
(7) The Hawaiian public school system established in 1840 including
the first high school west of the Rocky Mountains was originally
taught entirely through Hawaiian and produced a higher average level
of literacy than generally found in the United States at the time,
(6)=(8)
(7)=(9)
(8) =(10)
(9) =( 11)
(10)=(13)
(11)=(1 4)
(12)=(15)
(16) Hawaiian medium public and private schools were banned after
the overthrow of the Hawaiian Kingdom and the use of Hawaiian as a
medium of education in public schools was forbidden under the
Organic Act, territorial law and state law until 1986, a four
generation period during which the Hawaiian language was nearly
exterminated, and the former association of Native Hawaiian
language and culture with high literacy and educational
accomplishment was destroyg.
(13)=( 17)
(14)=(1 8)

.263
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page 2 Suggestions from K. Kauanoe, President of 'Aha Kirland Leo

(15)=(19)
(16)=(20)
(17)=(21)
(18)=422)
(19)=(23) ....Native American Programs Act of 1974. the Native
American Languages Act of 1990; the Native American Programs Act
of 1992, as amended;....
(20)=(24)
(21)=(25) Teachers, materials, and support service needs are
especially acute for recently established educational programs
taught through the Hawaiian language which are producing a higher
average of academic success than programs for Native Hawaiians
taught through English.
(22).7(26) ....cultural, linguistic, and historical circumstances
(27) Native Hawaiians have expressed their desire for federal
attention to the unique educational needs of Native Hawaiians
through a variety of means including the Native Hawaiian Education
Summit sponsored by the Senate Committee on Indian Affairs in May
of 1993 in Honolulu.

SEC. 3803 PURPOSE
(1) ... in reaching the National Educational Goals within the context
of applicable Native American law including the Native American
Languages Act of 1990.
(2)
(3)
(4)
(5) to provide education to all Native Hawaiian students including
Hawaiian speaking Native Hawaiians.
(6) to provide educational programs that meet the desires of the
Native Hawaiian community as expressed through such means as the
Native Hawaiian Education Summit.

SEC 3804 NATIVE HAWAIIAN EDUCATION COUNCIL
(a)
(b)
(1)
(2)
(3)
(4)
(5)



page 3 Suggestions from K. Kamana, President of the 'Aha Kinana Leo

(c)..../and /at least half of the members shall be Native Hawaiians,
and no less than a quarter of the members shall be fluent and
literate in Hawaiian.
(d)
(1)
(2)
(3)
(e)
(1)
(g)
(h)

/SEC 3805 NATIVE HAWAIIAN LANGUAGE IMMERSION PROJECT
(replace entire section)(Note no change in funding)/
SEC 3805 NATIVE HAWAIIAN LANGUAGE MEDIUM EDUCATION SUPPORT.
(a) Hawaiian Medium Education Authority-In order to provide support
in the reestablishment of Hawaiian medium education for children
entering the public schools speaking the Native Hawaiian language
and other Native Hawaiians who choose to have their children
receive their public education through Hawaiian, the Secretary shall
make direct grants to-
( I) the State of Hawaii for educational support for the Papahana
Kaiapuni Hawaii and other regular school programs taught entirely
through the medium of Hawaiian to include only special costs beyond
standard costs of similar programs taught through English. These
special costs are to be related to the special needs of these
programs, e.g., transportation, site rental, site renovation, start-up
staff, staff training and reassignment, production of signs, tuors
for special education and gifted and talented students etc.
(2) the University of Hawaii at Hilo Hawaiian language program for
development of teachers, materials and graduate level
language/culture expert and for assessment.
(3) the 'Aha Kinana Leo, Inc. for family-based and communioi
support services and educational activities in Hawaiian for Hawaiian
speaking students, potential teachers and families
(b) SPECIAL CONDITION REQUIRED.- For the purpose of this section,
all Hawaiian speaking elementary students requesting enrollment
must be accommodated and given priority enrollment regardless of
place of residence within the state of Hawaii.
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(c) ADMINISTRATIVE COSTS.-No more than 7 percent of the funds
appropriated to carry out the provisions of this section for any
fiscal year may be used for administrative purposes.
(d) AUTHORIZATION OF APPROPRIATIONS.-There is authorized to be
appropriate $1,500,000 for fiscal year 1995 and such sums as may
be necessary for fiscal years 1996 through 1999. Such funds shall
remain available until expended.

SEC 3806 NATIVE HAWAIIAN FAMILY-BASED EDUCATION CENTERS
(a) direct grants to the 'Aha Piinana Leo Inc and other Native
Hawaiian Organizations a minimum of /eleven/ sixteen Family-
Based Centers throughout the Hawaiian Islands. At least eight of
these Family-Based Centers will be operated entirely in the
Hawaiian language by the 'Aha Punana Leo. Inc Other centers may be
operated in either Hawaiian or English Such centers shall include:
(1)
(2)
(3)
(4)
(b)
(c) until expended. Programs conducted in Hawaiian will be
exempted from the prohibition on construction

SEC. 3807 NATIVE HAWAIIAN HIGHER EDUCATION DEMONSTRATION
PROGRAM
(e)HIGHER EDUCATION GENERAL AUTHORITY
(1)
(2
(3)
(4)
(5)
(b) GRANTS AUTHURI ZED-
(1)
(2)
(3)
(c) SPECIAL CONDITIONS REQUIRED.- ....within the State of Hawai'i.
For the purpose of both subsections (a) and (b) fellowship conditions
shall be established whereby continuing recipients are required to
have completed college-level Hawaiian language credits in

1 7 i.
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accordance with the following schedule: second year students at
least two credits, third year students at least six credits, fourth
year students at least twelve credits, fifth year students and all
students receiving assistance under (b) at least sixteen credits
with preference to those who have completed over sixteen credits.

SEC 3800 NATIVE HAWAIIAN GIFTED AND TALENTED DEMONSTRATION
PROGRAM
(a)
(A)
(B)
(i)
(ii)
(2)
(b)
(1)
(A)
(B)
(2)
(3)
(4)
(5)
(A)
(B)
(c)
(d)
(e)
SEC. 3809 NATIVE HAWAIIAN SPECIAL EDUCATION PROGRAM
(a)
(1)
(2)
(A)
(B)
(3) components demonstrating and exploring the use of Native
Hawaiian langusige and exposure to Native Hawaiian cultural
traditions.
(b)
(c)
(A)
(8)
(2)= (4)
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(d)

SEC. 3810 ADMINISTRATIVE PROVISIONS
(a)
(b)

SEC. 3811 DEFINITIONS
(1)
(A)
(0)
(C)
(i)
(ii)
(iii)
(2)
(3)
(A)
(13)

(C)
(D)
(4)
(A)
(13)

(C)
(5)
(6)
(7)
(8) The term "Native Hawaiian language" means that single Native
American language indigenous to Hawaii.
(9) The term "Native American language" has the meaning given to
such term under section 103 (6) of the Native American Languages
Act of 1990 -Public Law 101-477.
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KOMIKE PUNANA LEO 0 WAIMEA
do P. O. Boa 158 Kumla, Hawaii 96743

h. 885-4585

March 28,1994

Testimony in Support of 'Aha Punana Leo
to continue as a recipient of

Native Hawaiian Family-Based Education Funding

The Komike Punana Leo o Waimea is a support group which was formed for the sole purpose of
opening a Punana Leo preschool in Waimea, Hawaii. Our group of dedicatedparents have been
working towards this goal for the past two years and we anxiously anticipate the openingof our school
in September of this year. Funds from the 'Aha Punana Leo will help our school to become a reality.

It has been brought to our attention that although HR 6 is designed to continue appropriations for
Hawaiian programs, funding for the 'Aha Punana Leo would be decreased. In its present form, this bill
does not list the 'Aha Punana Leo as a recipient of funds under (Sec 3806) the Native Hawaiian Family-
Based Education Centers. Instead, it is listed under (Sec 3805) the Hawaiian Language Immersion
Program. This appropriation would give the 'Aha Punana Leo less money to operate those preschools
that are already opened and leave little hope for new schools such as ours.

A special quality of the Punana Leo preschools is it's family involvement. In theseschools families, who
desire their children to learn the Hawaiian language from their earliest years, are brought together. The
families of the preschoolers take a very active role in the many details of running the school. The
Punana Leo schools provide language classes for the parents and family members so that they can learn
basic Hawaiian language for communicating with their child.

The Punana Leo preschools are not your typical preschools. From the moment a child is enrolled in the
school, until he leaves, he and his family are provided wonderful learning opportunities. The child as
well as his family are learning the Hawaiian language, and through the language they are experiencing
the history and literature of a culture. The family is also exposed to classes on traditional health
practices, lifestyles, and customs. It all, it is truly a FAMILY-BASED PRESCHOOL.

We would like the opportunity to open our Punana Leo preschool in Waimea so that we can provide a
means to teach the children of our community and their families to speak the language of our land. We
would like to count on H. R. 6 to provide the appropriate funds to keep the Punana Leo preschools in
operation.

Mahalo for the opportunity to share this dream with you.

'0 way no me ka o.\
42.014--a-A

Keomailani Case
President - Komike Punana Leo o Waimea
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KOMIKE PUNANA LEO 0 WAIMEA
Kamue la, Island of Hawaii

We represent the Komike Punana Leo o Waimea, we have been planning and meeting to open
our Punana Leo school here in Waimea on the island of Hawaii for the last two years. Our dream
is coming to a close as we have successfully secured our school building site and are proceeding
towards the necessary county and/or state permits in order to open our school.

All our efforts and hopes will be in vain if the H.R. 6 bill in its present form is passed. The 'Aha
Punana Leo Inc., needs to be listed as a recipient for HR. 6 Sec. 3806 Native Hawaiian Family-
Based Education Centers.

The 'Aha Punana Leo Inc., has been funding its existing seven Punana Leo preschools and has
been contributing to the start up of those schools trying to open such as we are.

Punana Leo preschool with its native language teaching for our preschoolers pulls entire families
together in one common goal, to recapture what was lost in our language, culture, and history. In
essence, to help us recapture ourselves. Our Waimea School has not yet opened, but, we can feel
the closeness the school has brought to us within our families. We work together,we attempt to
use what little we know of our own language and we have a desire to build as our father's before
us. We want to learn what our children will be or are learning. We are very family based and to
exclude us from the necessary appropriations will once again be a great wrong to the native
Hawaiians. We need the appropriation of SI million annually to continue operating the Punana
Leo preschools.

it is our hopes, to continue adult language courses at our preschool. We also hope to encourage
more activities toward developing our culture by offering continuous educational gatherings for
both adults and children. Many of the other Punana Leo preschools already offer classes on
traditional health practices including pre and post natal care and Hawaiian medicinal herbs,
lifestyles, customs, attitudes, handicrafts, and the list goes on.

The Punana Leo preschool is not like an ordinary preschool where you drop your child off, pay
your tuition, pick up your child after school and that's it. With the Punana Leo preschool you, as
a parent, or we, as a family, must get involved. We are responsible for our child's education.
We are responsible to ensure that we continue what our child has learned in school at home. We
are responsible for ensuring that the school and surrounding area are well maintained. It is up to
us as a family to continue our education to regain what we have lost and we will accomplish this
by participating in the Punana Leo preschools.

Respectfully submitted,

KOMLKE PUNANA LEO 0 WAIMEA

bakka.ckt.
Ululani Patterson
Vice President
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Senator Daniel Inouye
Senator Daniel Akaka
Representative Niel Ambercrombie
Representative Patsy Mink
The Committee on Indian Affairs

Fr: Uluwehi Sai
President of Punana Leo o Honolulu Parent Group

Re: H.R.6

Aloha,

I am Uluwehi Sai, president of the Punana Leo o Honolulu Parent
Group. We are the parent group of a family based pre-school located
in Kalihi O'ahu. I am one person representing 100% of our families
currently enrolled at Punana Leo o Honolulu. I have attached the
signatures of all of our parents that are in support of this testi-
mony. All of these families are willing to give individual
testimony if you so. desire.

We are a family based program and all families that have passed
through this program can attest to that fact. We all know first-
hand the meaning of "family based program." I submit this testimony
today to ask that we remain in the family-based section and that
at least one-half of the available funds be granted toward the
continued running of our pre-schools. Our parents donate 110%
of their time each year to help provide additional needs required
to achieve all goals set in the Family-Based Section. We work
this hard because the current funds are insufficient. We should
not be placed in the Native Hawaiian Language Immersion Section
because we are foremost a Family-Based pre-school program. That

- we accomplish all goals by using our Native Language is just an
added plus to our program.

We are very pleased to see the Native Hawaiian Language Immersion
Section because all of us either have children currently apart of
that program, or will hopefully be apart of it this next school
year. It is our hope that Federal funds provided will aid the
State of Hawaii toward expansion of those programs so as not to
deny any child entrance as has been and continues to be their
practice.

Our pre-school receives tremendous,support from our community.
Some of our local supporters. cone from First Hawaiian Bank, Bank
of Hawaii, Alexander 8 Baldwin, and,Hawaiian Electric Co. to name
a few of the large businesseS. VarioUs Civic Organizations,
Churches and alot of individuals give their support to us as well
as prominent legislators.

With dedicated parents and teachers, community support, and sufficient
funding, we will be able to continue to p%ch all goals. To do this
we need to remain in the Family-Based Section and respectfully
request your consideration.

Mahalo a nui loa,
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March 30, 1994

The Honorable Dan Inouye, Chair
Senate Committe'e on Native Hawaiian Education
Prince Kuhio Federal Building
Honolulu, Hawaii

Aloha e ka 'elele Wakinekona,

Due in large part to programs like Punana Leo, Na Pua
No'eau and Kaiapuni, we at the high school level find
ourselves unable to meet the demands of students wanting
to learn the Hawaiian language. At Wai'anae High School
we began the school year '91-92 with barely enough students
for two Hawaiian language classes. The increase has been
so rapid that we will have to turn away at least 50 students
who have requested classes for the school year 94-95.

Our administration has funds to cover only one Hawaiian
language teacher for 168 students, (not an !deal situation
in itself), but with the present 219 students signed up
for next year, we cannot meet the demand. We bring this
to your attention because we feel strongly that this is
just the beginning of a continuing upsurge in demand for
Hawaiian language classes.

This is a critical issue. It causes all of us great distress
to turn Hawaiian students away from pursuing what is their
birthrite. We need support for additional Hawaiian language
teachers in the public schools. Where else will these
public school students turn?

Sin erely,

Liplda Mahoe Gal no
Hawaiian Langua e Teacher
WAI'ANAE HIGH SCHOOL

cc: John DeSoto, Councilman
Peter Apo, State House
Patsy Mink, U.S. House of Representatives
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March 27, 1994

Caroline R.P. Fallau
349 Todd Avenue
Hilo, Hawai'i 96720

Senators Inouye and Akaka, Congresswoman Mink, and Congressman Abercrombie:

Thank you very much for supporting the Native Hawaiian Education Act and also
for increasing the awareness of other politicians in regard to the needs of Native
Hawaiians.

I would like to take this opportunity to share with all of you the impact of your
efforts on the lives of myself and my children. My name is Caroline Fallau. I am a mother
of five children, three of whom are currently being educated in the Hawaiian language.
My daughter, aged five, attends preschool at the Punana Leo o Hilo, and my twin sons,
aged twelve, are in the sixth grade at the Kula Kaiapuni o Keaukaha. They are thriving
in their educational environment, both scholastically and emotionally.

In 1985, my twin sons, then aged three, were accepted into the Punana Leo o Hilo
during its first year of operation. Although I am not Hawaiian, my children are, therefore
I felt an overwhelming need for them to grasp onto this most vital aspect of their culture,
the language. It was by no means smooth sailing, however, as I struggled to learn a
language that I had not been exposed to, while my sons were increasing their fluency in
leaps and bounds. I attended weekly parent language classes at the school, but these
were not nearly enough if I would one day want to converse fluently with my children. A
year later, in 1986, many changes occured in our lives. I divorced my abusive husband
of thirteen years, taking along with me my four young sons, minimal posessions, and an
undaunted sense of direction. Not wanting to be just another welfare statistic, I enrolled
in college, at first taking only one Hawaiian language class, and later, becoming a full-time
classified student. I believe had it not been for my involvement with the revitalization of
the Hawaiian language giving me a purpose and a place, I would not have had the sense
of self-worth to make changes in my life for the better.

Today, I am entering my senior year at the University of Hawai'i at Hilo. I am
currently in my fourth and final year of Hawaiian language. I am remarried to a wonderful
man, who is the father of my daughter. My sons are still with me, growing and maturing
in a way that would not have been possible had I remained in a stagnant situation. The
breakup of a family is a tremendously hard thing, but sometimes changes are necessary
to ensure a secure and bright future. The strength and perserverance that we as a family
continue to show are due in no small part to our committment and dedication to a
common goal that we all share - and that is the continued growth and enrichment of the
Hawaiian language. We, like all supporters of education through Hawaiian, share the
vision of a living language, with Hawaiian being spoken everywhere, all the time. We are
charged with the duty of replacing a block of history that was missing, and is now on the
path to being filled in. Imua ka 'cilelo Hawai'i!
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Testimony of Clayton Hec,
Chairman of the Board of Trustees of

the Office of Hawaiian Affairs
Page 1

Aloha members of the Senate Indian Affairs Committee. I am Clayton Hee, Chairman of

the Board of Trustees of the Office of Hawaiian Affairs, or OHA.

.
The need for special attention to Native Hawaiian Education is evident. You have before

you the unfortunate statistics on our people. It is important that this bill be passed and I

know that you will work toward its passage.

I ask, however, that the bill be modified relative to education through the Hawaiian

language, especially the work of the 'Aha Thinana Leo and the Hale Kuamo'o Hawaiian

Language Center. Such modifications would reflect the expressed desires of our people.

The Punana Leo family-based centers run by the 'Aha Punana Leo are the only full-day

program for preschool children conducted entirely in Hawaiian focusing on modern

academics. Studies of the products of Punana Leo by out-of-state evaluators, State

Department of Education evaluators, and Native Hawaiian evaluators have all been very

positive regarding the academic, psychological and social progress of those served.

It has been clear that the Native Hawaiian people have this type of early education program

as their priority since an ()HA conducted survey in 1985. More recently, meetings

conducted on Hawaiian education in early 1993 showed that the Miami Leo was the single

most commonly sup toned education program among Native Hawaiians. Again, at the

Native Hawaiian Edi cation Summit co-sponsored by the Senate Indian Affairs Committee

and OHA among others, the Minna Leo was the most commonly mentioned program and

the increase of the current number of Alnana Leo from 7 to at least 30 by the year 2003 was

a priority recommendation.
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Testimony of Clayton Hee,
Chairman of the Board of Trustees of

the Office of Hawaiian Affairs
Page 2

.
As presently written the Act does not allow for the expansion of Pfinana Lto to 30 or more

sites but instead calls for its "maintenance." The funding level appropriated to be shared

Maim Leo with two other entities will not even allow for maintenance but will actually

lead to a reduction of sites.

The Ponana Leo family-based education centers should be funded under Sec. 3806 Native

Hawaiian Family-Based Education Centers. It is illogical to do otherwise since the Panana

Leo is described in the bill itself as a family-based education program and Sec. 3806 is the

only section with sufficient national priority and sufficient authorized funding to assure

reaching the goals of the Native Hawaiian community regarding expansion of the PCinana

Leo.

The Hale Kuamo'o Hawaiian Language Center was established by the State Legislature at

the University of Hawaii at Hilo with the support of OHA in response to Native Hawaiian

requests for a teacher and curriculum development center. It is the state established center

described in Sec. 3805(a)(3) and should therefore be clearly stated as such. In addition, its

efforts to establish post baccalaureate training of teachers and curriculum developers

should be indicated in the bill.

My specific changes.to the bill are included below (all changes are indicated in italic type,

deletions in brackets, additions underlined):

Section 3805 - NATIVE HAWAIIAN LANGUAGE IMMERSION PROJECT

(a) NA liVE HAWAIIAN LANGUAGE IMMERSION AUTHORITY - In order

to continue the state-wide effort to revitalize the Native Hawaiian language

1 0
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Testimony of Clayton Hee,
Chairman of the Board of Trustees of

the Office of Hawaiian Affairs
Page 3

through the Pinana Leo Project and the State of Hawai'i's immersion project, the

Secretary shall make direct grants to:

(1) Aha PUnana Leo for the continued maintenance of the Putiana Leo

Project, a family-based Hawaiian Immersion preschool program; family and

community programs;

(2) The State of Hawai'i for education support services for the State of

Hawai'i's Hawaiian Immersion Program; and to

(3) The State of Hawai'i to establish a center for Native Hawaiian curriculum

developmetu and teacher training for its Native Hawaiian language

curriculum and teacher training center, the Hale Kuamo'o of the

University of Hawai'i at Hilo, to expand its current programs and to

develop and support post baccalaurate study in Hawaiian language.

(b) ADMINISTRATIVE COSTS No more than 7 percent of the funds

appropriate to carry out the provisions of this section for any fiscal year may be

used fv: administrative purposes.

(c) AUTHORIZATION OF APPROPRIATIONS - There is authorized to be

appropriated $1,500,000 for fiscal year 1995 and such sums as may be necessary

for fiscal years 1996 through 1999. Such funds shall remain available until

expended.

Section 38n6 NATIVE HAWAIIAN FAMILY-BASED EDUCATION CENTERS

(a) GENERAL AUTHORITY The Secretary shall make direct grants to Native

Hawaiian Organizations (including Native Hawaiian Educational
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Testimony of Clayton Hee,
Chairman of the Board of Trustees of

the Office of Hawaiian Affairs
Page 4

Organizations such as the 'Aha Panana Leo to develop and operate a minimum

of eleven Family-Based Education Centers throughout the Hawaiian Islands.

Such centers shall be conducted in either the Hawaiian or English language,

and include:

(1) Parent-Infant programs (prenatal through age 3);

(2) Preschool programs for four and five-year olds;

(3) Continued research and development; and,

(4) Long-term followup and assessment program.

(b) ADMINISTRATIVE COSTS - No more than 7 percent of the funds

appropriated to carry out the provisions of this section for any fiscal year may

be used for administrative purposes.

(c) AUTHORIZATION OF APPROPRIATIONS In addition to any other

amount authorized for the centers described in subsectionn (a), there is

authorized to be appropriated $6.000,000 for fiscal year 1995 and such sums as

may be necessary for fiscal years 1996 through 1999. Such funds shall remain

available until expended.
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Testimony in support of

FAMILY BASED EDUCATION

My name is Leialoha Roy-DeAguiar. I'd like to briefly explain
how I became involved with the Punana Leo program in Kona.

In December of 1992, I was invited to bring our youngest foster
son to a program called Hui Hi'i Pepe. This program was created
by the 'Aha Punana Leo organization for children to begin the
process of learning the Hawaiian language at an early age along
with one of the child's parents.

Hui Hi'i Pepe was formed by interested families who elected
to provide their children with an education like none other.
The child and parent met three times weekly and learned all
instruction in Hawaiian.

There is great need and interest in our community for the
continuation of this program because it sets the foundation
for further developement, i.e. Punana Leo preschools and papa
mala'o or Kaiapuni imersion grade schools.

Beginning with Ka 'Ohana Ola, a pre and post natal class series
open to the community, Hui Hi'i Pepe, the child and parent class,
Punana Leo preschools, and finally Kaiapuni grade schools, these
programs prove that this family based educational system
encompasses all aspects of family growth.

The branches of the Punana Leo 'ohana are the following:

Na keiki
Na makua a me ko lakou "extended families"
School staff
Community friends
Business supporters

The efforts of the aforementioned supporter,-, combine to promote
and enhance the growth of the children in a positive and loving
environment.

One of Punana Leo's main goals is to instill in our children
the quality of life which was enjoyed by our kupuna, our
teachings reflect this.

Hawaiian was a spoken language, taerefore, the daily teachings
that were passed on to the children were done at home within
the family unit. By utilizing our native speakers and the elder
members of our community (kupuna) at Punana Leo, we are able
to provide our children with their knowledge in an environment
reflective of the home.
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In the world in which we live, we find that among hundreds of
cultures, the Hawaiian still exists because of the strength
that comes from within, the 'ohana, the extended family, and
the community. Our families look to Punana Leo to provide them
and their children with the essence of what is Hawaiian and
to promote continued well being and foster self esteem.

Take the subject of courtesy for example. Courtesies such as
respect for the elder, respect for the land and ocean, and for
each other are vital in the Hawaiian wry of life. When
courtesies are lost, communication is non-existant and separation
is eminent. The teachings of courtesies are among the highest
priorities in Punana Leo curriculum.

The students of the Kaiapuni imersion programs are excellent
examples of these teachings. They are well behaved, they possess
positive self esteem, and are extremely good role models for
the younger children who attend the Punana Leo schools.These
same students have shown that they have the capability of
achieving higher intellectual goals by being bi-lingual.

Therefore, considering the validity of the above, we as adults
should recognize this potential and promote these teachings
rather than allowing ourselves to become distracted by far
reaching judgements as to which category of funding will enable
our vital community based program to continue. We are not people
of wealth in a financial sense. We are, however, rich in our
culture and language. It is imperative in this changing world
that we continue to pass along the essence of who we are to
our children. We ask that our funding remain as family based,
for that is Punana Leo.

Mahalo.
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Testimony of Larry L. Kimura for the University of Hawaii

Aloha, Senators Inouye and Akaka and Representatives Mink and
Abercrombie. My name is Larry Kimura. I taught the highest level
Hawaiian language courses at Mifinoa for seventeen years before
moving to UH-Hilo upon legislative designation of UH-Hilo as the
site of the Hale Kuamo'o, the State's Hawaiian Language Center.

I urge that SEC. 3805 (a) (2) reflect Hawai'i legislative intent and
University of Hawaii long range plans that assign specialization in
Hawaiian language to UH-Hilo. The Hale Kuamo`o Hawaiian Language
Center is already the principle source of curriculum and in-service
teacher training fcjr state Hawaiian Immersion and Niihau programs.
We cover all curriculum areas including science and mathematics
and print a Hawaiian language newspaper for Hawaiian Immersion
programs as well. Our work also includes development of modern
technological vocabulary and representation for the State in an
international Polynesian governments technical vocabulary
development effort. State funding for the Hale Kuameo has been
given to cover elementary school programs. As Hawaiian Immersion
moves into the intermediate and high school levels Federal
assistance is important to meet expanded needs.

We ask that Sec 3805 (a) (2) also allow for training of curriculum
experts and advanced Hawaiian language teachers through
development of tne first graduate program in Hawaiian. Individuals
with advanced training are needed if Hawaiian Immersion is to grow.
UH-Hilo currently has the most developed B.A. program in Hawaiian
language anywhere and has been designated by the University system
for graduate work in the field. The UH-Hilo Hawaiian graduate
program is well on its way to reality having been approved by all the
appropriate academic committees and the campus Senate at UH-Hilo.
Funding is a major hurdle for the state.

Federal assistance enhancing State of Hawai'i initiatives will also
help us better serve a national purpose as a model for Native
American programs. The Hale Kuameo was recenti; commended by
the Center for Applied Linguistics in Washington a.; an outstanding
example of university/local school cooperation and we have been
noted in a national Tribal College education publication as the most
developed program in a Native American language.

Mahal o for your support.
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SENATE HEARINUS: Native Hawaiian Education, Honolulu, March 30,
1994

Mr. Chairman, My name is William Demmert. I am a member of the
Tlingit Indian Tribe of Alaska, and Oglale. SiOux Tribe from South
Dakota. I have worked nationally, internationally, and locally
in the field of Indian education for all of my professional life
as a teacher, principal, State Commissioner of Education
(Alaska), U.S. Deputy Commissioner of Education, and as the
Director of Education in the Bureau of Indian rffairs. More
recently I served as a university professor in several
institutions (Stanford, University of Waehingt al, university of
Alaska, western Washington University). I am ala:, a founding
members of the National Indian Education Association and co-chair
of the U.S. Department of Education report Indian Nations At
Risks An Education Strategy for Action (1992).

In 1992 I had the distinct pleasure of visiting the Punana Leo
Project office and school in Hilo. My visit also included the
Hawaiian Language Immersion Program at keaukaha School and the
Hale Kuamo'a RawaiianLanguage Center at the University of Hawaii
at Hilo. During this visit I was impressed with the quality of
programs, and astonished with what the "owners" of the programs
had done in the community, university, early childhood program,
and in the school.

Ever since the national report Indian Educations a National
Tragedy, A National Mallow'. (1972), I have felt that Native
language. were of major importance in the education of indigenous
peoples, and that public schools had a major responsibility in
promoting retention and development of these languages. while
the Punana Leo project is not the sole example of the power of
Native American Language programs in the country, it has
certainly been one of the most impressive. I have invited
national and international attention to the quality of the
activity, and to the impressive results of the program. I have
also invited members of the program to speak at places like the
Stanford University Native Language seminar I organised, and
helped arrange invitations to national conventions like the
National Indian Education Association Conference. I and other
Native American educators view Puna Leo as a national model of
excellence.

It seems to me that the Puna Leo experience has to be an
important one to Hawaii for it is to other Native communities
nationally and internationally. In my experience Native peoples
have always seen education as representing a bridge between the
larger world community and the smaller Native communities they
emanate from. In the past many Native leader. saw those who do
well in school an abandoning the Native world, and those who
rejected school as defending Native custom. and tradition. The
Punana Leo has reversed this position. Those who attend the
Punana Leo are seen as embracing and defending the Native
Hawaiian world and incorporating the challenges of the Native
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world as a strength rather than a weaknees. Until Native
education as a whole can accomplish this change in perspective,
education of Natives will continue to falter because many Native
people, when threatened or uncomfortable, will depend solely on
their original roots as the base of their strength and reject
outside influences like school.

There are those who believe that by hiring non-Native
anthropologists and national educational experte schools oan be
radically changed and meet the language, social, and cultural
needs of Native students. This has not worked. What works are
programs like Punana Leo where the Native mothers, fathers,
grandparents, aunts and uncles develop ownership through planningand operating the program. It is theirs and they will not let it
fail.

I have been told that the Punana Leo project has not heretofore
had the opportunity to provide testimony for this important piece
of legislation. I am glad to eae that this 3J an oversight thatis now being corrected. Punana Leo is an ..mportant piece of
Native education. It must receive state well as federal
support in order to survive. This support ie important to long
term well being and survival. It is an important model and must
be recognized as such.

have enclosed a copy of a resolution from the Native American
Languages Institute, and an article from a Center for Applied
Linguistics publication (that I authored).

Thank you for this opportunity to respond to your proposed
legislation.

William O. Demmert, Jr. fid.D
Visiting Professor
Western Washington University

2
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TO: 1 lawers Congressional Delegation

FROM: Parents of Students, Staff arid Supporters of Ptinana Leo 0 Maui

RE: Testimony on Native Hawaiian Education Act

DATE: March 30,1994

Aloha Congress members. Hau'oli makou i ko 'oukou ho'i 'a is mai i

We would like to begin by extending our mahalo for your support, over the years,

of federal funding for Native Hawaiian educational opportunities, and for your current

efforts on behalf of the Native Hawaiian Education Act. Coming from Maui we also

want to acknowledge Representative Mink's vigorous advocacy of the Native

Hawaiian Education Act earlier this month, which was instrumental defeating an

amendment that would have eliminated the Act altogether.

In support of the Native Hawaiian Education Act, we offer the following

statements and suggested revisions.

The Rinana Leo program began on Maui in 1987 with twelve students. The

preschool is presently operating at maximum capacity with 26 students. Interest in the

program has grown tremendously in the nearly seven years since the first

preschoolers on Maui were greeted in Hawai'i's mother language. This year, we

already have 50 children and their parents waiting to be interviewed for the 16

openings that will be available this September. The strong interest in the Rinana Leo

program, particularly in the Native Hawaiian community delights us and also

challenges us all to meet the growing needs of our community.

The present facility in Central Maui can accommodate no more than 26 students;

however, if a larger facility were available enrollment would easily double. In addition,

parents of preschoolers in distant Lahaina and Hana would like to see PUnana Leo

sites established in their districts.
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One primary reason for this island-wide (and state-wide) interest is that the

PUnana Leo program requires the active participation of the preschoolers' families.

Parents and/or guardians of children enrolled in the program are committed to working

a minimum of eight hours a month for the school, in addition to attending a weekly

Hawaiian language class and meeting as a parents' group once a month.

These commitments provide a supportive context for our young students and, as

importantly, directly engage families in the educational process. PUnana Leo has

always been family-based and, by its nature, the program reinforces important

I lawaiian cultural values by encouraging the continued practice of these values not

only within the immediate family but with a larger cultural group.

There are many instances in which the enrollment of one child has resulted in

not only parents, but grandparents, uncles, aunts, siblings and even friends of the

family becoming involved in the program through its language and culture-based

activities. While the actual numbers of PUnana Leo graduatesmay appear to be

relatively small, these children are really at the center of a much larger support group -

all of whom share in the educational and cultural benefits.

For these reasons, we support the inclusion of the 'Aha PUnana Leo in Section

3805, "Native Hawaiian Language Immersion Authority". Because Section 3805

relates specifically and solely to "revitalizing the Native Hawaiian Language", we feel

that it would also be appropriate to include a specific reference to the 'Aha POnana

Leo in Section 3806, "Native Hawaiian Family Based Education Centers". The 'Aha

PUnana Leo activities are very much consistent with the described purposes of Family-

Based Education Centers contained in Section 3806 (a) (1)-(4).

We have all witnessed the enthusiastic support and growth of the PUnana Leo

on Maui. Despite the near demise of the Hawaiian language, your continued support

for the Native Hawaiian Education Act allows is to help ourselves, our families, and

the larger Hawaiian community. Mahalo.
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March 28, 1994

Re: H.R.6 SEC 3806 Native Hawaiian Family-Based Education Center

Aloha kakou,

This testimony is a compilation of written testimonies from several concerned parents
whose children attend Punana Leo 0 Kona. Mr. Zachary Kanuha, Mrs. Debbie
Kailiwai-Ray, Mrs. 'Lana Godden, Mrs. Ku'uipo Tavares and Mr. and Mrs. Richard
Contudt.

We, as the parents of Punana Leo 0 Kona,would like to request to be listed under the
H.R.6 SEC 3806 Native Hawaiian Famrly-Based Education Center for funds.

We are a Family-Based Preschool. Our parents group is structured to support our
children in their quest for education. We want our children as young as they are to
want to be able to achieve academically and to make this goal a part of their
Hawaiian identity.

Our parent group keeps our preschool operational. Our parents contribute volunteer
hours to maintain the school site, assist the teachers, and produce lessons. We must
attend monthly meeting as a parent group where we meet with the teachers and the
supervisor to correlate actwittes, be it fundraisers or lesson plans.

When our parents group was first organized in july 1993, we did not know each other
or know about each other. But still we became organized and banded together
because we all had the same goal. That goal was to perpetuate the Hawaiian
language through our preschool age cft:ldren. We were then able to work together as
a family choosing the head of our family to counsel and organize our parents group.

We became a family because not only we, the parents were involved in our school but
our older children ar.d our parents, grandparents and our cousins became involved
in our school. We rent a home in Keauhou Mauka which we remodeled to meet the
strict codes required by the State of Hawaii. There were many hours which we as a
parent aroi.ip and family i::ombers and friends put into the school site working night
and day on cur school. We were able to begin classes only as of February of this
year.

Our parents group bonded together supporting each other in every aspect as a family.
Punana Leo 0 Kona could not function without the firm base of our parents group.

We plan fundraisers almost monthly to assist our parents group in their quest to
purchase the home and proper ty in live years V/e would like the Keauhou Mauka site
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to be a permanent site for the upcoming generation. Many of our families would like
their infants to be able to experience Punana Ler+ to have the opportunity to be
involved in the Hawaiian experience immersed in language and Hawaiian family
values.

We are very appreciative of this federal grant, it enables us to run our school, but it is
also limited in what it can give us. We still need full-time involvement from our parents
in fund-raising activities in order to supply our school with things like a copy machine,
laminating machine, and other office equipment and supplies. We even have to clean
our school, and help to create new materals for our school because everything we
have has to be in Hawaiian.

Besides the federal grant, we have no other income. This is not a supplement for us, it
does not provide us with extras. This is what we use to run our schools. Our school
supervisor and teachers make less than nine dollars an hour with our teachers aides
at five dollars an hour. It is obvious that our staff and parents are one big family and
we are all in this for aloha, and for a chance to give our children and ourselves our
mother tongue, our culture and our pride as a Hawaiian people.

We would like to see Punana Leo 0 Kona expanded to various sites throughout Kona.
We would like to offer to other Kona families the opportunity to become involved in the
Punana Leo program.

Our families are familiar with traditional Hawaiian values and lifestyles and
incorporate these experiences into learning activities for our children.

1

Although our children have been attending classes for only two months we have
areatly benefitted from the Punana Leo Program. We have formed new filendshiPs
along with our children. We are learning the Hawaiian language along with our
children by attending weekly language classes. We want to be able to converse with
our child when he or she comes home from preschool. We want to be able to
continue the Punana Leo experience in our own homes bringing into our homes not
only the language but the values and life styles of our grandparents.

We. the parents of Punana Leo 0 Kona again respectfully request your support to list
Aha Punana Leo, Inc. to receive funds from H.R.6 SEC 3806 Native Hawaiian Family-
Based Education Center.

Respectfully yours,

6)t.-PA,-"t7

Maunahina Conradt, President
Ka Hui Makua 0 Punana Leo 0 Kona

1.9 2
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WAIOLA CHURCH
United Church of Christ

P.O. Box 455/535 Waine`e Street
Lahaina, Maui, Hawaii 96767
PH: 661-4349/FAX: 661-1734

TO WHOM IT MAY CONCERN,

We the undersigned would like to give written testimony to H.R. 6, that
would continue six more years of autho tion of appropriation for
Native Hawaiian Family-Based Education rough the Department of
Education.

We urge you to restore and include the %ha Punana Leo, Inc. as part of
H.R. 6. Education is the part and parcel for natives peoples to enable
literacy, the common good for all people of all colors and races. To
withhold funding for the 'Alia Puma Leo, Inc. would again take away a
right that is available for all races. Again the Hawaiian families education
would not receive funding as other peoples would. Punana Leo Pre-
Schools throughout Hawaii have been a means for all members of the
family to learn and have provided a means for support and enrichment of
the family here in Haman

We the people of Walvis, Maui's oldest Christian Church, and of Lahaina
urge you to put back into H.R. 6 funding for the Native Hawaiian
Education Act which would include support of the `Aha Punana Leo, Inc.

ours,

u ICelgkpa P.K. Lee
Pastor
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THE UNDERSIGNED GIVE SUPPORT TO THE 'AHA PUNANA
LEO, INC THROUGH RESTORING FUNDING FOR THE NATIVE
HAWAIIAN EDUCATION ACT INTO H.R. 6.

INNINIMONEMENNEEMMEM
1. ;62-.6-4 G: Q.7 4 11 c7c(

2. T-eli Whoa Witamtv 411 cling

3. jirrnj Riv.14 14,g Makamio,

4. Mlavai ',C444) (7-2, am ikkigoik o". 410

5. Le,(4.41 *6.4.4(zo r 044%40- 41.04 (

6. r-a(40441 Nit , 073 te..4,441014.4 ,
go 7c

Zdri /NA ar' Ye 7e /

8. eirai (r15 VCcio,K 04, 44- 'L-1X. 94114 f

9:N1e 6 R.D5eiitaf NA gate. 61. Lala«i,1h fOG/

10. ardni,-)74-5,..i, /oat 44' j4.7G/

11.17cAt4.--44..1M tS. A444-4"X` )41!

12. -4 da.)
Jo.

13. 62/44e:.1- Oe/ /P4.1 de,vAi.Z4. ,W` c-ev-2ed,%-td, (Z/ WA

14. r,iiA--r,..-4.4-pitzLi--e-A.L- l 0.4 d Clc-sAjoi

194



192

,744.4140' P'41'
M1;41/ A74

16. 4444,e,i d 5-/ dice/dive,: / , //.74` 96 9¢t

17. /414esteri-, 4cAo, afessG

0444,44/ 40d, hue) eediatiaz:-/-4- ect, cpitiA0

19. /4,1714.114_ /2rAt.;.4,-

20. t4;°,1 9 70 fl. Alph.0)-fi V.

21. vfo c )14arit);;44

7V P-cwtfx( (Pk.
no, 1.444/4.

. 254 xikt./ c6-4/ .9674/
26. 5-2.1(.), 44k, CR 67 1,

27. c9KAR. Cats

21.

29.

30.

31.

32.

33.

4420 huttlft RO ,1111i4k ittwiti 167

I To



193

NORTH SHORE CAREER TRAINING CORPORATION

P.O. Box 396 Kahuku, Hawaii 96731 Telephone (808) 293-9204 Fax (808) 293-2463

loud of Directors
Thomas L Reliant Jr.

Peter T. Dyer
Caney Haneberg

Allan Parker
Charles A althorn

John H. Fit-ota

Exesvtive Director
Robert F Comeau

March 29, 1994

The Honorable Sens. Daniel Inouye,
Daniel Akaka, Congressman Neil
Abercrombie, and Congresswoman
Patsy Mink

Aloha:

This letter is written on behalf of the Punana Leo
family-based preschool program and their effort. to
secure continued funding through the Native Hawaiian
Education Act.

Since mid -1993, our organization has helped
coordinate efforts to establish a Punana Leo preschool
somewhere in the Koolauloa District of Oahu. This
effort, stimulated by strong community-based interest and
support, has progressed to the point of having identified
a site, along with an available vacant structure, in
Kahane Valley.

Having the staff of Punana Leo available to us in
our pursuit of this objective has been invaluable. They
have come to our community meetings whenever asked, and
otherwise have made themselves available to guide and
encourage us in this complex process. In fact, if they
ware suddenly unable to continue to provide this moral
and technical support, we would be at a loss as to how to
proceed, and fear that our efforts to establish the
school would collapse.

W. fully support continued funding for the Punana
Leo family-based preschool program and respectfully ask
your assistance in this effort.

since ely,

Robert F. Comeau
Executive Director

19i3
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PUNANA LEO 0 KAUA`I
Post Office Bon 2093 Puht, Kauet, Hawtu't 96766 Phone (808) 245-1755 Fax (808) 245-8672

March 28, 1994

Senator Daniel Inouye
Senator Daniel Akaka
Representative Neil Abercrombie
Representative Patsy Mink

RE! THE NATIVE HAWAIIAN EDUCATION ACT

Aloha!

This letter was compiled and written by/and-on behalf of the
parents of the twenty-two students currently enrolled at Punana Leo
on Kaua'i.

As parents of these children, we have witnessed, first-hand,
the positive ef/ects that this school and its programs have made
on our children, ourselves and our entire family. As a family-
based program, Punana Leo 'o Kaua'i, has enriched the lives of our
family in many ways. As the majority of us are Hawaiian, this is
an opportunity for our children to learn our native language. The
many programs surrounding the Punana Leo concept has enriched us
and makes us proud of our culture and heritage. Ne believe It also
makes us better members of the overall island community.

We wholeheartedly support the .oana Leo Program, and believe
that the Hawaiian community also supports us. In the past, we have
called upon the Hawaiian community and community -at -large for their
support. We have always been given whatever support we request and
have never had any problem in getting community support.

As we understand, if passed, the Native Hawaiian Education
Act, would directly impact the Punana Leo Programs. As parent-
group, and members of the Hawaiian community and community at-
large, we are strongly opposed to these chcnges. We, unanimously

hat the Hawaiian community wants the Punana Leo program to
continue. H we urge you to allow the program to continue
as a FAMILY-DAM program. Ne also urge that a minimum of SOK of
the funds in this section be allocated to the Punana Leo programs,
as Punana Leo accomplishes all of the goals of the Family-bared
section.

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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Page 2
1St The Native, Hawaiian iducation Act

In addition, we would 1ike to acknowledge the Hawaiian
Immersion program. The Immersion program is currently funded by
the State of Hawaii, and the Dept. of iducation, which we feel is
very kspropriate. H , we do not feel that Federal funds
should ee used to replace of State funds. Me do believe that if
any Federal funds are allocated to the Hawaiian Immersion, that it
be used to ecoand the program. Of specific concern is the issue
of Native speaking Hawaiian children being denied from entering
Immersion. In the past, the DON has denied Hawaiian "peaking
children entrance. We feel this is unfair, as english-speaking
children in Hawaii, can go to school and use their own language
(Sheilah). H , Hawaiian-speaking children have been denied.
If the Federal government allocates money to this program, they can
Force the DOE to accept Hawaiian speaking Native Hawaiians.

In summary, we appreciate this opportunity to give input on
this issue. We encourage you to support the Punana Leo program,
and allow It to be placed bank into the Family-based programs. We
further encourage you to allocated at least SOK of family-based
fund, to P Leo.

Sincerely yours,

Ns testa Sugai
Pelekikena
Ka 'Ohans P

Attachment: (I) Signatures of Parents

(U2,
(1 .

Leo 'o Kaue'l

t93



Attachment 01
Parent Signature
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We, the below parents, acknowledge that we have discussed the
attached testimony in regards to the "The Native lawaiian Xdueation
Act", and by affixing our signature, acknowledge that we support
this letter.

1



THE NALI
INSTITUTE

SERVES TO
EXAMINE

NATIVE
LANGUAGE AND

CULTURAL
CONCERNS AND

TO EXCHANGE
IDEAS AND

PROVIDE
DIRECTION FOR

THE CONTINUAL
DEVELOPMENT
OF EDUCATION

AND RESEARCH
OF THE NATIVE

LANGUAGE AND
CULTURAL

ISSUES IN THE
AMERICAS
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INTERNATIONAL NATIVE
AMERICAN

LANGUAGE ISSUES
NALI INSTITUTE

P.O. Box 963 Choctaw. OK 73020
Central Office 405/4544851 or 454-21511

FAX 405/46441585

1. WHEREAS, the Native American Language Institute (HALL) is the only

international Native organization focusing exclusivity On the indigenous

languages of the Americas, and:

2. WHEREAS, the Native Hawaiian Eduction Act is funding tho Punana Leo

Hawaiian language nest pre-schools through its Family Sued Education

Provisions barred on the family Involvement features of the Punana Leo

without recognizing Its central Native language revitalization feature, and:

3. WHEREAS, the Punana Leo preschools are serving ss a demonstration

model for a preschool Native language immersion for Native peoples tit Ms

Americas';

4, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVEJ, that at the 11th annual N.A.LI.

conferance, held September 22 - 25, 1991, at Prince George, British

Columbia, Canada with over 12,000 delegates from tribes throughout

Canada, the United Stales, Maxim as well as from NSW Pacific island

peoples, urges that the Congress of the United Stela authorize the Native

Hawaiian Education Aol, and;

S. BE VT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Flintily Hand Education provisions

be strengthened and expanded to require the teaching of Hawaiian language and

culture with priority given to programs taught through the Hawaiian

argues and culture.

40/

Afa_
OP,

Cad Downing f GIs* Well

SL',41.

tiALArl"41 411411

PfwiGa ice

EXECUTons: Shirlayerown Harlene Green Dori, Beieete Nelms Locke Geri Downing Glands Garrett
LACIIIILATIVE COMMISSION: Petricle Locke Joan Webkemigad yarns Graves

'
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Puke 2, Pe 7u 4 Kau Weld 1992

e uamoIo
HAWAIIAN IMMERSION STUDENT

WINS ENGLISH AWARD .

William H Wilson
I saw, I saw that wave,
I saw it tower up as high

as the soaring birds above it.
It was like a plane taking ()if from its,

runway,
it was a mountain of water,

Then it slammed massively upon itself,
forming the most hollow barrel,

it is a sculpture of God
made for man to surf

The top fifth grade free verse English poetry writer in the State of
Haw31' i studies al I his school subjects, including English, through Hawaiian'
Kekua Burgess of the Kaiapuni Hawaii program at Keaukaha Elementary in
Hilo won the competition among fourth through sxth graders in the public
schools in Apri I He is the son of Kekoa and Terry Burgess

Kekua's accomplishment is more than a personal victory, it Is a
powerful statement regarding education through the Hawaiian language. In
Hawaiian Immersion programs such as the one at Keaukaha Elementary, no
English is taught until the fifth grade when one hour a day in reading and
writing English is introduced In the manner of a second language This
feature has drawn criticism from those who believe that Hawaiian should
not be used as a language of education In the same way as English even though
both Hawaiian and English are official languages in Hawaii

Although Hawaii's public school system was once entirely Hawaiian
language based, education in Hawaiian was outlawed when the Hawaiian
Monarchy was overthrown and only made legal again in 1986. The original
political ban was later justified by contending that Hawaiian culture and
education are incompatible a position that is challenged by the fact that
the Monarchy's Hawaiian I ar.guage schools produced a higher 1 iteracy rate in
Hawaii than that of any Western nation in the eighteen hundreds Linguists
also claim that the English taught in Hawaii schools before the ban on

Hale Kuamo'o: Kulanul o Hawal'l ma Hilo
Helu Kelepona: (808) 913-3342/479 Helu Kelepa'1: (808) 933-3686

Ke Kuamo'o Kau Wela 1992, 'ao'ao 1
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Hawaiian was a more standard vari-
ety than that now generally used by
Hawaiians.

Kekua is in the lead Kaiapuni
Hawaii class at Keaukaha Elemen-
tary a mixed group of seven fifth
graders and eleven fourth graders.
When the fifth graders began En-
glish instruction last fall, two of
the seven were designated Gifted
and Talented in English and the oth-
ers are all doing as well as, or better
than, the children in Engl ish classes
at Keaukaha. All Kaiapuni Hawaii
children, even those who use only
Hawaiian at home, speak English
which they absorb from the commu-
nity, television, and non-Hawaiian
speaking family members. Even
without formal instruction in En-
glish reading and writing, most
children begin to transfer their skills
in reading and writing Hawaiian to
English on their own by the fourth
grade Kekua's sister Lahel a, a sec-
ond grader, is already reading En-
glish books on her own

Kaiapuni Hawaii education
grew out of the POnana Leo pre-
schools and is now in five DOE el-
ementary schools. Kekua's father
explains Kekua entered the pro-
gram in second grade. We enrolled
his sister in the POnana Leo and Kekua
wanted to speak Hawaiian too It
was especially hard for him at first
as a late entrant but he picked up
fast. Now he .uses quite a bit of
Hawaiian outside of school with his
friends and also at home. We are
very proud of Kekua's English award
but prouder still that he is opening
the way for our Hawaiian language
and our Hawaiian tradition of aca-
demic excellence to live again"

LA KOKAHEKAHE
Ua ho'okumu 'la ka La KOkahekahe

ma Hilo nei ikamakahiki 1979. He la la
e hui like al ka po'e 'Olelo Hawari o ka
mokupuni '0 Hawa I a me n3 moKupun 'e
a'e,no ka pono o ke Ola o ka 'Olelo '01wi
o ka keia la kakou e ho'oikaika
al i ko k3kou 'Ike 'Melo makuahine, in3
nO he kupuna po'ohlna a i 'ole he want
Pepe li'ili'i.

Mahal() e n8 haumSna o ke kula
kieki'e o Hilo no ns leka e pill ana ka 1_3
KOkahekahe. Hau'oli m5kou i ka lohe'ana
i ko 'oukou mau mana'o. Eia hou, e n8
haum3na a me n3 kumu, e ho'ouna 'oukou
I k3 'oukou mau leka kekahi!
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Ke Kuamo'o Kau Wela 1992, 'ao'ao 2
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445:IKE MKKUA PIN4NA LEO 0 WAI'ANAE
P 0 BOX 1848

WAI ANAE, HI 96792

March 25. 1994

The honorable Daniel K Inouye
''sited Statei Senator
Prince Kuhio Federal Bldg. Room No 7325
I lonolulu, Ill 968 I 3

Aloha Senator !nom e

'Fits letter of testimom is in support of the Aha Punana Leo in reference to I I K

As parents and supporters of Punana I.eo. rte graciously ask that you place the Aha
Punana Leo program back to the Nath e I lass alias Family -Based Education Centers and
that the appropriated funds be specificalb Ibr the Aha Punana Leo program The Punana
Leo program should not be segrenated because of its language as stated in Fl R. 9 bill
The Punana Leo accomplishes all their goals of the Family -Rased section through
I Ian aiian It is nith good intentions that the program n as placed under the \ athe
I Ian aiian Language Immersion Authotitt, hone er the Punana Leo program is in fact a
Famib -Based Education program and should be in the appropriate section

Our children are educated through the medium of the I lanaiian language It is this pre-
school that requires total famib insM einem Because of the requirement to become
in olved ssith the school. sic as parents find ourseh es supporting and defending issues
that concerns the blame of our children's education and the Ibture of the Punana Leo
profit ants Willow federal monies the Alta Punana Leo can not offer other communities
to open new sites If the Alia Punana Leo is to remain in the \ ati e I lassaiian Language
Immersion Project. suit the limited limds there. there nil' nmer he an opportunity to open
ness sites

Therefore. we the parents and supporters of the Aha Punana Leo strongly agree that the
Aha Punana Leo Family -Based Education I Ian aiian Language Immcision Prop am be

placed in the appropriate section nhich is. the Nathe I lawaiian Family-Based Education
Centers

Mahal() nut loa

At.z.uCte.,
Brendalee I Ana

President

-E OLA MAU )(A OLELO
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Page 2
To: United States Senator Daniel K. Akaka

United States Senator Daniel K. Inouye
United States Congressman Neil Abercrombie
United States Congresswoman Patsy Mink

We the undersigned support the decision to be placed in the appropriate section of H.R
6, "The Native Hawaiian Family-Based Education Centers", as stated on the previous
Page.
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April 7, 1994

The Honorable Senator
Daniel K. Inouye
United States Senate
Committee on Indian Affairs
Washington, DC 20510-0450

Maine B. Aid
Kamaile Elementary School
85-180 Ala Akau St.
Waranse, Hawaii 96792

RE: Re-authorization of The Native Hawaiian Education Act

Dear Senator Inouy-e:

Presently, I am serving as the Parent Involver with the Native Hawaiian
Special Education Project (Pihana Na Memo) at Kamaile Elementary School in
Wai'anae. Our staff consists of three part-time teachers, a Master Teacher and
myself. With the high percentage of students of Hawaiian ancestry enrolled
hers comes a responsibility to see that their specific educational needs are met.
Through our program we have been able to reach the students and parents in a
positive way.

In the classroom our students are given individual assistance as the
teacher directs the lesson for the entire class. On certain days our students
are taught by engaging in enriching activities with a more "hands on"
approach. Some of these activities have included planting and caring for a
vegetable garden, harvesting and cooking the produce. Native Hawaiian plants
are alsci grown and the children are taught their value in the classroom, the
home and in the community. Arts, crafts and science projects that simulate
active volcanoes, canoe building, natural water cycles and the like, along with
building self-esteem and pride in the rich cultural heritage that is theirs, have
meaningfully contributed to the progress of our students. This has been made
possible through the 'Pihana" program.

Until the implementing of this program there were no provisions for the
all-important home visitation, where the parents of our children could freely
express their concerns and hopes regarding the education of their young. This
personal contact has built a warm feeling of -onnectedness between the school
and the home for them. Additionally, it has created a friendly, open communi-
cation which makes possible the smooth exchange of vital Information from
the teacher(s) to the parents. I have had parents express deep emotion (tears)
during my visits. Just lmowing that someone from the school can take the
time to show concern for them and their children and to simply listen to their

2O
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cap; essione, ideas and problems, has been a tremendous relief and comfort for
these parents, Developing their confidence and instilling within them a co-
operative spirit and a continuing desire to encourage their children to
persevere in their academic and character growth is most certainly a worth-
while task.

Building a close bond between the home and the school takes TIME! The
impact on the children will be powerful! In order to realize and fully experience
the desired outcome of this goal and the successful end it could bring to our
children, there must a continuation of The Native Hawaiian Education Act.
Do not "dead end" this path and deprive these people of the direction and help.;
they need and deserve.

Thank you for your kind consideration.

Sincerely, with fond

7k4eto
D.

.c)

Memo Aki, Parent Involver
The Native Hawaiian Special Education Project
Piharut Na Memo

2n6
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STATE 01 HAWAII
OPPOATMCNT OP IFOUCAPION

ICAMASLII E.emercrAier 0118P4004-
MAN MA MAO MAger
MAIMUal. HAWAII MITS

April 4, 1994

Senator Daniel Inouye
United StatseSenete
Committee of Indian Affairs
Washington, DC 20510-0480

RE; Reauthorization of the Native Hawaiian Education Act

Dear Senator Inouye:

Karnali. Elementary School Is one of the original pilot schools whose students, teachers, and
community have benefitted from the Native Newel Ian Project (NHP). Kamalle has
approximately 60% of the students with Hawaiian heritage, 85-90% of the families of low to
welfare recipients, 7% of the761 student enrollment are In special education, and more than
60% of the students In grid.' 3 and 6 score In Amines 1.3 on the Stanford Achievement Test -
8 In reading and math.

The Native Hawaiian Project has been In existence for approximately 3 years with It's major
objectives to benefit both parents and students with disabilities. The parental concerns to have
the school communicate with them so families have s better understanding of their child's
educational needs cannot be emphasized more. I feel this component Is a vital link between the
school and the parents; NHP's parent Involver has coordinated various Native Hawaiian Project
meetings to establish a rapport with the families. These meetings and learning sessions
Involved parents to learn more about their child's disabilities, how to help them learn through
hands -on /realistic approaches, and how to develop better relationships with their child to
improve their child's self- esteem. Many NHP meetings are coordinated with the school's Parent
Community Networkkig Center so the educational benefits Went beyond the targeted students and
families.

The students who are targeted for the NHP activities received direct benefits from part-time
teachers (2), parental Involver, and a Master Teacher, Some of the exciting things the children
are Involved with are:

. the development of self (Identity, self-worth, self-control, Inner drive, goal setting,
etc.) through various PIctivItles such as gardening, Hawaiian arts & craft, field trips to
Mt. Kuala (Native Hawaiian farm on the Wirings Coast), small group sessions to discuss
concerns/feelings that are not normally shared with adults.

AN AFFIRMATIVE ACTION MO EQUAL OPPORTUNITY EMPLOYER
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. the specie! education students at Kama lie Elementary School are Integrated with
regular education students, The extra classroom assistance from the pert -time teachers
and roister teacher helps the children, especially In grades 4,5,6, deal with homework,
class assignments, and social problems that arise In class or school.
. the establishing relationships between adults and children is an important factor for
many Hawaiian and Polynesian children. They seem to use their developed six sense of .
feeling the adult out (sincerity, honesty,motives, etc.) before allowing the adult to
become, part of their lives. This establishment of positive "feelings" is an important
link to helping these children succeed end learn coping skills to succeed.
. the establishment of trust between the students and adults, the child usually
become receptive to learning sidlis he/she had difficulty doing in smell groups or
individual sessions,
. the classroom teachers were provided techniques, learned from the close relationship
between adults and students, from the master teacher In teaching and managing the
studeot.
. the follow-up sessions with students who have left Kama*, Elementary and are now
attending Weranas Intermediate. These sessions are to assist the students In coping with
the adolescent uncertainties - how to seek help when needed, how to ask the right
questions to get what's needed to sabre problems, knowing who and where to turn to for
help, how to keep up In 'whoa with studies and personal problems, and Just feeling good
about themselves because someone spent tirne to talk and see them.

I personnaily feel the re- authorization of funds for the Native Hawaiian Education Act would be
bonefical to the students (Immediately and in the future), parents, community, and school
personnel. Please use your influences to recommend continued financial supportfor this
program.

Vmot_,
Alvin A. Alhara

a a
Principal

20(3



Mk.

206

Weinberg Village
Halsiva, HI 96712
April 5, 1994

United States Senate
COMMites on Indian Affairs
Washington D.C. 20010-1480
Senator David K. Inouye, Chairman

Doer Senator Inouye,

This is a personal evaluation of Lorraine moShane of the

Pihana Na Memo Native HawailanProjct.

The Native Hawaiian Project has assisted many students

and their parents residing in the Weinberg Villager a

temporary housing facility. for the homeless in our 'community

The project personnel coordinates en after school youth

center where the children can go for tutoring, Hawaiian Crafter

hula, and sports activities,

We as parents has also joined in the activities, with our

children and teenagers.

We as families seems to interact well, even though many

different cultures, are present. (Activities ar' open to all

Hawaiian, SaMOan, Filipino, etc.)

We as concerned parents ham been acknowledge trat the

Native Hawaiian Project may not benefit our Community Needs,

We the parents believe that we should continue to have

the Parent coordinator Involvement Lorraine McShane and the

Athena Na Memo - Native Hawaiian Project Punded.

With her love, caring, and strength is a necessity to

Community Needs. We the parent. support the Reauthoilsetion

A /112 Native Hawaiian ftducati19.0:= which supports projects

such as these.

209

Mahal° for your time!
concerned Parente from
Weinberg Village
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STATE OF HAWAII
OOPAMMOOT Or tOUOOTIOm

KAMAALII ILLIIMENTAKY 111014001.
IMlao MA MAU SMUT
*MAMAS, MOAN WOO

April 6, 1094

Senator Daniel K. Inouye
United Stites Senate
Committee on indien Afro Int
Washington D.C. 20610-0440

Dear Senator Inouye,

I am addreesIng this letter to you regarding the Native Hawaiian Project
here at Kamen. ElimenAry school In Widen's, which Is :.ncled by the Native
Hamilton Education Ac.

In 1091, when the project was accepted by then principal, Mr. Michael
Miyamura, (small. Elementery population of Native Hawaiian students was
approximately MM. Out of this, over 50% of these Native Hawaiian student*
were considered pee lei Education or At-Rlsk students. With the high number of
Native Hawaiian student., Mr. Mlyentura felt that a program like the Native Hawaiian
Project would benefit the students, teachers, and staff as well as the community.

A. an educator who has been working out In the Wolertae area for the past
eight years {five year* at Winans' Elementary and the last three at Kimono), I feel
that this program has not only assisted the students with their academics but also
project a positive self-esteem/selfImage of themselves and their attitude towards
edUOIltion. Many of the activities we do at our school involves not only the teachers
and student( but also we get the parents/families of these students Involved with
their child.' education and growth.

NHP provide academlo as well as social growth tor the students Who were
having difficulties In the regular classroom setting. NHP also provide enrichment
sotivites for the Native Hawaiian students not provided In their regular classroom.
(I.. Native Hawaiian garden - use of Ita lanoe, Mathematic, Writing, and Reading while
having the students actually plant and oars for their garden.) Another area we are
working on is Involving the parents and relatives to get Involved with their child.'
education process. We have provided the parents/relatives workshops, open house -
Informal meetings, reaouroes materiel. they can borrow and use, and a link within
the ohool setting to come and talk about any problems or concerns they might have
about the school, their child or themselves.

AN APAIAMAT1VE ACTION AND E0uAt.OPPORTUNiTY EMPLOYER
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Without the Native Hawaiian Project at Kaman, elementary School, I c,:ransty
fell that Many Native Hawaiian student will fall " between the Oracle Of moiety.
That Is, many would drop out of salami o seek government asitletanoes tater In life.
Again, as an oduostor within the State of Hawaii and a Umatilla. In the Wa lanais area of
Oahu, I strongly support, with the children of Native Hawaiian arwastry In mind, the
ritinathArisetion of the Native Hawaiian IttmatIon Mt.

211

Yowl.

Dylan T. Kanakurl
Native Hawaiian Project
Resource Teacher
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84-510 Farrington Hwy.
WaVanae, Hemet 96792
April 5, 1994

Honorable :Unica K Inouye
United States Senate
Committee on Indian Affairs
Washington, D.C. 20610-6460

Dear Mr. Inouye:

Seventeen yeas ago as a pert-Hawaiian Elementary School Teacher working in the
state of Washington within a position !/tuided by Title IVA. of the Indian Education
Act for Native American children , I expressed my hope to you, via a letter, that one
day native Hawaiians would be recognized in such a ww that they too would be able
to create game for the benefit of Hawaii's native children similar to those found in
Indian Education programs through° the mainland U.S. and Alaska. At the time it
was not a pePlisr idea with everyone inauding the native Americans I came to know
and therefore I was encouraged, over the years, after returning to Hemel to see the
various changes that have come about as the result of the Native Hawaiian
Education Act and how it has funded some important prtliects that should be
continued in our schools and communities herein Hawaii.

Pihana Na Memo and other such programs are still rather young and it behooves us
to emit their continuance since it took so long to have the opportunity and the
support of federal funding to get where they are today.

Currently, I am a classroom Teacher at Kartlee Elementary in Wai'anae and I have
experienced first hand how Pihana Na Memo encourages and enhances the general
curriculum of the target population via the use of hands on experiences, field
expeditions, end remedial help within the classroom setting. This program is a
contributor toward heightened self eateem and it is my hope that not Only will
appropriations for the Native Hawaiian Act be reauthorized but that these programs
will esa themselves in even a stronger position to expand.

Thank you fbr your years of 'woks and support for our state and may you continue
to forge the way for eiderally endorsed opportunities that will benefit the needs of
native Hawaiian.

Sincerely,

-lkst45ef. 6&t.,
Traci L. Kane'

212
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68-055 Akulo Street, #413
Waillua, 6791
April 5, 1994

United States Senate
Committee on Indian Affairs
Washington, D.C. 20810-1480
Senatoraniel K. Inouye, Chairman

Dear Senator Inouye,

This is a personal evaluation of Lorraine McShane of the Pihana Na

Mamo - Native Hawaiian Project.

Lorraine McShane is an asset to Haleiwa Elementary School. She is

always willing to liana and is a team worker.

Also, she shows genuine affection for our children. She loves to help

the children by tutoring and supervising them.

Lorraine goes the extra mile and volunteers readily. I like her and I

respect her as my colleague.

In closing, she is very Imaginative and provides wonderful

experiences for the children with fishing, farming, reading stories, singing

songs, and so on.

I believe that wo should continuo to have Lorraine McShane, and the

Mena Na Memo - Native Hawaiian Project fUnded. I support the

1 eam111E17411= a Liz Nunn Hawaiian =mann Am which supports

projects such as these,

Sincerely,

.)44-1 11V Ps441.17..7
Th

Audrey Corpuz
Kindergarten Teacher Att4a) ktlexo )(44nolyHaleiwa Elementary dchool

dftarte....e.-s 11444-

197

Miat Ala

b.' Au, AAA

'44 .6'4-644
444..3

a,44,104?

itAr,rd itguA /9:4

k2Z11.1:64.6

d )

6.;40,/ -,er.fm-.4-xi.ktA44,24,641
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Haleiwa Elementary School
Haleiwa, HI 96712
Apr115, 1994

FrtietgeSicorMieOnat#n Affairr
Washington,,D.C. 20810-1480
Senator Daniel K. Inouye, Chairman

Aloha Senator Inouye,

I am writing to inform you on the successful Native Hawaiian Project

that is our good fortune to have at Haleiwa Elementary School. Lorraine

McShane la always eager to support the Hawaiian Studies Program in

volunteering her services in our Hawaiian Plants Garden by sharing her

skills with our children. Right now I am in rehearsals with grades 4 In

preparation for May Day and again she cones (when time allows) and

supporta the Kupuna. She truly gives her all when she is involved with any

project. Goes the extra mile whenever needed.

Her love for the children is beautiful. They respond and behave vory

well under her tutelage. (A rarity In most cases.) We, and the children need

her continued presence on campus and would be most happy if the Pihana

Na Mame - Native Hawaiian Project continues. She services our school with

"aloha" (sharing, caring, in harmony with all). I support the Reauthorization

of the Native Hawaiian Bdurailin Ara which supports projects such as

those.

Mahalo for your time!

Kupuna Dorothy K. Awe'
Hidelwa Elementary School

.e

946- 6,11,

214
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Weinberg Village
Hale lwa, HI 90712
April 5, 1994

United States Senate
Committee on Indian Affairs
Washington, D.C. 20510-1450
Senator Daniel K. Inouye, Chairman

Dear Senator Inouye,

The Native Hawaiian Project h"s assisted many students and their

parents residing in the Weinberg Village, a temporary housing facility for the

homeless In our community, The project personnel coordinates an after

school youth center where the children can go for tutoring, Hawaiian crofts,

hula, and sports activities. Many of the parent& have also joined in the

activities, both with their children or teenagers, and with other adults. The

families seem to interact well, even though many different cultures era

present. (Activities are open to allHawallen, Samoan, Filipino, etc.) Because

of the involvement of the project, the personnel has developed close links

with the residents and Is frequently call upon to act as liaison because she is

trusted there.

This program has been of great benefit to our community's Hawaiian

students and their families, I strongly endorse the Reauthorization of the

Native Hawaiian Education Act which supports projects such as these.

With Warmest Regards,

Msl Loom' M. Xalima
Casa managar/malaiwak weinbarg Village

215
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Dear senator Inouye,

am writing in support of the Native Hawaiian Project
(Pihano Na Memo) that Eamaile Elementary is currently enjoying.
Made possible through the Native Hawaiian Education Act, the
program has aided students, parents and school staff to implement
lessons that instill pride, self-esteem and confidence.

Having the privilege of putting the lessons to action has made
a big difference for the at risk" student as well as those in
Special Education. Their attitude is one of enthusiasm an they
participate in various "hands on".projects. Our Native Hawaiian
Garden is one example. Sharing in the cultivating of the garden
has been an incentive .to do their best in their academic subjecte.
As in any other projects that we prepare for them, we try to make
learning enjoyable. Other students who see this ask to be included
in NHP. As a result, teachers and parents have seen much
improvement in their child's work and participation in class
discussions.

Our parents hays also expressed their appreciation for the
resources and activity packets that are Bent home with their
children. /n this way, parents are encouraged' to do things
together with their children and learn right along with them. They
are grateful that such a program exists to help their children
maintain a high level of interest in education no that they do not
give up as they get older. They have seen the eagerness to learn
in their children. Please don't let that eagerness wane or
diminish. The Native Hawaiian Project is very important to our
shceol and community. Programs such as these will have far
reaching benefits as our children grow to be members of society--
with much to contribute.

I hope that you will find this program of great worth to our:
educational system and give it a chance to develop toward its
fullest potential.

Sincerely Yours

Valerie T. Main
Part Time Teacher
Kemaile Elementary School

AN AFFIRMATIVE ACTION AND EQUAL OPPORTUNITY EMPLOYER
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Haleivea Elementary School
Haleiwa, HI 96712
April 5, 1994

United States Senate
Committee on Indian Affairs
Washington, D.C. 20810-1480
Senator Daniel K. Inouye, Chairman

Dear Senator Inouye,

Lorraine Mcpane has provided much empathetic assistance to
both our children and parents during this school year. We have a
fairly largo proportion of Hawaiian and part-Hawallan youngsters,
and Lorraine has been able t9 build a high degree of trust between
these children and herself, This has enabled her to assist them with
academics, and she has willingly gone into classrooms to do so
whenever her sedule permitk. 'Teachers have requested her
assistance for children who are having difficulty with assignments.

Lorraine hes also worked in the after-school tutorial program for
Weinberg Village, the temporary home for many of our children
who are otherwise homeless, and her enthusiasm has helped in our
effort to keep these youngsters a full part of the larger school
community.

Lorraine's efforts have gone beyond the tutorial, as she is a
committed member of our PCNC, participating in activities with our
parents. She, ably assisted by the volunteer work of her husband,
has a so Continuo-PO to keep our Hawaiian Garden viable, thus
enabling many children to participate in experiences with growing
native plants.

It Is my hope that the Plhana Na Memo program will be continued
l succeeding years, as it fulfills a vary definite need at Haleiwe
Elementary School and in our Waialua/Halelwa community. I
support the aftaathrkiltiOn

suet these.
itehNative Hawaiian Education Aat

which supports pro acts sue a ese.

Sincerely,

4.440,0-*

PrZipaalB. R, Het alws Elementary School

'914.413Z- einerve. 1,,e444.1,d/Cotnveinm

2 1
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Waht Jae High & Intermediate School

Waialua, HI 791
67-160 Highway

April 5, 199

United States Senate.
Committee on Indian Affairs
Washington, D.C. 20810-1480
Senator Daniel. K. Irouye, Chairman

Dear Senator Inouye,

Our Native Hawaiian Project started three years ago with a team of
part-time teachers assigned to the Wa Watt Complex (our intermediate andhigh school and its 2 feeder elementary schools). This year because of
budget outs, our project has retained only the parent facilitator component.
Even though we only have one part-time person left, she has been able to
accomplish much for our Hawaiian students, their parents, teachers, and
related agencies. She has been a vital link between each of the role groups,
promoting drug free activities both in and out of school in the areas of
cultural heritage, sports, cultural pride, crafts, life long learning, and
intercultural collaboration.

lust a few of benefits of thissosition;
- Assistance to parents at 12? meetings
- Liaison 1) etween families and school
- Parent unwrap learning" workshops
- Follow up on school communications
- Out reach for parent involvement in school activities
- Follow up on school related concerns
- Child focused activities (lo. ReadinzRoom, The Hawaiian Garden,

Music, Sports, Hawailana and Crafts)
- Parent,focused r.ctivities (ie. Aerobics, volleyball, Hula, crafts,

Hawatiana, etc.)
- Facilitation of parent school involvement (ie. child care

transporfation,--self-esteem workshops)
- Facilitation of parent/teacher workshops (le. monitoring classes

during parent meetings, recording stories, Hawaiians at the Haiau,
computer room workshops, collecting parent questionnaire
information.
Liaison between families and agencies (ie. Parks and Recreation,
Weinberg Village, Hawaii Human Development, System of Care,
Family Assistance Program, Liliokulani Trust, Honolulu
Community Action Program, Alu Like, and Senior Citizens)

This program has been of great benefit to Waialua's Hawaiian
students and their families. We strongly endorse the Reauthorization of
the Native Hawaiian Education Act

Sincerely,

Karen Kawachi,Kawachi, Coordinator
Pihant Na Mama Project, Walalua Complex

21
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United Staten Senate
Committee on Indian Affairs
Washington, D.C. 20810-1480
Senator Daniel R. Inouye, Chairman

April 8, 1994Aloha Senator Inouye:

I am writing to you on the successful Native Hawaiian project that
has been a blessed fortune to have on the North Shore of Oahu.

Lorraine McShane has supported the Hawaiian Studies Program in
volunteering her service in such positions as:

low 6374574

Parent 'Home. Learning" Workshops
Littioon between families, schools & agencies (In: Weinberg

Village, Hawaii Human Development, Ha leiwa Elementary School,
Wedelns Elementary School, Honolulu Community Action Program,
Solder Citizens etc.)

Follow up on school communications & concerns
Child Activities (ie: Reading Room, Hawaiian* Arts & Crafts. Com-

puter Room Workshops etc.)

My itusand and I mat Ms. McShane when we were homeless on the
beach at Mokuleis in 1991, At that time the was out:oohing to the
homeless children and parents. We have seen her warmth, love and
sharing being extended that resulted In their trust in her, Ms,
McShane continues to work with these chHdren sad parents on aregular basis.

1 strongly support and endorse the Reauthorization of the Native
Hawaiian Education Act which Supports projects as mentioned.

ohs K1 Akua,. f

iota, PastorRoberta AhLoo
Stewardship & Missions Committee

218
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April 8, 1994

Senator Daniel K. Inouye
United States Senate
Committee on Indian Affair*
Washington, DO 20510.0460

Dear Senator Inouye:

Brenda J. Peters
Kamalle Elementary School
86-180 Ala Mau Stroot
Wal'anae, Hawaii 96792

As one of three parime teachers here at Kamalle Elementary School, I am addressing
this letter regarding the Plhana Na Memo Project which was founded by the Native Hawaiian
Education Art since 1991.

As a concerned parent and 16-year resident in the Wal'anae District of Oahu, I have ex-
psdenced first hand how this project has enhanced the academic growth Of our students to
proems to their individualized potential.

The results have been overwhelming, students whom we've worked with, those who have
been Identified as academically 'at risk" have moved on and do not meet the requirements of
special education any longer, which Is our project elm. Along with the many evaluators that
visited Karnali° Elementary School, who only had favorable responses were pleased with the
interview' and the use of hands-on curriculum project..

I thank you for the opportunity given to me for the past three years to assist the native
Hawaiian children. It wing be unfair.to the children of Hawaii If the Native Hawaiian
Education Act were not re-authorized. I strongly support the Plhana Na Memo Project (NHP),
and am eager to sae the Native Hawaiian Education Act re- authorized.

Sincerely,

440, PA4/
Brenda J. Peters
Pihana Na Memo Part-Time Teacher
Kamalle Elementary School
Wal'anae,

2 2 0
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HAWAII
HUMAN DEVELOPMENT

1170 SOUTH PANG STREET. SUITE WI DE
HONOLULU. HAWAII 96E4
PHONE (60e) sts-soss PAX: (606) 524-6320

GEORGE ORTIZ, PRESIDENT MARICELA MONTERRUINO, CHAIRPERSON

United States Senate
Committee on Indian Affairs
Washington, D.C. 208104480
Senator Daniel X. Inouye, Chairman

Dear Senator Inouye,

The Native Hawaiian Project has assisted many students and their parents
residing in our community. Hawaii Human Development is currently collaborating
with Lorraine McShane, a parent-school liaison with the Piltarta Na Mamo program, to
run an after school youth center in Halelvat where the children come for homework
assistance and other tutoring, computer Instruction, Hawaiian crafts, hula, and sports
activities. The success-of the program can be noted by the children's Improved grades
in school as well as by the Increased panicipadon of their parents in school activities.

The Native Hawaiian Project has enabled this program to establish important
parent- school linkages. The liaison has developed close rapport with the residents and,
because she is so well trusted by parents, children and teachers, is frequently celled
upon to help bridge the all too frequent pp between school and home. Programs such
as Mane Na Mamo strengthen our cultural heritage and keep many otherwise at -risk
ldds on purposeful paths. I strongly endorse the reauthorization of the Native Hawaiian
Education Act which supports projects such as these.

Sincerely,

Tim Donahue
Educational Programs Coordinatce

22i
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STATE OF HAWAII
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ONWJKI. WWI WO/

April 8. 1994

The Honorable Semetor Daniel K. Inouye
United State Striate

Committee on Indien Affairs

Waehington, D.C. 20810-04S

To the Honorable Senator Inouyet

I am writing in response to testimony needed in support of the

re-authorisation of the native Hawaiian Education Ant.

OMilti 1. rococo
sootoNotow

441

An both an educator and project advisory board member of our diotrictle
N ative Hawaiian Project Plhano Na Mame, I strongly feel our school, have
benefited through the funding of our project. Ths project he, enabled our
teaching staff to more effectively work with our youngatera.

Once a learner, now an educator in this educational system, there now
w ee to be en acknowledgement of a "coraunity of learners of Hawaiian
raCtstry who came into n school system with differing values, belief, and

learning etylee "which without the intervention of the Native Hawaiian
Project may Otherwise not be conducive to maximising the learner., potential.

Al n result of our projects pre-referral, parent training and staff

development, the project *noble* tia to be proactive rather then reactive with
OUT youngsters. The project enable. on to appreciate nut youngsters in
their community end teach to their neade and potential. The project then
enable', um to continue to foster a sone. of calf worth/dignity in our culture.

In closing, 1a in with deep rano* of commitment to the youngtr with
special needs - that I t3lt for you continued support of the re-autherietton
of the Native novelists Education Ant,

Respectfully Submitting,

]roans so-Nakano
Leeward -platelet Office

Resource Teacher

AN AFFIRMATIVE ACTION AND EQUAL OPPORTUNITY SMPLOYER 7 f-ysf
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April 7, 1994

Senator Daniel Inouye
United States genets

Committee on Indian Tffaire

Washington, D.C. 20510-04S0

near Senator Inouye;

mom. t. 1000-
ttrfimAnniOn

Upon the initial onset of providing a parent involver program at
Hermikepono Slomontary School, many different factors wore oonsidereds the

type of community involvement *spotted; the manna and strategies to work

with parents; and most importantly, the overall impact and benefit, the

native Hawaiian mtudente would receive. The key factor in connecting all of-

this is the parent involver. To soy the least, the undertaking of this Job .

is overwhelming in itself.

Through the course of the year., the school ha shown tremendous growth
in terse of providing the true meaning of °phone., be the effort, the parent

involver has set to link the home life with that of the school. Several

workshop, have involved both tho parent end the student working together

on tasks that strengthen nod reinforce effective parent intoroction. The

parents within the community are gluon the opportunity to participate in
parenting inservices that would enable them to become responeible parent..

The underlying essumpcion for a)) of chip is the promioa that through

the training, the parents of native Hawaiian students would be contributing
members of the Hanekuli Community and would be able to instil) those values "

to their offspring. The initial efforts that have boon started has shown

that inprmt and Continuation of these efforts nood to be reinforced in order

for the student, of the community to thrive,
-
..-

Kespoctfully Submitted by,

;IC

Car)yn Itujimoto

leewerd District, Resource Teacher

AN APrMATIVE ACTION sun POUM OPPOPTIMPTY rust ;vas
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John Vislhoe Or, Hermon Alzown
Governor Acting Superintendent

Kepo lel 919montory School
91-1160 Kamaaha Loop
Kapolol, Haws II 90707

April 7,1994

The Honorable Senator Daniel K. Inouye
United States Senate
722 Hart
Senate Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Senator Inouye: _

Ae the former principal of Kamaile Elementary on the Wal'anae coast of Oahu, I would-
Ilke to share some testimony on the Native Hawaiian project at the SOY1901.

When I was first approached by Mrs. Maggie Hanohan0 who coordinates the program,
I was elated to hear about the availability of resources for at risk students and parents
at our aohool. Kamalle Elementary was In dire need of resources for special education
and at risk atudente and I welcomed the opportunity to have a project coordinator,
parent Involver and part time teachers on campus to work with our students,

The personnel that was hired to Implement the program consisted of a Kamalle staff
member and people from the Wal'anae community who brought credibility and trust to
the project, Mr. Wien Kanakuri did an excellent lob of coordinating the project and
selecting the students for participation In a hands on project promoting pride In being a
Hawaiian. The self esteem and popularity of the program flourished under Mr.
Kanakurl'S tutelage and Kamalle has seen excellent results with the students.

The parent component has offered assistance for parents who normally stay away
from school. Karnalie was fortunate to have a parent facilitator and Chapter I parent
Involver who worked cooperatively to provide inseniloe opportunities for parents and
children In improving literacy and self esteem. The Native Hawaiian project Is very
much needed on the Wai'anae coast.

Please consider continuing the financial support of the program. If you would like
further Information, please feel free to call me at (808) 074-0608.

Sincerely,
evItmona.14.4"

Michael Miyalnura
Principal

224
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STATE OF HAWAII
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April 5, 1994

Senator Daniel K. Inouye
United States Senate
Committee on Indian Affairs
Washington, DC 20510-9459

Dear Honorable Inouye,

We are four special education teachers at Kamaile Elementary School in
Waianae, Hawaii. Our school is located within the Leeward District of
Oahu. At our school we are working towards a full inclusion model of
service delivery, which means that special education services are
delivered within the regular classroom. We are very fortunate to share
our responsibility as service providers with our collegues employed by
the Native Hawaiian Education Act. The Native Hawaiian Project
(NHP) at Kamaile strives to work with all children who meet the
requirements of special education, as well as those who have been
identified as being academically at-risk. These children may or may not
be of' direct Hawaiian decent, but are growing up in a culturally rich
environment in Hawaii.

Many benefits stem from the role of the NEP at Kamaile Elementary.
The children receive help with their academic work and they participate 'l-
in activities that help to increase self-esteem. The project employs a staff
of three part-time teachers and one parent involver, which serves as a
necessary link between our students and their parents in the
community. All team members collaborate with both the regular and
special education teachers to work together to help each individual
student make educational gains. As a result of the support service
participation, all students within the regular classroom receive one to
one instruction at some point during the day. Small group instruction is
also utilized. Here, guided group discussion becomes not only a learning
tool for academics, but also for socialization and communication skills,

AN AFFIRMATIVE AOTION AND EQUAL OPPORTUNITY CMPLOYER
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The Native Hawaiian Project plays a vital role in helping our students
in Hawaii to progress to their individual potential. It would be an
injustice to the children of Hawaii if the Native Hawaiian Education Act
was not reauthorized. If we are going to have as our unwritten goal
that all children in the United States should reach their maximum
academic potential within public school elementary classrooms, than weit!
feel we should continue to aid our classroom teachers with support
programs such as the NI-IP.

Please consider our plea to reintroduce the Native Hawaiian Education
Act. It is truly a worthwhile project.

Sincerely,

44.0Q
Tom Berkner Kelly Fora

nom' 77.,),_.,4,)
I. n McDonald M

?
dawn Walker

Kamaile Elementary Learning Specialists
Waianae, Hawaii ---

22G
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DIPANTNIENT OE EDUCATION STATE OF HAWAII

BLANCHE POPE ELF.
41491 HISLI mum .

DATE: April 7, 1994

TO: U.S. Congressional Indian Affairs Committee

FROM: Dr. Louise Wolcott, Principal (401e444:1e.)0e--4("--

RE: Reauthor4oetion a rative Feve/ian. Aduestien Amy

On behalf of the students, parents and staff of Blanche Pope
Elementary, I would like to share with you the benefite we
received from the Pihana Na Memo Project. The purpose of our
project was to provide the personnel and material support for
the regular classroom teacher to better accommodate children
with speoiel needs,

The ?inane Na Memo staff, regular teachers and parenta
collaborated to plan and implement powerful and meaningful
learning experiences for ALL students, We were able to enrich
the instruction by providing culturally appropriate srretegiee
and activities based on RAvAiian value.. Consequently, the
integrated special education students as well as students
identified "at-risk" were eucceseful in the regular classroom.
Pre-poet academic assessment end measures of self esteem
indicated significant gains as result of this project.

Staff development in the areas of cooperative learning,
integrated content, and adapting instruction to the learning
styles of Bawailan children was an additional benefit of the
project. The staff continues to practice those affective
instructional strategies.

Parent involvement increased with the help of the parent involver
who's mission wee to reach out to our special education parent...
A parent center was established where parents could drop by to_
"talk story", look at parent education materials, patticipata
in preparing instructional materials for their children to use
both at school and at home, and interact with guest speakera.
The parents became much more supportive of theit child's
educational program.

As a principal of Native Hawaiian anosatry serving in a school
with a population of 95% Hawaiian and part-Hawaiian studente,
and as a member of the Pihana Na Memo Advisory Council, I strongly
endorse continued funding of this project through the Native
Hawaiian kducation Act.

AN AFFIRMATIVE AOTION AND EQUAL OPPORTUNITY EMPLOYER
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April 7, 1994

The Honorable Senator
Daniel It Inouye
United States Senate
Committee on Indian Affairs
Washington, DC 20510-04E0

Kam illa Elementary School
88-180 Ala Akau Street
Wawa, Hawaii 06793

Re: The Re-Authorisation of The Native Hawaiian Education Mt

Dear Senator Inouye:

As involved parents of children at Itmnaile Elementary School, we would like to ewes*.
our *Wong support for the re-authorisation of The Native Hawaiian Education Mt. Our child-
ren, In particular, have been the happy recipients of the fine services provided by the Mans.
Na Memo program.

Our children come home with the many project", they have made and proudly display
them around the house. We are pleased to know Mat they are learning to use their manual
Mau as did our ancestors before the arrival of the Weaterners. Also, receiving activity packets
for use during the vacation periods has helped us to work on math and reading games together.
This way the alas that they learned are not quickly forgotten. The 'Pitauka' program has
provided our children with numerous educational materials that they can borrow /use during L
and after school hour*. We parents have oleo been able to utilise their lending library which is
wellstocked with books on parennng, building self-esteem, handling discipline problems.
helping with homework, understanding the problems of etentIgn-defidt children and so forth,
A nab treasury of books on Hawaiian hIstroy. language, culture, folklore. herbal medicine and
the like la available to us also.

'Pihana" has additionally provided our families with a number of work-shopa speakers,
and classes from which we have benefited greatly, especially where these expanded on the
knowl c of our traditional healing practices, and general health programs &titled

y for our suffering native people. Sesgons developed for the care and davalopment of
our youngsters has been another phis from the progrem.

We recently enjoyed a family night at school whore we learned along with our child-
ren the making of Hawaiian crafts, Working together like that creates a spirit of. unity.

We really appreciate the home visits /interviews conducted by the parent involver. At
that time we are able to relate our concerns about our children's progress, at school. ask elute._
lions, seek help and direction from the different community agencies, volunteer to help at
Khoo! and generally get to feel more comfortable about whets going on with our children.
Never before have we had such a prop= that roaches out to us at home. Please don't take
this away from us.

We know you will do all you can to help tie here on the home front to perpetuate our
Hawallan-new through the education of our chikkan.

MAHALO AND ALOHA FROM ALL OF UM
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Senator D. K. Inouye
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NAME
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April 7, 1994

Dear Senator Inouye,
I am writing this latter in support of the Native Hawaiian Project. For

each of the two years that I have been teaching at Kama Ile Elementary I

have had several students Involved in the project. These etudents have
had only positive things to say about their experiences in the program.

Native Hawaiian Project gives our Hawaiian students an opportunity to
learn more about their culture and heritage, They are exposed to different
Hawaiian experiences and given the direct attention and hands-on
activities needed for concrete, ae well as meaningful learning. These
students have grown tremendously and gaining more knowledge about their
Hemel lae history and heritage; which I feel is so important during these
ever changing times In Hawaii. I am in full support of continuing this
program for the benefit of our Hawaiian students and their families.

Sincerely,

.451.218L,
Elise L. Vidinha
6th grade teacher
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